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1      (Recording begins) 

2           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  The meeting of the Ohio 

3 Redistricting Commission will now come to order.  First 

4 item of business is a roll call, so I ask the staff to 

5 please call the roll. 

6           STAFF MEMBER:  Co-Chair Speaker Cupp? 

7           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Present. 

8           STAFF MEMBER:  Co-chair Senator Sykes. 

9           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Present. 

10           STAFF MEMBER:  Governor DeWine? 

11           GOVERNOR DEWINE:  Here. 

12           STAFF MEMBER:  Auditor Faber? 

13           AUDITOR FABER:  Here. 

14           STAFF MEMBER:  President Huffman? 

15           PRESIDENT HUFFMAN:  Here. 

16           STAFF MEMBER:  Secretary LaRose? 

17           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Here. 

18           STAFF MEMBER:  Leader Sykes? 

19           LEADER SYKES:  Here. 

20           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Quorum is present and we will 

21 meet as a full commission.  The order of business for 

22 this afternoon's meeting will be as follows.  We didn't 

23 adopt the minutes from the August 31st meeting this 

24 morning, so we'll do that first.  Then we'd entertain a 

25 motion to set a schedule for the upcoming hearings and 
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1 meetings of the Redistricting Commission, and then 

2 consideration of selecting a map for the Commission to 

3 introduce to start the hearing process.  And then 

4 public testimony as was in the notice will be limited 

5 to two statewide general assembly proposed maps, either 

6 the sponsor or member of the public wishing to testify 

7 to a map. 

8           So at this time, in the interest of providing 

9 advanced notice, and I will say that Senator Sykes and 

10 I have been discussing this for at least a week or 

11 more.  So we have been working on this about setting an 

12 advanced schedule so everyone knows when the upcoming 

13 hearings will be.  I would move that the Commission 

14 adopt the schedule for public hearings for the 

15 Commission's introduced map as follows:  Sunday, 

16 September 12th at 4 p.m. in Dayton; Monday, 

17 September 13th at 4 p.m. in Cleveland; Tuesday, 

18 September 14 at 10 a.m. here in Columbus. 

19           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  I second the motion. 

20           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  It's been moved and seconded.  

21 Are there any objections to this hearing schedule?  

22 Seeing and hearing none, the schedule is adopted 

23 without objection. 

24           At this time I's recognize Senator Huffman 

25 for a motion. 
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1           SENATOR HUFFMAN:  Thank you, Co-Chair Cupp. 

2 Mr. Co-Chair, pursuant to Section 8(a)(1) of Article 11 

3 of the Ohio Constitution, I move that the Commission 

4 introduce the proposed general assembly district plan 

5 that I presented earlier in through the testimony of 

6 Messrs. DiRossi and Springhetti. 

7           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  There is a motion.  Are there 

8 any objections to the motion? 

9           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Object. 

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  The Chair hears an objection.  

11 Any discussion?  Leader Sykes? 

12           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you to the Co-Chairs and 

13 to members of the Commission, thank you for allowing me 

14 to express some concern and speak to the objection that 

15 is before us on adopting the maps that Senate President 

16 Huffman has just offered up to us. 

17           You know, we've gone through this before as a 

18 legislature where we see a proposal put forth.  It is 

19 very detrimental, it is very extreme, and it is usually 

20 used to shock the sensibilities of the members of the 

21 legislature, for example. 

22           Through the process, it tends to get 

23 marginally better with the attempt that perhaps there 

24 would be some support from the minority party 

25 suggesting that it could have been as worse as the 
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1 first option, and that is what I view as the maps that 

2 we saw today. 

3           However, this is a much different process.  

4 This is a Constitutional mandate that voters have told 

5 us not once but twice that they want us to do something 

6 different.  And the status quo, which we see in the 

7 legislative process of offering something really 

8 shocking and then pulling it back marginally, is just 

9 not going to work here in this scenario. 

10           We were able to raise the concerns of lack of 

11 consideration, or I think more appropriately no 

12 consideration of the Voting Rights Act.  We heard that 

13 the Constitutional mandate and requirement that uses 

14 "shall" language of the proportional representation or 

15 representational fairness, which is the colloquialism 

16 that folks have been using over the past week, was also 

17 not considered and would likely not be considered. 

18           And those two issues alone, I think, are 

19 reasons that we may need -- well, at least that I will 

20 not be willing to fully support this contention, 

21 although I do know it is very important for us to move 

22 forward.  We've heard often that the Census Bureau has 

23 delayed us and it is the reason why we are where we 

24 are, and I take exception to that for multiple reasons, 

25 particularly because we knew in January of this year 
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1 that the census data would be late, yet there was 

2 little to nothing done in order to rectify that issue.   

3           We could have done a lot more.  Our Attorney 

4 General filed a lawsuit to help, and the Commission 

5 additionally could have been much more resourceful and 

6 reasonable in its attempt to make its deadlines. 

7           So I imagine that this map will still be 

8 adopted so that we have a place to continue to move 

9 forward so we can start this process, but I do hope 

10 that the members of this Commission are taking a 

11 good-faith effort to make adjustments to eliminate the 

12 cracking and packing that we have seen in the 

13 preliminary observation and analysis of this current 

14 map, that people do not want to continue to see the 

15 status quo, and I think that we have not lived up to 

16 that in this so far. 

17           So I am encouraged by the spirit of 

18 bipartisanship that I've heard from every member on 

19 this Commission that we can get to a ten-year plan by 

20 Wednesday.  It is a tall task, but if I can have faith 

21 in these members of this Commission, and I hope you all 

22 don't let me down, we can find our way to get there.  

23 And I am confident that we are all committed to that 

24 process, and I assure you that I will be equally as 

25 committed to it as well. 
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1           So as we move forward with this map, and of 

2 course I can't predict the future, there is a lot of 

3 room for improvement, but I am happy to be a part of it 

4 and I look forward to working with all the members of 

5 this Commission to make sure that we fulfill our 

6 Constitutional duties and we provide a ten-year map for 

7 the people of this state. 

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you, Leader Sykes. 

9           Senator Sykes. 

10           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you, Chair -- Co-

11 Chair.  We had an opportunity to look and to analyze 

12 the proposed map during our break, and in reviewing it, 

13 it seems that the partisan proportions are worse than 

14 what they are existing today.  And for that purpose, I 

15 think that purpose alone is enough for me not to be 

16 supportive of this, and would hope that we could work 

17 together hand in hand, hopefully over the next few 

18 days, to come up with a much better proposal. 

19           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Further discussion?  Auditor 

20 Faber? 

21           AUDITOR FABER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I 

22 would like to see us hit a ten-year map, and I'd like 

23 to see us work in a bipartisan fashion to do it.  So 

24 with that regard, and my vote today will be contingent 

25 on this, I would really encourage that between now and 
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1 certainly the first hearing on Sunday, our staffs, and 

2 us if we're available, certainly work in the background 

3 to compare the maps, to look at areas of compromise, to 

4 find a bipartisan solution. 

5           And I am willing to offer up my staff.  I'm 

6 willing to offer up our team's conference calling 

7 system to make that bipartisan discussion in the 

8 background available.  And certainly I want to echo the 

9 conversation I had with Senator Sykes, Co-Chair Sykes, 

10 when he was kind enough to let me go through their map 

11 with great detail district by district, and we found a 

12 lot of areas I thought we could reach compromise on 

13 just between the two of us. 

14           And I know you've had similar conversations 

15 with other members when I asked to sit down and go 

16 through your maps in great detail, and so I want to 

17 encourage that.  Initially it does not look like we're 

18 all that far apart, although there are concerns, 

19 candidly, that I have with regard to certain areas in 

20 the map that have nothing to do with partisan issues, 

21 that have more to do with communities of interest and 

22 in keeping communities together and shared ideology. 

23           So one of the things my staff did quickly, 

24 pulling off the day's redistricting site, which now has 

25 them up there to compare, is pointing out that between 
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1 the Senate Democrat map and the GOP House and Senate 

2 map, you're within a couple of districts on the 

3 competitive side, and the House and actually the Senate 

4 version -- I'm sorry, the GOP version, when you look at 

5 the Senate, actually has more competitive districts in 

6 the Republican-produced map than the Democrat map. 

7           But, you know, you do have a difference in 

8 what are the solid leaning Republican and solid leaning 

9 Democrat districts in both maps, but it doesn't look 

10 like they're that far off.  You're talking about a 

11 couple of districts here and there.  And so it seems to 

12 me that there is ample area of compromise, and I will 

13 commit my team and myself to that, certainly tomorrow 

14 and Saturday and Sunday, and on past that as we go 

15 forward. 

16           But I do think it's important that our staffs 

17 start sitting down collectively and going district by 

18 district in looking at where we can find compromise. 

19 And with that I will agree to move this forward for a 

20 discussion point, but I really, really would like to 

21 see a ten-year map.  I really would like to see us to 

22 have bipartisan buy-in on it.  And from that 

23 perspective, I think it's a place for us to start. 

24           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Further discussion?  

25 Secretary LaRose? 
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1           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Thank you, Co-Chair Cupp, 

2 and -- there you go -- for the adjustment on that end.  

3 Try that. 

4           All right.  Thank you, Leader.  So for the 

5 folks that have been so good to come and offer 

6 testimony, not only here, but at all of the different 

7 remote sites that we've been to, I really share -- 

8           UNIDENTIFIED:  We can't hear you. 

9           SECRETARY LAROSE:  I can talk louder.  For 

10 those that have had the opportunity to come and offer 

11 testimony, I sincerely appreciate your engagement in 

12 the process, and I share a lot of the passion and a lot 

13 of the concern that you have.  Remember that I worked 

14 very closely with many of you as we got this process 

15 enacted many years ago.  I remember the all-nighter 

16 that we pulled to get this initial proposal on the 

17 Senate floor, and I think it happened at about 4 a.m. 

18 by the time that the compromising was done. 

19           And so while I share the concern, I guess I 

20 don't share the pessimism, and here's why.  I think 

21 that now is when that real collaborative process can 

22 get started.  We are weeks and weeks behind thanks to 

23 the delay in the Census Bureau data, but we have the 

24 opportunity now, the seven of us, to do the thing that 

25 lies at the heart of this process, and that is 
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1 collaborate and compromise and find the middle ground. 

2           And the auditor and I did the same analysis 

3 over the little break that we just had just now, and I 

4 got the information off of davesredistricting.org as 

5 well.  What I see is that the two maps aren't as far 

6 apart as some might think they are.  And just again 

7 this back-of-the-envelope analysis here shows that 

8 there are -- you know, in the Republican map, there are 

9 20 competitive districts in the House.  In the Senate 

10 Democrat map, there are 22, so that's a difference of 

11 two competitive districts. 

12           In the Senate, there's eight competitive 

13 districts on the GOP plan and there's four competitive 

14 districts on the Democratic plan, a difference of four. 

15 There's a difference of zero between the Republicans 

16 and the Democrats on how many Republican- leaning 

17 districts there are, a difference of four on how many 

18 Democratic-leaning districts in the Senate.        

19      Again we're talking single digits here.  This is 

20 that time that we now need to roll up our sleeves as a 

21 group, though, the seven of us, and find those 

22 compromises over the weekend.  I am prepared to allow 

23 this map to go forward as a work in progress as the 

24 first draft, but I think it needs substantial work. 

25           One of the other things that I was looking at 
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1 is the majority/minority districts or minority 

2 opportunity districts.  I think that that's something 

3 that's important.  The Republican map that was 

4 introduced this morning, again according to Dave's, 

5 show 11 majority/minority districts in the House and 

6 two majority/minority districts in the Senate, so room 

7 for progress on there. 

8           My objective has been from the beginning a 

9 ten-year map.  I think that that can only happen if we 

10 work diligently tomorrow, Saturday, Sunday, and 

11 throughout the next few days.  And again I echo what 

12 the auditor said, that I for one am willing to put in 

13 the hours this weekend and tomorrow to get that done.  

14 I know my staff shares that.  And I think that we have 

15 a real opportunity here to reach a ten-year map with 

16 this map that was proposed this morning as the starting 

17 point for that conversation, but just the starting 

18 point, by no means a finished product.  Thank you. 

19           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Further discussion?  Senator 

20 Huffman. 

21           SENATOR HUFFMAN:  Thank you very much, 

22 Senator Cupp.  Yeah, and a little bit of history.  When 

23 this was -- the proposal was negotiated in 2014 with 

24 Senator Sykes and I from the House and President Faber 

25 and I think Minority Leader (indiscernible) if memory 
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1 serves right.  Of course, Senator, now Secretary, 

2 LaRose was there. 

3           The concept was that when we got the data on 

4 April 1st, and it took some time to put this in the 

5 political finish, and that usually was a two-month to 

6 ten-day -- ten-week process.  And somewhere at the end 

7 of June we would have it, and we would have a full two 

8 months plus to do the negotiation that we're now going 

9 to try to do in six days and try to come up with a ten-

10 year map. 

11           And negotiating these things is difficult.  

12 It's not just a matter of, you know, pressing one 

13 button and it all falls into place.  But we didn't get 

14 that 60-day to 75-day period, and actually longer than 

15 that.  We didn't get our six -- or about five months' 

16 period that we had because, as we know, there was a 

17 pandemic.  The Census Bureau did whatever they could 

18 do, and here we are. 

19           So now we have seven days, frankly, and I 

20 have to say this is one of the reasons why I asked that 

21 we get a 30- to 60-day extension in April, and I asked 

22 to take that to the voters.  And many folks, probably 

23 some people in this room, opposed us doing that.  And 

24 so here we are with the September 15th deadline. 

25           I'm optimistic because I know everyone on 
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1 this panel, and I know they're all intelligent people, 

2 people of good will that we can substantially take -- 

3 have substantial negotiations, substantial conversation 

4 to get to a ten-year map and a six -- and in the 

5 six-day period that we have left.  I wish it were 60 

6 days, but it is what it is. 

7           A couple of other -- and as I mentioned, I 

8 think a couple of folks have mentioned, but I mentioned 

9 in my comments to the media, you know, I met yesterday 

10 with Senator Sykes and Leader Sykes, and we reviewed 

11 the map that you saw today.  And then two days ago I 

12 met with Senator Sykes and his staff and reviewed the 

13 Senate Democrat map in detail. 

14           So there have been ongoing conversations from 

15 both sides.  And I think what we walked out with and 

16 what I think the Secretary and the Auditor are 

17 suggesting is an excellent plan.  Because of the detail 

18 involved in this, let's take these two days for our 

19 staff to get together and begin making suggestions on 

20 how to make this a comprehensive collective Commission 

21 product. 

22           And so I -- again, a couple of things I did 

23 want to say, there's -- and I think for the public, you 

24 know, these terms of art aren't particularly important 

25 and maybe not relevant, but in fact Constitutionally 
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1 they are.  We have maps that are presented formally, 

2 and we had that this morning with one map, a week or so 

3 ago with another, but the Constitution calls for the 

4 Commission to introduce a map. 

5           Now, in the olden days, what happened was a 

6 map was introduced to what was then called the 

7 Reapportionment Commission.  They'd walk in, set the 

8 map down, there would be a couple hours of 

9 conversation, and they would pass it.  The reason we 

10 came up with this process, where long negotiation 

11 period but deadlines, and we had a deadline by the way 

12 of September 15th for the General Assembly so that 

13 nobody could get redistricted out of their district 

14 after a year because that's the Constitutional 

15 requirement.  You know, so September 15th and then we 

16 work on the Congressional lines after that. 

17           But we changed that process and said we have 

18 to have hearings on the map separate from the -- when 

19 the time the map is being introduced so the public can 

20 digest it, people can make objections, supporting 

21 comments, whatever it may be.  This Commission, 

22 although the Constitution only required one hearing in 

23 the September 1st and 15th deadline, added two 

24 additional hearings.  And some would argue added 

25 another hearing, but the point is that in the 
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1 contracted timeframe, the Commission is not only adding 

2 hearings, but doing all of the things that the 

3 Constitution requires, including introducing a map. 

4           The Secretary is correct this is a working 

5 document that can be changed, and we're going to have 

6 hearings.  That's the point of having the hearings, so 

7 that the public, not just through this microphone but 

8 through the website that's established, through all the 

9 other ways that people communicate, can do that and 

10 there can be due consideration. 

11           I do want to say a couple of things.  I want 

12 to thank Ray DiRossi, and I'll let Speaker Cupp talk 

13 about his staff.  Ray has worked since the data was 

14 received about 16 to 18 hours a day, maybe more than 

15 that, for about the past three weeks straight to try to 

16 produce the map today, which is a map which meets all 

17 the Constitutional standards.  So he's working very 

18 hard, and he's going to work very hard for the next 

19 eight days straight also in negotiations and making 

20 other changes. 

21           And finally, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank 

22 the Co-Chairs who are working with this extraordinarily 

23 truncated time period, trying to get the hearings done.  

24 And especially Senator Sykes, and you have been a great 

25 working team in managing this difficult schedule, so 
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1 thank you. 

2           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.  I am encouraged 

3 by the optimism that I hear in this -- on this 

4 Commission today, so I would just echo that the 

5 introduction of a map is not the end of the process.  

6 It's the action necessary to commence the next set of 

7 hearings, which we have already set, and that does 

8 create the opportunity for bipartisan discussions. 

9           And certainly the House majority staff is 

10 available the next three days and throughout the 

11 hearings.  And Blake Springhetti is the staff person 

12 that has been working on this, which we've previously 

13 acknowledged and stated.  And again many, many times of  

14 sleepless nights.  And I would also add that the 

15 software and the equipment was all set up way in 

16 advance, not way in advance, but in advance of knowing 

17 -- of getting the census data, so it would be ready 

18 when it came. 

19           So there was really no delay, but rather, on 

20 the contrary, an opportunity to move this along as fast 

21 as possible, understanding the truncated process.  So I 

22 would also say that having these hearings provides a 

23 greater opportunity for the public to understand. 

24 I mean, some are, you know, very interested in the map.  

25 Others are very interested in the concept.  And we hope 
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1 that many members of the public will actually tune in, 

2 log on, and look at the maps and see the contrast and 

3 understand what the discussion is that is going on.  So 

4 public education is also a part of this this process. 

5           I would also add that in these hearings to 

6 come, experts are welcome to come and testify.  We've 

7 heard, you know, the need for some of that.  This is an 

8 opportunity for experts to come and to provide their 

9 expertise, whichever side of the equation they're on.  

10 Maybe they'll all be on the same path, which would -- 

11 that would really help things a lot. 

12           And so this is a great opportunity, so no 

13 further discussion, I'll have the staff call the roll.  

14           STAFF MEMBER:  Co-Chair Cupp? 

15           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Yes. 

16           STAFF MEMBER:  Co-Chair Senator Sykes? 

17           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  No. 

18           STAFF MEMBER:  Governor DeWine? 

19           GOVERNOR DEWINE:  Yes. 

20           STAFF MEMBER:  Auditor Faber? 

21           AUDITOR FABER:  Yes. 

22           STAFF MEMBER:  President Huffman? 

23           PRESIDENT HUFFMAN:  Yes. 

24           STAFF MEMBER:  Secretary LaRose? 

25           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Yes. 
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1           STAFF MEMBER:  Leader Sykes? 

2           LEADER SYKES:  No. 

3           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  The vote is five to two.  The 

4 motion passes.  The Commission has now introduced its 

5 map, which is publicly available. 

6           In addition the hearings, also we have agreed 

7 that the next meeting of the Ohio Redistricting 

8 Commission will be at 10 a.m. Wednesday, 

9 September 15th, 2021.  And it will be -- go back to the 

10 House, it'll be Room 313, known as the House Finance 

11 Room. 

12           All right.  At this time then we're moving 

13 into witness testimony.  Again, this testimony as 

14 provided in the notice is limited to comment on 

15 statewide general assembly proposed maps.  And so if 

16 there is a map that someone wishes yet to propose, you 

17 would have ten minutes, more or less, to do that. 

18           If you just wish to comment on one of the 

19 proposed full statewide maps, the rules provide for 

20 five minutes to do that.  If you testify, we'd ask you 

21 to state your name, and ask if you are testifying to a 

22 complete statewide map and whether you are a plan 

23 sponsor or a general witness. 

24           So do we have any witness lists?  First 

25 witness is Gerald -- let me find your name up here, 
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1 Gerald Barna.  All right.  He has provided witness -- 

2 or written testimony. 

3           Our next witness, Ariunaa Bayan -- I'm not 

4 saying that right, so we're going to have you come and 

5 spell your name and pronounce it for us.  And I would 

6 ask are you testifying to a complete statewide map? 

7           MS. BAYANJARGAC:  I'm sorry? 

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Are you testifying to a 

9 complete statewide map? 

10           MS. BAYANJARGAC:  Yes. 

11           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right. 

12           MS. BAYANJARGAC:  Hello, Commissioners.  My 

13 name is Ariunaa Bayanjargac.  I'm an MD/PhD candidate 

14 at the Ohio State University studying biology of 

15 pediatric cancer.  I moved to America when I was 18 

16 years old with $300 in my pocket.  Even then I was able 

17 to recognize the potential and the promise of the 

18 United States of America, where an immigrant can aspire 

19 to participate in democracy. 

20           I watched American democracy from the 

21 sidelines for more than ten years until I became a U.S. 

22 citizen.  The importance of exercising our votes as a 

23 citizen had been strongly emphasized while I was 

24 preparing for the civics test and when I became a U.S. 

25 citizen. 
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1           I knew I was joining an imperfect country, 

2 but I also knew I was joining a country that aspired 

3 for a more perfect union.  When I casted my first vote 

4 at the ballot, I saw many of these imperfections at the 

5 ballot box of our American political system.  The 

6 issues I care personally and professionally, it's 

7 not -- has not been the topic of any discussion or 

8 policy.  Instead Ohio politicians pander to coal 

9 industry corporations and powerful few. 

10           Despite the disappointment I felt with my 

11 options at the ballot box and beyond, I still firmly 

12 believe the way to participate in American democracy is 

13 through voting, through fair and transparent elections.  

14 As our elected officials, you have a duty to ensure we 

15 Ohioans are fairly represented at the state and at the 

16 federal level, because we spoke up. 

17           We want fair maps and fair representations 

18 that reflect who we are and what our values are.  The 

19 current process, which we hold a hearing today, is not 

20 -- neither fair nor transparent process that Ohio 

21 wanted.  Here are some examples.  Waiting until the 

22 last minute to assemble the Commission and blaming the 

23 timeline is not a fair or transparent process.  Giving 

24 the public less than 24 hours to prepare testimony is 

25 limiting who can voice their voice.  Proposing a map 
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1 late in the process and blaming the census data when 

2 more than 20 organizations were able to draw maps from 

3 easily accessible data to lawmakers.  The GOP prepared 

4 map doesn't meet the VRA requirement, diluting down the 

5 (indiscernible) community's political power, and also 

6 does not ensure fair representation of partisanship in 

7 Ohio. 

8           This blatant effort to limit and dilute 

9 people's political power is anti-American.  The beauty 

10 and promise of America that depends on the fact that my 

11 vote counts just as your vote.  As our elected 

12 official, now is your time to stand up and fulfill the 

13 promise of America by ensuring Ohioans have fair maps 

14 and representation through transparent process.  And 

15 thank you for your time. 

16           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  And thank you.  And I would 

17 just remind future witnesses today that the testimony 

18 is limited to a plan, a statewide plan, not general 

19 comments, so we can move through this.  And we have -- 

20 there's the next six days to testify on these maps.  Is 

21 there an additional witness? 

22           Next is Shela Blanchard from Columbus, Ohio. 

23 Ms. Blanchard, are you testifying on a statewide map? 

24           MS. BLANCHARD:  At this point, yes. 

25           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Okay. 
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1           MS. BLANCHARD:  Yes, I am. 

2           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  And you're a sponsor or a 

3 witness, a general witness?  Are you a sponsor -- 

4 testifying as a sponsor or a general witness? 

5           MS. BLANCHARD:  A general witness. 

6           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  If you would 

7 state your name for the record, you may proceed. 

8           MS. CLANCHARD:  Yes.  Sheila Blanchard, 

9 S-H-E-L-A B-L-A-N-C-H-A-R-D.  And thank you for 

10 allowing me to speak today. 

11           I am looking at reviewing the proposed maps 

12 since that is what I am here to speak to -- on today.  

13 I initially wanted to speak about the effects of it and 

14 how it -- a lot of people don't understand the effects 

15 of an injustice map, an unfair map.  But as I'm looking 

16 at this map that was presented this morning, I am 

17 wondering, and my question is, down here in District 8, 

18 9, 7, at the bottom, is that clear?  I see overlap.  

19 I'm just not understanding that overlap. 

20           And it just -- I don't know, it just looks -- 

21 I don't want to say the word "junk," but just unfair as 

22 to how are the people that can be fairly represented in 

23 this section of our state, 8, 9, 7, then you have 14. 

24 Which I've never really understood, because in the 

25 Cincinnati area, down there on the border of Ohio, you 
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1 have this large -- and I don't have the statistics with 

2 me of how many people are here in sec -- in 

3 District 14.  Why is that split between the 14 all 

4 there, right there on the river?  Is there -- I'm real 

5 confused about that, so maybe that's something that 

6 could possibly be addressed. 

7           Also here it just does not send in 17.  That 

8 -- do you follow me?  So anyway, today I wanted to 

9 speak to the map, but I also wanted to speak to you 

10 individually and say that as an African-American, that 

11 these maps do not represent the effects that -- the 

12 unfair -- just to draw on maps, affect everything from 

13 prison reform, criminal justice, our education system, 

14 our budget system, common-sense gun legislation. 

15           And it affects me when I go to the gas 

16 station.  It affects me for any and everything, not 

17 just me, but all people of Ohio.  And from Lake Erie to 

18 Cincinnati, these maps are not fair.  And so I just ask 

19 from my perspective and from the people of Ohio to 

20 revisit, and that's what you're planning to do over the 

21 next few days. 

22           I don't know how you're going to do it within 

23 seven days, but I'm praying that you are able to come 

24 back with something that is more fair and just for all 

25 people of Ohio.  Not just for the 1 percent, but for a 
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1 hundred percent of the state.  We went to the ballot 

2 box.  We requested fair maps.  And so we just -- 

3 following the Ohio Constitution, that's what we 

4 deserve. 

5           And so as I look at this, I'm just looking at 

6 one, and it just does not -- I'm just asking for more.  

7 Thank you for your time. 

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you for your testimony.  

9 And any questions for the witness?  All right.  Thank 

10 you. 

11           LEADER SYKES:  Speaker, I did have a question 

12 for the witness. 

13           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Okay.  Leader Sykes. 

14           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  And I 

15 apologize.  I don't have a question for you, but thank 

16 you for testifying with us.  Just as -- your testimony 

17 did eliminate something I think might be helpful for 

18 all of us as we're just taking in the feedback. 

19           I mean, the maps that we have, we have a PDF 

20 form, and in various colors and lines and numbers.  The 

21 house maps are incredibly difficult to see, especially 

22 in the urban areas where they're very tight.  So is 

23 there any way that we could have either staff support, 

24 help us explain or understand some of these issues? 

25           For example, as I just heard the testimony 
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1 about these Senate Districts 8, 9, and 7, I don't know 

2 what communities are even a part of these districts.  I 

3 know the map pretty well and the counties pretty well.  

4 So is there some way that we can have either staff 

5 support so we can identify exactly what people are 

6 testifying about? 

7           I know we all just got this information this 

8 morning, and we're struggling to do our best to adhere 

9 to the question about what -- of testifying solely on 

10 these state legislative maps.  But it's a little hard 

11 to get quality feedback when the maps aren't labeled by 

12 county, by city, and just some of the detailed 

13 information we just don't have yet. 

14           So I don't know if I have an answer to the 

15 question, but perhaps someone on the Commission does. 

16           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  We will work to have a 

17 large -- the problem is these are large maps that are 

18 condensed real small and you can't see them.  And I was 

19 having the same issue, so we'll try to figure out a way 

20 of getting additional information, maybe larger maps in 

21 some way so it can be better elucidated. 

22           So, all right.  Next witness is Steven 

23 Castro.  Oh, it says no testimony. 

24           Welcome back, Steven. 

25           STEVEN CASTRO:  Thank you. 
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1           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  So are you testifying as a -- 

2 on a statewide map, complete statewide map? 

3           STEVEN CASTRO:  I am. 

4           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right. 

5           STEVEN CASTRO:  I am commenting on maps, 

6 multiples. 

7           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  Very good.  Are 

8 you -- you're a sponsor or a general witness? 

9           STEVEN CASTRO:  General witness. 

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  You may proceed, 

11 and state your name for the record, please. 

12           STEVEN CASTRO:  Okay.  Thank you, Co-Chairs 

13 and Commission members.  My name is Steve Castro.  I'm 

14 coming from Reynoldsburg.  I testified in Zanesville 

15 previously.  I testified on measuring compactness.  

16 It's something I consider really important personally 

17 and it is in the Constitution. 

18           So first of all, I just want to say thank you 

19 so much for providing the digital files.  That was one 

20 of the things I requested.  So both the Democrats and 

21 the Republicans have released the digital files on the 

22 redistricting website, and I'm very thankful for that 

23 because I was able to analyze both the Democrats' and 

24 the Republicans' maps.  I scrambled to do that this 

25 morning in time to be here today. 
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1           So I want to talk about three maps and two 

2 principles.  First I want to say the Democrats' and the 

3 Republicans' proposals are actually very similar in 

4 terms of compactness.  They are better in terms of 

5 compactness than the current maps, which is a good 

6 thing. 

7           Their averages are pretty much similar, 

8 almost identical.  We're talking about -- now I'm 

9 talking -- I'm using the measure convexity coefficient.  

10 So we're looking at 75 percent average convexity for 

11 the House maps for both the Democrats and Republicans, 

12 so very, very similar. 

13           Now, the Republicans, the minimum is a little 

14 bit lower, so the median is a little bit lower, and 

15 there are more lower compact districts on the 

16 Republican side, but at the same time, there's a lot 

17 fewer when you start going up to like 60 percent, it's 

18 actually a little better for the Republicans' map. 

19 So basically in terms of compactness, they're both 

20 very, very similar. 

21           However, the Ohio Citizens Redistricting 

22 Commission, who has submitted a proposal, their maps 

23 are far more compact than either one of these maps.  So 

24 we're talking about 81 percent on the House side and 

25 83 percent on the Senate side, so far more compact. 
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1           And so I'll just say that, you know, I -- 

2 when I testified before, I said less than 50 percent 

3 convexity I consider kind of a red line.  You know, a 

4 glass less than half full is objectively not full by 

5 any standard.  So with the current map -- let's start 

6 with the House.  With the current map that we have 

7 right now, we have 14 districts under 50 percent.  The 

8 Democrats have proposed 11, a little better.  It could 

9 be better, but it is better than what we have now. 

10 Republicans, even better, 9. 

11           The OCRC has two, two districts less than 50 

12 percent compact.  That is highly compact.  And on the 

13 Senate side, we're looking at four for the Democrats 

14 and two for the Republicans, both better than what we 

15 have right now.  And the OCRC has zero districts, zero 

16 Senate districts below 50 percent.  The OCRC has 

17 produced a highly compact map, and so showing that it 

18 is possible and that we should consider looking at the 

19 OCRC's map. 

20           Now, the second principle I want to talk 

21 about is Section (6)(b).  Now, I'm going to use the 

22 term "proportional party favoring districts."  I think 

23 the term "representational fairness," it was left out 

24 of the Constitution intentionally.  I think 

25 proportional party favoring is much closer to, you 
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1 know, what the Constitution actually says.  Now, when 

2 we -- let's -- first, we'll start with the Democrats' 

3 and Republicans' maps.  The Democrats for the House, 

4 they have achieved 55 to 44.  That was from their 

5 presentation.  That is -- I haven't heard anyone argue 

6 that that's not correct.  I mean, that's very roughly 

7 what it should be. 

8           Now, the OCRC has also achieved 55/44 in the 

9 House, so the OCRC and the Democrats have achieved very 

10 similar proportional party favoring as the Constitution 

11 expects.  However, the Republicans' maps that they 

12 submitted this morning are not near that at all.  So 

13 instead of -- so if 55 is somewhere ideal, they've 

14 given 56 safe districts to the Republicans and only 23 

15 for the Democrats.  So they've given themselves more 

16 safe districts than what's -- to the Republicans than 

17 what the target is and half as many for the Democrats, 

18 and that's just safe seats. 

19           Now, as far as the competitive districts, 

20 competitive districts I believe are fully 

21 Constitutional.  I don't think you -- every single 

22 district has to be party favoring, but if you look at 

23 the way they still lean, now you're talking about 66 

24 districts for Republicans and 33 for Democrats.  This 

25 is nowhere near the Constitutional expectation of 
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1 proportional party favoring. 

2           And some people have characterized this 

3 section as aspirational, and I want to push back on 

4 that because I think, yes, it says, you know, you shall 

5 attempt.  That is a Constitutional requirement to try.  

6 And when you have a failure, and as a Senator Sykes has 

7 pointed out, this is worse than what we have now in 

8 terms of Republican favoring districts in the House 

9 side. 

10           And I just want to point out the aspirational 

11 should not be confused for optional.  This is something 

12 that the Constitution expects this Commission to strive 

13 for.  And so -- and I also say that proportional party 

14 favoring, I disagree with the assessment that it's 

15 somehow in conflict with Section (6)(a).  I believe, 

16 you know, we can't be making maps to favor one party, 

17 and I think Section (b) saying that they need to be 

18 proportionately party favoring is specifying this is 

19 the way that you avoid favoring one party over the 

20 other.  It is not in conflict.  It is how you do it. 

21           And so -- and I'll also say that when the 

22 Democrats produce a map that still keeps the 

23 Republicans in the majority, you can't rightly say that 

24 that is somehow favoring the Democrats.  They could 

25 have made a map that, you know, gave the Democrats a 



9/9/2021 Ohio Redistricting Commission Audio Transcription, Part 1

www.DigitalEvidenceGroup.comDigital Evidence Group C'rt 2021 202-232-0646

Page 32

1 majority, but they didn't.  They did it according to 

2 the Constitution. 

3           So I just want to say that in terms of 

4 compromising between the Democrats' and Republicans' 

5 maps that have been proposed, I believe the Democrats' 

6 maps are much closer to where the compromise should be, 

7 and that the Republicans' maps, I'd really like them to 

8 go back to the drawing board.  I think it's very far 

9 from what the Constitution is as expecting in terms of 

10 this proportional party favoring, Section (6)(b). 

11           And I think that at some point, if it's not 

12 proportional party favoring districts, such as the one 

13 that's been proposed, then I would say that they have 

14 demonstrated a failure to attempt to adhere to this, 

15 and so I consider that unconstitutional. 

16           So finally I would just say I highly advocate 

17 this Commission to accept the OCRC's proposed map that 

18 has been submitted.  It's available on the 

19 redistricting site.  If there is a compromise that, you 

20 know, doesn't consider the OCRC's, I think the 

21 Democrats' is much closer to it.  And as far as the 

22 Republicans, I think it's far too far away from the 

23 Constitutional expectations to be considered something 

24 you should accept. 

25           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.  Your time has 
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1 expired. 

2           STEVEN CASTRO:  Okay.  I'll say one last 

3 thing.  The Republicans' map on the Senate side has the 

4 lowest -- 

5           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  I'll give you one minute to 

6 conclude. 

7           STEVEN CASTRO:  Sorry.  It has the lowest 

8 district convexity for the last several decades of any 

9 of the maps at 25 percent.  Are there any questions? 

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Questions for the witness?   

11           All right.  Thank you very much.  Interesting 

12 testimony. 

13           Next witness is Tala Dahbour.  Welcome.  Are 

14 you testifying on a map today? 

15           TALA DAHBOUR:  Yes. 

16           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  And are you a 

17 plan sponsor or a general witness? 

18           TALA DAHBOUR:  General witness? 

19           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  Spell your name 

20 for the record if you would, and then you may proceed.  

21 You have five minutes. 

22           TALA DAHBOUR:  Sure.  T-A-L-A, last name 

23 D-A-H-B-O-U-R.  Good afternoon Co-Chair Cupp, Co-Chair 

24 Sykes, and members of the Ohio Redistricting 

25 Commission.  My name is Tala Dahbour, and I'm here 
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1 today testifying on behalf of the Ohio chapter of the 

2 Council on American Islamic Relations known as CAIR 

3 Ohio. 

4           Thank you for the opportunity to appear 

5 before you to present testimony in support of the Ohio 

6 Citizens Redistricting Commission proposed unity maps.  

7 As a civil rights and advocacy organization for Ohio 

8 Muslims, and a proud member of the Equal Districts 

9 Coalition, CAIR Ohio has been working for several 

10 months to fight for fair maps. 

11           Muslims, who are often the subject of 

12 political discourse, rarely have the opportunity to 

13 advocate for themselves.  As it stands, Islamaphobia, 

14 racism, xenophobia pervades our political system, 

15 leading to the creation of discriminatory policy.  This 

16 emphasizes the need for diverse representation among 

17 our elected officials. 

18           At the very least, Muslims should have 

19 adequate representation in government that will be 

20 accessible and responsive, much less advocate for our 

21 needs.  The redistricting process is crucial to 

22 establishing proportional representation and ensuring 

23 that all Ohioans have a voice at the ballot box.  This 

24 is why Ohioans overwhelmingly voted for these reforms. 

25 Also part of these reforms was for this process to be 
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1 fair, transparent, and provide ample opportunity for 

2 public input. 

3           Thus far we have seen this Commission 

4 seriously challenge the spirit of the redistricting 

5 reforms Ohioans were promised.  Today's hearing was 

6 announced with one day's notice and during work hours 

7 for most Ohioans.  Fair maps come from a fair process, 

8 and we are deeply concerned that that is not what we 

9 are getting here today. 

10           The Ohio Citizens Redistricting Commission 

11 has accomplished what this Commission has failed to do.  

12 The OCRC has been regularly soliciting public input 

13 from across the state during the bi-weekly meetings 

14 since May of this year, with ample opportunity for 

15 public testimony.  The OCRC has made a concerted effort 

16 to get perspectives from minority groups such as our 

17 Muslim community. 

18           For example, one of our Muslim community 

19 members (indiscernible) testified about her residential 

20 community around the Noor Islamic Cultural Center, one 

21 of the biggest mosques in central Ohio.  She testified 

22 about how her neighbors are split between two 

23 Congressional and two state House districts, therefore 

24 diluting their collective voting power as a community. 

25           The OCRC was able to take Hadya's (phonetic) 
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1 testimony into account when drawing the proposed unity 

2 maps.  These maps meet all of the relevant 

3 Constitutional requirements, and mostly -- and most 

4 importantly reflect representational fairness.  To 

5 reach representational fairness, we strongly believe 

6 this warrants 15 state Senate Democratic seats and 44 

7 state representative Democratic seats. 

8           Over the last decade, Ohio Republicans have 

9 only captured about 55 percent of the statewide vote.  

10 Our maps need to reflect that reality.  Such an 

11 important task that implicates all Ohioans and has the 

12 power to dictate policy reforms demands a substantial 

13 amount of time, care, and attention.  With looming 

14 deadlines and hearings announced with such short 

15 notice, the Commission clearly does not appreciate the 

16 great responsibility that has been assigned to them.   

17           We need to ensure that Ohio voters are fairly 

18 represented in Ohio government seats for the next ten 

19 years.  These maps will shape our lives, laws, and 

20 policies for at least the next decade.  We need fair 

21 maps to make sure all of us, especially immigrant 

22 communities like mine, and other communities of color, 

23 are fairly and equitably represented, no exceptions.   

24           Thank you for your time today.  This 

25 concludes my testimony. 
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1           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  Thank you.   

2           Questions for the witness?  Leader Sykes. 

3           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you to the Co-Chair, and 

4 thank you for your testimony today.  I do recall 

5 Hadya's testimony in Cleveland, and she discussed how 

6 the mosque that she was a member of has members who 

7 live nearby, but separated and plenty and numerous 

8 committees -- or excuse me, state legislative districts 

9 as well as congressional ones. 

10           Based on what you know about the map that was 

11 just adopted, I know you talked about the unity maps, 

12 but based on the maps that were just adopted today, 

13 does -- would the mosque in the community that it 

14 serves be treated fairly as far as you can tell under 

15 what was just adopted this afternoon? 

16           TALA DAHBOUR:  Thank you, Leader Sykes, for 

17 your question.  Unfortunately, I have not been able to 

18 make that determination just based on the amount of 

19 time I was given in order to come here prepared.  So I 

20 hope that's something that we'll be able to discover.  

21 Thank you. 

22           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.  I appreciate 

23 that. 

24           I was just informed we have 20 -- no, I'm 

25 fine.  Thank you very much -- 27 witnesses to go.  So 
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1 what I would again ask you to limit it to five minutes 

2 each, and if you could try not to be repetitive.  So if 

3 you have a new point to add in talking to the map, that 

4 would probably be most helpful to the Commission. 

5           The next witness is Tony Dembrosio (phonetic) 

6 from Cincinnati.  Is Tony here? 

7           Okay.  The next witness then is Sue Dyke.  Is 

8 Sue here? 

9           SUSANNE DYKE:  I did testify this morning, 

10 but I have a couple of comments on the map that I did 

11 not comment on this afternoon. 

12           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Then you may proceed.  Please 

13 limit your comments to the map. 

14           SUSANNE DYKE:  I will.  (Indiscernible) my 

15 chance to speak.  I just had a couple of questions.  

16 You know, it's really hard to comment on the maps when 

17 the counties and the communities aren't labeled, really 

18 hard. 

19           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Well, that'll be coming.  

20 These are little tiny maps, but that will all be 

21 labeled. 

22           SUSANNE DYKE:  But that speaks to the rushed 

23 process and the fact that, you know -- so I think that, 

24 like I said, it's difficult to comment on when the 

25 proper preparations have not happened.  Any map has the 
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1 cities and the counties identified, and the 

2 communities.  Otherwise it's just a drawing on a piece 

3 of paper. 

4           Also, the maps I noticed were taken away so 

5 we can't even really look at them, and we asked for 

6 them to be put back and they said that they didn't know 

7 if they had them anymore.  Where are they?  Where'd 

8 they go?  You don't know?  I mean, I would really like 

9 to take a closer look, but I can't.  And so if you're 

10 being very, very -- a stickler about commenting on the 

11 maps, you're not providing the resources that are 

12 needed for people to make good testimony about the 

13 maps. 

14           And the one thing I would like to mention, 

15 because President Huffman over here mentioned earlier 

16 that he was not running the process.  Then my question 

17 is why is his name the only one that's on the map that 

18 was submitted by the GOP?  Those are my comments.  

19 Thank you. 

20           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Okay.  Thank you. 

21           SUSANNE DYKE:  Any questions? 

22           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Next witness.  Next witness 

23 is Richard Gunther from Worthington.  Is Richard here? 

24           All right.  Next witness is Stanley Hurtle 

25 from Dayton.  Is Stanley here? 
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1           Next witness, Christopher Hicks from 

2 Cincinnati.  Welcome, Mr. Hicks. 

3           CHRISTOPHER HICKS:  Well, thank you.  I'm a 

4 general witness, and I think on the full map. 

5           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Very good.  You may proceed.  

6           CHRISTOPHER HICKS:  Okay.  So thank you for 

7 the opportunity to speak.  I'm going to try to be brief 

8 and take less than five minutes.  My comments 

9 eventually are going to be specifically on the 

10 distribution of seats in the maps, of what I know and 

11 what I've read in the press so far. 

12           I just want to precursor that by saying I 

13 think I'm more conservative than any person sitting up 

14 there.  I'm a conservative right-wing Republican, and I 

15 wish most of my Republican friends up there would be 

16 more conservative.  Okay.  So -- but I just wanted to 

17 comment before giving you the distribution that we're 

18 here because the Constitution requires you to be here. 

19 The Constitution requires you to be here. 

20           You know, it also requires that this meeting 

21 is electronically streamed.  It also requires that 

22 there be citizen input.  And I'd just like to ask the 

23 question, why isn't that the standard for all public 

24 meetings in Ohio?  Why isn't that the standard for all 

25 public meetings in Ohio? 
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1           Now, specifically starting to move into the 

2 district maps, there's two things I want to hit on.  

3 What do districts matter if the legislature does not 

4 meet and get the business of the citizens done?  If the 

5 legislature is not meeting, acting, and being on the 

6 record, taking up-and-down votes on things that the 

7 citizens are clamoring in the streets about, whatever 

8 they be, Republican things, Democrat things, but that 

9 the citizens see their legislature acting, districts 

10 mean nothing. 

11           What's the point of electing people that 

12 don't meet and act on the business of the citizens?  

13 One of those things for me as a conservative, I know 

14 some people here might not agree with me, would be 

15 House Bill 248.  At least there should be an up-and-

16 down vote on whether there should be vaccine mandates 

17 allowed in Ohio.  Why doesn't our citizen -- why 

18 doesn't our legislature meet to even allow those votes 

19 to take place, and what do districts matter? 

20           Second point I want to make before talking 

21 about the specific distribution is what do districts 

22 matter if dark money controls our elections in Ohio?  I 

23 just received a piece in the mail from Mike DeWine's 

24 people, I guess, from Ohioans for Free and Fair 

25 Elections.  Do we really need another dark money PAC 
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1 trying to buy elections in Ohio? 

2           I noticed that that PAC is not registered 

3 with the Federal Election Commission.  It is also not 

4 registered with the Secretary of State.  Even Larry 

5 Householder registered Growth and Opportunity PAC with 

6 both of those things.  Even Larry Householder had the 

7 decency to do that.  But one thing that is common to 

8 them is Ohioans for Free and Fair Elections is 

9 incorporated in Delaware, just like Larry Householder 

10 incorporates his dark money operations.  Now -- 

11           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Do you have some comments 

12 going to the map? 

13           CHRISTOPHER HICKS:  Now I'm going to speak 

14 specifically about the distribution on the map.  So I 

15 already told you I'm a right-wing conservative.  I 

16 would love right-wing conservatives in our government 

17 offices and in our legislature to feel some heat so 

18 that they would get the business done.  I don't like 

19 the idea, if I believe the press reports I read, of a 

20 map that increases Republican control, and I'm a 

21 conservative Republican.  I want there to be debate.  I 

22 want there to be legislative sessions. 

23           So I'm very concerned with a map that 

24 increases control, even though I'm a right-wing 

25 Republican and I want you guys to keep control.  Okay?  
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1 But I want our government to work for the people.  I 

2 want to remind people here -- and Mr. Cupp, this might 

3 be something you'll remember -- that in 2012, the map 

4 process went to the Supreme Court.  At the time, it was 

5 a six-one Republican majority on the Supreme Court, 

6 six-one Republican majority of the Supreme Court. 

7           At the time Justice O'Connor voted with the 

8 Democrats on the map.  Now it's a four-three majority.  

9 Now Justice O'Connor is Chief Justice O'Connor.  You 

10 might remember this because you were on the Supreme 

11 Court when this took place, which is another thing 

12 about fair districts, competitive districts, is we have 

13 a revolving door system in Ohio. 

14           You're on the Supreme Court, you're in this, 

15 you're in this, you're in this, you're in this, and I 

16 think Republican and Democrat people are sick of this. 

17 We want districts that allow for vibrant competition, 

18 that get the people -- that get our legislators and our 

19 elected officials focused on at least meeting to get 

20 the business of the citizens done. 

21           Heck, if House Bill 248 doesn't pass in an 

22 up-and-down vote, at least it had a vote.  At least it 

23 got taken care of.  So I would encourage that you 

24 really think about the map that's been proposed because 

25 I see it landing at the Supreme Court again.  And it's 
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1 -- the makeup of the Supreme Court's different than it 

2 was back in 2012.  Mr. Cupp, you would know that. 

3           So the map that's been proposed and the 

4 notion of gerrymandering to increase control I don't 

5 think as a conservative Republican is the right answer.  

6 Frankly, I want my Republicans to feel some heat, to 

7 feel some heat so that they would get the business done 

8 that I think a lot of grassroots Republicans want to 

9 see get done instead of hiding behind big majorities to 

10 not get anything done. 

11           I thank you very much for the time to address 

12 you today. 

13           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you, Mr. Hicks.  Are 

14 there questions for the witness? 

15           CHRISTOPHER HICKS:  Hearing none? 

16           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Hearing none.  My five-minute 

17 marker went off.  I was trying to shut it off. 

18           So next witnesses is Susan Jolley.  Susan is 

19 from Springfield. 

20           Okay.  Next witness, Benita Kahn from Bexley. 

21           BENITA KAHN:  Good afternoon.  General 

22 testimony on I guess the map that was presented this 

23 morning.  It wasn't really designated as the 

24 Redistricting Commission map, so -- but that is what I 

25 would like to talk about. 
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1           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  Very good.  You 

2 may proceed.  You have five minutes. 

3           BENITA KAHN:  Yep.  I'm from Bexley, Ohio, 

4 which is currently House District 18, Senate District 

5 15, Congressional District 3.  I'm testifying today 

6 because of the history of unfair practices, lack of 

7 transparency, and failure to allow, much less accept, 

8 public input when drawing maps after the 2010 census.   

9           These unfair practices resulted in Ohio 

10 voters passing by 71 percent and 75 percent amendments 

11 to the Ohio Constitution for a Redistricting Commission 

12 to draw new legislative and congressional maps.  And in 

13 spite of this history and the adoption of Articles 11 

14 and 19 to the Ohio Constitution, this process is still 

15 broken.  

16           Ohio voters wanted to ensure transparency and 

17 real public participation in the redistricting process.  

18 And of particular importance is the map proposed by the 

19 Redistricting Commission -- from what I indicated, I 

20 thought was this morning's -- we voted for the creation 

21 of districts that are compact, contiguous, do not favor 

22 or disfavor either political party, have limited 

23 splitting of counties, municipalities, and camp 

24 townships. 

25           And I will add here, the map that I was able 
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1 to pull up from the website, I -- there's no way I can 

2 tell whether counties, municipalities, or townships are 

3 split on that map, so we definitely need something 

4 better to be able to look at to determine that. 

5           They are also supposed to correspond closely 

6 to the preference of Ohio voters over the last ten 

7 years.  This is what the Redistricting Commission's map 

8 should reflect, but since that map was submitted at 

9 9:30 this morning, certainly there's not adequate time, 

10 especially for us, to review that issue of whether it 

11 corresponds to the preference of Ohio voters.   

12           But against the clear will of the voters, the 

13 transparency and true ability of public participation 

14 have not been met, as has indicated that's -- you know, 

15 indicated by the significant delay in appointing 

16 members to the Redistricting Commission, getting it 

17 started, the failure to timely introduce maps to the 

18 public by September 1st, so at least there would be 

19 some time to review the proposed 99 House districts and 

20 33 Senate districts prior to hearings. 

21           And the requirements under our Constitution 

22 have complexity, which requires time for the public to 

23 review and provide real input.  That's not what's 

24 happening here.  So in spite of this clear September 1 

25 requirement to provide the maps, the Commission 
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1 submitted its map this morning at 9:30. 

2           The impact of the 2010 unfair districts has 

3 been clear.  And I think, while we are on opposite 

4 sides of our political views, the last witness and I 

5 are in agreement on one thing:  The gerrymandered 

6 districts have skewed heavily in one political 

7 direction, and that's resulted in Ohio voters, 

8 including myself, having their voice and their vote 

9 limited or lost at the Ohio legislature.   

10           The House -- Senate is currently 75 percent 

11 Republican, 25 percent Democrat, the House is 65/35 

12 split in favor of Republicans, and in particular the 

13 public must have time to review the repose -- the 

14 proposed maps to ensure that they shall correspond 

15 closely to the statewide preference of Ohio voters 

16 based on, quote, "Statewide state and federal partisan 

17 general election results during the last ten years." 

18           I would ask what process did this Commission 

19 go through to determine if that map complies with this 

20 statewide preference?  I would also ask, at some point, 

21 you will have to submit a statement as to, you know, 

22 how you came to that conclusion, and I want to know 

23 who's going to write that statement and what you think 

24 that statement is going to be.  

25           Ohio's gerrymandered districts have resulted 
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1 in politicians making extreme positions to win 

2 primaries, knowing they don't really have to do 

3 anything in a skewed district in a general election.  

4 That's eliminated incentive to compromise at the 

5 legislature on issues that are Ohio -- are important to 

6 really almost all Ohioans.  They're just not taken care 

7 of. 

8           Rather than voters having the freedom to 

9 elect officials who represent them, this once again 

10 looks like the officials have created districts to 

11 select voters that represent the official's position.   

12           So in closing, I want to emphasize the 

13 importance of having a transparent process with time 

14 for real public input that is recognized and taken, 

15 that there is time to do that, and that the districts 

16 must be compact, contiguous, not favor or disfavor 

17 either political party, and correspond closely to the 

18 preference of Ohio voters over the last ten years.  We 

19 cannot have fair representation if voters' voices are 

20 silenced.  

21           Any questions?   

22           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.   

23           Are there questions for the witness?  

24           MS. KAHN:  Thank you. 

25           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Seeing none, thank you.  



9/9/2021 Ohio Redistricting Commission Audio Transcription, Part 1

www.DigitalEvidenceGroup.comDigital Evidence Group C'rt 2021 202-232-0646

Page 49

1           Deborah Krantz from Columbus.  Deborah?   

2           Next witness, Linda Beckhoff (phonetic) from 

3 Worthington.  

4           Lucy Ann McCloskey from Dayton.  Welcome.  

5           MS. MCCLOSKEY:  Speaker Cupp, Senator Sykes, 

6 and members of the Commission, thank you for this 

7 opportunity to speak.  My name is Lucy Ann McCloskey, 

8 and I'm a resident of Washington Township, Montgomery 

9 County.  

10           I'm speaking today -- I would like to speak 

11 in support of the Ohio Citizens' Redistricting 

12 Commission map.  As previous witnesses have stated, it 

13 leads the other proposals in compactness and 

14 representational -- proportional representation.  Both 

15 of these criteria are essential and of utmost 

16 importance to the voters.   

17           I cannot comment on the Republican plan 

18 because, unfortunately, it wasn't available until after 

19 I had to leave home this morning.  From what I 

20 understand, it lags the other plans in the important 

21 considerations of compactness, competitiveness, and 

22 representational fairness.  

23           The fact that it doesn't show political 

24 subdivisions makes it impossible to evaluate on the 

25 criteria -- criterion of not dividing political 
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1 jurisdictions and suggests that it was not submitted in 

2 good faith for public input.  When the people of Ohio 

3 went to the polls in 2015 and again in 2018 to pass 

4 constitutional amendments to reform the redistricting 

5 process, the people spoke loud and clear.  We want an 

6 end to gerrymandering, we want to choose our 

7 representatives, and we want them to work for us.   

8           We've seen the results of gerrymandering over 

9 the last ten years.  Uncompetitive districts are 

10 represented by unresponsive legislators.  The 

11 legislature has time to pass laws on hot-button issues 

12 that are actually supported by only a minority of 

13 citizens, but they fail to act on significant issues 

14 and pass legislation that has the support of a majority 

15 of Ohioans.  Special interests wield unprecedented 

16 power, and unprecedented corruption has followed.  

17           Now it is up to this Commission to implement 

18 the new requirements.  How you do this will tell the 

19 people of Ohio much about you as leaders of our 

20 government.  Will you produce a map with fair districts 

21 that give voters real choice in their representatives, 

22 or will you use all the wiggle room you can find to 

23 produce maps that preserve partisan advantage and 

24 ensure that incumbents will be reelected?  

25           If you choose the first course, you'll show 
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1 the world that you are statesmen who serve the people 

2 and who work to strengthen democracy.  If you choose 

3 the latter course, you'll reveal that you serve the 

4 interests of your party and yourselves and that you 

5 value control more than democracy.  

6           We understand that you're laboring under 

7 constraints brought on by the delay in receiving the 

8 census data, but we also know that you delayed in 

9 organizing the Commission and lost valuable time that 

10 could have been used to lay the groundwork for a fair 

11 map-making process.  We appreciate that you're holding 

12 public hearings, but hearings convened with only one 

13 days' notice don't give most Ohioans the opportunity 

14 for meaningful participation.   

15           The maps you draw will bind all Ohioans for 

16 years to come.  They will affect our health and safety, 

17 our children's education, and our elders' wellbeing.  

18 The people of Ohio want a legislature that represents 

19 us and passes laws that support our priorities.  

20           The people are watching.  We know what was 

21 done ten years ago, and we have made it clear at the 

22 ballot box that it should not happen again.  It's in 

23 your hands now.  Show us that you are statesmen in 

24 service to the people of Ohio and give us fair and 

25 competitive districts.  
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1           Thank you for your time and for consideration 

2 of my words.  

3           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.  I assume that you 

4 know, as we announced the hearing date, that Sunday 

5 there's a hearing in Dayton -- 

6           MS. MCCLOSKEY:  Yes. 

7           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- so you won't have to drive 

8 so far next time. 

9           MS. MCCLOSKEY:  Thank you.  

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  The Commission will take a 

11 five-minute recess and then we'll reconvene.  

12      (Recess) 

13           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Back to order.  The next 

14 witness that we have is Diane Meabs (phonetic) from 

15 Columbus, Ohio.  Diane?  Diane Meabs? 

16           Meryl Neiman from Bexley?  Welcome, Meryl.  

17 And I see you've marked here you want to talk about the 

18 Senate Republican plan, so -- 

19           MS. NEIMAN:  I'm sorry, I missed what you 

20 just said. 

21           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  I see you've marked here you 

22 want to talk about the Senate Republican, so --   

23           MS. NEIMAN:  Yes.  So that --  

24           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- you go ahead.  You have 

25 five minutes. 
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1           MS. NEIMAN:  Sorry, I'm just -- 

2           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  That's all right. 

3           MS. NEIMAN:  -- pulling this up here.  So my 

4 apologies.  And thank you. 

5           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Oh, that's all right.  We 

6 understand technology, and it's harder for us probably 

7 to do it than you, so -- 

8           MS. NEIMAN:  I had major printer problems 

9 this morning, so I'm working off my phone here.  But 

10 thank you for affording me this opportunity.  My name, 

11 as you mentioned, is Meryl Neiman.  I'm in Bexley, 

12 which is part of the Columbus area.  I'm disappointed 

13 that we've already lost several members of the 

14 Commission.  It was nice to actually see all of you for 

15 once, here at one place, as part of this process.   

16           I previously testified at the hearing in 

17 Mansfield.  I'm testifying once more because I am 

18 dismayed by how the majority members of the Commission 

19 have been abrogating their constitutional 

20 responsibility, and I think that that's been manifested 

21 in the map that was so quickly introduced and then 

22 voted on to move forward as you're working a proposal.   

23           But before I get into the substance of that 

24 testimony, I wanted to again point out what a privilege 

25 it is for me and others to be here today.  And I don't 
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1 mean like what a joy it is.  I mean like an actual 

2 privilege.  Most Ohioans, as you know, don't live in 

3 the Columbus area like myself or have the ability to 

4 travel somewhere else like I did to go to Mansfield.  

5 Most don't have the luxury of being able to attend a 

6 hearing during the day.  I notice that once again it's 

7 a challenge for even some of you all to be attending a 

8 meeting during the workday. 

9           Most people don't have the ability to stay so 

10 on top of this process that they even know that a 

11 hearing has been scheduled with less than 24 hours' 

12 notice.  Many people don't have internet access or a 

13 printer, or they have a bum one like I did this morning 

14 to be able to download and complete the witness slip.   

15           And others may be understandably 

16 uncomfortable about being indoors in a large group 

17 during our fourth COVID wave that's overtaking Ohio.  

18 And again, especially with, you know, members of the 

19 Commission and others not even sort of demonstrating 

20 the courtesy of wearing a mask to protect those who 

21 might be vulnerable. 

22           So I had asked in Mansfield for hearings to 

23 be offered virtually and to be offered in the evening 

24 so that all Ohioans who want to participate would be 

25 able to access the process, but they can't under these 
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1 conditions.  I find that disappointing.  And at least 

2 in the spirit of the Constitution, I find that, you 

3 know, really upsetting, right, that you would not want 

4 to deny -- that you would not want to permit everyone 

5 to participate, and that's been manifested again by the 

6 schedule going forward for the next few hearings have 

7 the same problems.  

8           But -- so now for the substance.  So, you 

9 know, obviously we're all here today.  And as I said, 

10 in Mansfield, because no matter our color, our 

11 background, our ZIP code, most of us can agree that 

12 voters should pick their leaders and leaders shouldn't 

13 pick their voters.  And that's why every decade we have 

14 this process, and that's why Ohioans went to the polls 

15 and voted in vast numbers for the constitutional 

16 amendments to reorient the process from where it had 

17 been in the past in terms of how we got here to a 

18 gerrymandered state.  

19           The electoral maps are supposed to ensure 

20 that each of our votes have equal weight, each of our 

21 voices are equally heard, and each of our communities 

22 has equal access to government resources.  And that's 

23 what was supposed to happen, and it wasn't.  And so 

24 that was what was supposed to be corrected through 

25 these amendments.   
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1           But now we're seeing with this map that just 

2 appeared today -- I'm really disappointed that Senator 

3 Huffman is not here, because it seems to be his baby, 

4 this map, but it's -- you know, from the testimony that 

5 I saw this morning, they did not meet -- it does not 

6 even on its face attempt to meet the constitutional 

7 requirements. 

8           Someone -- I was wanting to ask him, but 

9 presumably Senator Huffman, advised the map drafters as 

10 they testified not to even look at the demographic data 

11 when drawing their maps so that we know on its face 

12 that there's no way it can be compliant with the Voting 

13 Rights Act because they were directed improperly not to 

14 look at that.   

15           They also testified that they have not 

16 assessed their map to see whether it complies with 

17 Section 6 for representational fairness.  And now, from 

18 the brief time that people have had to review the maps, 

19 it's clear that it does not.  So how you could be 

20 voting to move forward a map that on its face -- 

21 although someone said, again I think it was Senator 

22 Huffman, that it's constitutionally compliant, it is 

23 not. 

24           And so it's one thing to say we're going to 

25 all huddle together and work to come to an agreement 
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1 among the parties, but you put forward a map that we 

2 didn't have time to talk about, that we had all these 

3 hearings about nothing but the process, which is the 

4 same thing we all voted for already.  And now we have 

5 this, no opportunity -- 

6           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Your time has expired.   

7           MS. NEIMAN:  Okay.  Well, just to finish up, 

8 we've had no opportunity to speak at the beginning of 

9 this second hearing, so it was strategic, right?  The 

10 first hearing you threw out the map, and then at the 

11 beginning of the second hearing, you vote. 

12           So in no way were you even pretending to take 

13 feedback on whether the map that you all will be 

14 working on was something that the people are 

15 comfortable with.  And I think it's really appalling 

16 that you knew on its face that it wasn't 

17 constitutionally compliant. 

18           And I'm just going to remind you all, as I 

19 did in Mansfield, that we are still watching.  That 

20 even if you attempt to do the same thing that was done, 

21 you know, even worse perhaps with regard to the rigging 

22 and the cheating and the gerrymandering, this is in the 

23 Constitution, and we will continue to watch.  We will 

24 be on social media.  We will be here.  We will be at 

25 the courthouse, the Supreme Court -- 
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1           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Your time has expired. 

2           MS. NEIMAN:  -- and we'll make sure that our 

3 rights as voters, all of us, Republican and Democrats, 

4 are respected.  Thank you.  Do you have any -- 

5           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you. 

6           Are there any questions? 

7           MS. NEIMAN:  -- questions for me?  I really 

8 did want to ask questions of some of you, but they 

9 disappeared.  

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you. 

11           Would -- note that Senator Antani is sitting 

12 as a designee for Senator Huffman the rest of the 

13 afternoon.   

14           Next witness is Meryl Neiman.  

15           MS. NEIMAN:  That was me before. 

16           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Oh, did I -- yep. 

17           MS. NEIMAN:  So I would ask, do you know that 

18 Senator Huffman, the person who directed the draft of 

19 the map to ignore the Voting Rights Act and not 

20 consider demographic information since you're his 

21 designee.  What -- do you know that? 

22           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  Let's move on to 

23 the next witness. 

24           MS. NEIMAN:  Do you know as the Co-Chair?  

25           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Let's move -- let's -- 
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1 Harriet Silva? 

2           Frederick Smith, Jr. from Euclid.  Frederick 

3 Smith?  

4           Zara Smith from Bellbrook?  I'm probably not 

5 being very loud.  Zara Smith from Bellbrook? 

6           Charles Spencer from Cincinnati?  Are you -- 

7 you're here to testify? 

8           MR. SPENCER:  I'm Charles Spencer from 

9 Cincinnati, and I bring my warm greetings and respect 

10 and gratitude to the Ohio Redistricting Commission.  

11 This is difficult work you're doing, and it's critical 

12 to the wellbeing of all Ohio citizens.   

13           I was fortunate to be born of a son of an 

14 Eisenhower Republican dad and a Stevenson Democrat mom.  

15 They were both committed to civic engagement, and they 

16 knew they needed strong relationships with the diverse 

17 groups of neighbors they each worked together with to 

18 improve our communities.  Their voices and the sight of 

19 them gathered with neighbors at the kitchen table in 

20 our home are with me today.  

21           In my adult years, I became a strong advocate 

22 for social and economic justice and racial equality.  

23 But I always considered both the conservative instinct 

24 and the progressive instinct to be the lifeblood of our 

25 country.  It always seemed plain as day to me that if 
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1 either party commits itself completely to crushing the 

2 other party, it will be a disaster for both parties and 

3 for our country.  So it is natural for me to be an 

4 advocate of the Ohio Constitution's Articles 11 and 12 

5 and its standards for redistricting.   

6           I'm speaking today in support of the Ohio 

7 Citizens Redistricting Commission's plan and maps as 

8 much as I could read in the time allowed.  My district 

9 -- my House of Representative district, where I am in 

10 Cincinnati, is a lot better than what we have now in 

11 that plan, and I will do more reading as it becomes 

12 available and as -- now that I know where to find 

13 everything.  

14           We have a good set of guidelines in the 

15 Constitution, to the extent that they push us towards 

16 fairness, logical ground rules, and a transparent 

17 process designed to give citizens a chance to review 

18 and comment on the Commission's progress.  It's not 

19 surprising that this Commission has had a hard time 

20 meeting deadlines.  That is common.  I've studied 

21 several redistricting efforts, and it's a lot to do.  

22 It's complicated.  If you move Peg A, Peg B falls out, 

23 so on and so forth. 

24           But neither sacrificing public engagement and 

25 transparency nor shoddy work should be justified by 
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1 having to meet deadlines.  And I know you all know 

2 that.  You've been working hard for it -- on it, as 

3 I've heard today, and I know that you will continue to 

4 do. 

5           The Commission needs to get it done, and 

6 according to the Constitution.  I urge the Ohio 

7 Redistricting Commission especially to strive for 

8 compact and contiguous legislative districts to base 

9 district boundaries to the extent possible on county, 

10 municipal, and township boundaries; to seek maps that 

11 do not favor one party over the other; and to -- and 

12 provide representational fairness that matches the 

13 overall percentages of votes the parties have received 

14 over the past ten years, and to avoid partisan 

15 gerrymandering in all districts, all maps.   

16           Now is the time to burn the midnight oil and 

17 spare no effort at fairness and an on-time 

18 redistricting plan that will make all Ohioans proud.  

19           Thank you.  Any questions?   

20           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you. 

21           Any questions for Mr. Spencer?  

22           Thank you for coming.  I would also note that 

23 Senator Faber's designee for the rest of the afternoon 

24 is Alex Vitech (phonetic).  

25           Next witness Melissa Sull.  I think she 
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1 testified this morning, I believe, yeah.  

2           All right.  Ralph Tarek (phonetic) from 

3 Strongsville.  Is Ralph here?  

4           Reverend Joan Ven Becelaere from Columbus.  

5           Rene Westermeyer from Springboro.  

6           Jeff Wise from Wyoming, Ohio.  

7           MR. WISE:  I'm Jeff Wise (indiscernible). 

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Sure. 

9           MR. WISE:  (Indiscernible.) 

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Sure.  So we have some 

11 technical people here that can set that up?  

12           MR. WISE:  I want to apologize in advance.  I 

13 have also physical maps I can hand out if that would be 

14 helpful.  Should I distribute those?   

15           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Sure.  Anything that you have 

16 you want to submit to the Commission, you should do. 

17           MR. WISE:  Just let me get those.  Sorry.  So 

18 hopefully -- is this going -- is it on?  And I 

19 apologize if it doesn't come through clearly. 

20           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  We do have some folks from IT 

21 coming to -- 

22           MR. WISE:  Okay. 

23           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- help get this working, 

24 so -- 

25           MR. WISE:  Yeah.  I warned ahead of time.  
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1 So, I mean, I can start talking, or do you want me to 

2 wait? 

3           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Go ahead and start talking, 

4 and then -- 

5           MR. WISE:  Okay. 

6           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- we can -- 

7           MR. WISE:  All right.  

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- get all this covered.   

9           MR. WISE:  So my name is Jeff Wise.  I live 

10 in Cincinnati.  I attended the 8/24 hearing.  Some of 

11 you were there.  I did a little bit of a kind of 

12 dramatic thing here.  I'm not doing anything dramatic 

13 here.  I want to be serious.  And I recognize that the 

14 task in front of the Committee is pretty daunting.  And 

15 what I was prepared to talk about before this morning 

16 was how we can do better than the plan that Co-Chair 

17 Sykes introduced, as well as the OCRC, because at that 

18 time, I thought there would not be a Republican plan to 

19 compare to.   

20           And so that's all changed this morning.  I 

21 mean, I looked on the website at nine o'clock, and it 

22 still wasn't there.  But it is now, so that's -- that 

23 kind of changed the dynamic here. 

24           But I heard very clearly that the two sides 

25 want to come together and form a compromise that's 
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1 going to work for Ohio, and I think that's great.  And 

2 if you can listen to me for the next 10 or maybe 15 

3 minutes, you guys can get your weekends back.  You're 

4 going to meet the compromise with the plan I have to 

5 save everyone the time. 

6      (Laugher) 

7           MR. WISE:  No, I'm serious.  Okay.  And this 

8 is going to require a compromise from both sides.  So 

9 you need to listen and hear me out, and there's going 

10 to be a little give from this side, a little give from 

11 that side, and we're going to get to a plan, and that's 

12 the hope that I have here today. 

13           So what I initially planned to share was a 

14 comparison of my plan to those two plans from the 

15 Democrats and the OCRC, which other people have already 

16 talked about today.  We already know that, you know, we 

17 missed the 9/1 deadline, and we've got six days to the 

18 9/15 deadline.  And the map has to be compliant with 

19 Article 11, or else it gets pushed to the courts, and 

20 it might get rejected, and then we're back to where we 

21 started at square one. 

22           So what I was hoping to share was the 

23 comparison of the Sykes and OCRC plans on things like 

24 how compact they are, how much people of color get 

25 voting power, competitiveness, fairness, and if there's 
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1 time, I want to talk about the issue of Senate 

2 incumbency, which if Senator Huffman were here, he -- I 

3 know he has a lot of passion for that, so I do address 

4 that in my plan.  I haven't -- I didn't see that in the 

5 two plans that were posted before this morning.  

6           At this point, I think I really need to wait 

7 for someone to be able to turn on the monitors.  

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Yeah, we'll stand at ease -- 

9           MR. WISE:  Yeah, I'm sorry. 

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- until we get hooked up.  

11 No, that's not a problem.  

12           MR. WISE:  Do you want to -- oh, they're on? 

13           UNIDENTIFIED:  Yeah, they are. 

14           MR. WISE:  Okay.  Apologies for the delay.  

15 Again, from Cincinnati, this is adopted from my 9/15 

16 commission, and I'm trying to do a comparison because I 

17 think we need to meet in the middle between the plans 

18 from one side versus the other.  Okay.  And I just want 

19 to be transparent on the process that I used for 

20 generating these maps.  The team consisted of me, 

21 myself, and I, and I got a late start -- do you have 

22 questions? 

23           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Mr. Wise, if you would just 

24 direct your comments -- 

25           MR. WISE:  Okay.  Sorry. 
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1           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- to the Commission. 

2           MR. WISE:  Yeah, sure.  So I started -- I got 

3 a late start.  I saw a sign in someone's yard on the 

4 10th, so I spent about two, three days on -- the 

5 equivalent of that on background material and getting 

6 ready.  And then I was ready to use the census data, 

7 and it took me about maybe five total days to put 

8 together a map as well as this analysis and 

9 presentation.  So about nine working days total for me 

10 from start to finish.  So just to get -- I don't know 

11 how it compares to what's gone on here, but that's 

12 where it came in.  I'm pretty exhausted after doing 

13 that.   

14           So I'm not going to go through the details of 

15 what the maps look like, but I have those comparisons.  

16 I did use days for districting, which other people are 

17 using, which is great.  I don't have to explain the 

18 methodology.  But for those here, it uses the 2020 

19 census data as well as, like, the past three or four 

20 elections, and that leads to about a 56/44 split for 

21 the Republicans versus Democrats.   

22           So the analysis I was going to go through a 

23 little bit on, you know, are we compact or not?  Are we 

24 sufficiently empowering minorities?  Is it competitive?  

25 And the real thing is, you know, how do we translate 
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1 votes into seats?  That's very important.  And if we 

2 have time, I want to talk about incumbency. 

3           So the first thing I want to look at is are 

4 we unnecessarily splitting some cities.  Now, there's 

5 certain cities that you cannot split, and those are the 

6 last four -- last five or so on the table.  And all 

7 these are compliant for that. 

8           For the larger cities, we're trying to 

9 minimize splits.  And the OCRC plan slices and dices a 

10 couple of the larger cities more than you'd like.  

11 Honestly, Co-Chair Sykes' plan is the best for that.  I 

12 had a little bit of a piece of Cincinnati I put into 

13 Eastern Hamilton County to make it a more competitive 

14 district there, but those work out well.   

15           The other thing you want to do is not overly 

16 split urban count -- I'm sorry, not urban counties, the 

17 rural counties.  You know, there's some that you have 

18 to split from population, but minimizing that's 

19 important to avoid confusion for people there.  It's 

20 unnecessary to split them too much.  So again the OCR 

21 plan is a little bit not desired on that. 

22           And then you can look at compactness with 

23 various measures.  What I was using is the know it when 

24 you see it measure.  A little bit lower than the others 

25 on the Senate, and I think it's the way I stitched some 



9/9/2021 Ohio Redistricting Commission Audio Transcription, Part 1

www.DigitalEvidenceGroup.comDigital Evidence Group C'rt 2021 202-232-0646

Page 68

1 things together on the Senate side, as far as I have 

2 this long South Ohio piece, and I've got -- and then I 

3 brought Delaware into northern Columbus.  We can change 

4 those things if people think those are problematic, but 

5 otherwise things look pretty good for compactness for 

6 all of them. 

7           The thing I really want to focus on here is 

8 minority power because -- and competitiveness because I 

9 think these are two primary measures that people look 

10 for.  So in those, I'm pretty comparable to the OCRC 

11 plan, at least for the House, for the minority power.  

12 For the Senate, the OCRC does a little bit better, but 

13 that's because of what I've done with Dayton, which I 

14 can go into that detail later if we need to. 

15           The big deal is competitiveness.  I've really 

16 raised the bar on competitiveness as far as the number 

17 of districts that are competitive, which I think is a 

18 really important part of this, so people get, you know, 

19 quality representation. 

20           So I probably glazed over some people here, 

21 and I just want to cut to the chase here in terms of, 

22 you know, how many seats does each party get.  I think 

23 people really focused on that.  How many do we get?  

24 How many do we get?  And the answer is, you don't get 

25 seats, okay?  You get the opportunity to compete for 
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1 seats.  And I try to make this as competitive as 

2 possible, and I try to put as many seats in this box of 

3 competition between 45 percent for one party and 

4 55 percent of the other and vice versa.   

5           So by boosting the number of competitive 

6 seats, I think we get higher quality government because 

7 people are competing across party lines for votes, and 

8 they're going to resonate more with other voters.  So 

9 that was really the objective of what I was trying to 

10 do.  And you can see I got much higher numbers of seats 

11 in that box for the Ohio House and also for the Senate.   

12           The other thing to notice here is that what 

13 that does is that means the swings are going to be 

14 bigger than they would be otherwise.  If you look at 

15 the Ohio House plan for OCRC and Sykes, those numbers 

16 don't even get up to 50 percent until, you know, all 

17 those GOP friendly seats in that light orange actually 

18 go GOP and then some.  So they're never going to get to 

19 50 percent of the control of the -- of one of those 

20 houses until we get a substantially large portion of 

21 those.  That didn't even make sense to me why they did 

22 it that way, but that's the basis of my work here.   

23           I'll skip this side here.  And I just want to 

24 talk a little about proportionality because I think 

25 there's a lot of people here who think, okay, if you 
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1 have 55 percent seats -- votes, that should be 

2 55 percent seats.  And I want to look forward to the 

3 congressional districts and thinking this through 

4 because the math is really easy here.   

5           So if you think about congressional 

6 districts, we've got 15 of them.  If -- it's about 

7 50/50, that means, you know, seven to eight, or eight 

8 to seven, and 50 percent should be that line where that 

9 seat flips.  And then the Ohio Republicans tend to do a 

10 little bit better than Democrats, so they have a chance 

11 to win another seat at about the 57 percent threshold.   

12           It's going to be very rare for the 

13 Republicans to get up to a 63 percent threshold.  And 

14 it's going to be very rare for the Democrats to have a 

15 blue wave, and they gain -- you know, and they get 57 

16 percent and the Republicans get 43.   

17           So if you do something proportional, there's 

18 really only two seats in play.  And that means there's 

19 seven safe red seats and six safe blue seats.  And when 

20 you get that sort of dynamic, you get these types of 

21 people on the extremes as your representatives that you 

22 send to Congress.  All right.  And I don't think we 

23 need to send seven of those and six of those to 

24 Congress, and the same thing for the State House.   

25           So I think there's going to be some 
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1 communities where you've got homogeneity, and it makes 

2 sense to send people on the extremes.  But I don't 

3 think we should only be sending two people who have to 

4 compete for seats across party.  So that's a 

5 consequence of proportionality, and I think we do 

6 really need to think through before we decide on the 

7 final map. 

8           And then, if you only have two congressional 

9 seats that are up for grabs, where do we put them?  You 

10 know, does Cincinnati take a turn for ten years and 

11 hand it off to Dayton?  You know, we've got lots of 

12 spots in the space -- in the state where we have 

13 opportunities for competition.  Let's use them to 

14 cultivate our political talent and get better results. 

15           So I'm going to go into a little bit of 

16 technical detail here because, to really understand how 

17 you can translate those into seats, you have to 

18 actually look at the seats-to-votes curve.   

19           And so the x-axis here is the fraction of 

20 votes.  In this case, the software says Democratic 

21 votes are positive.  I know that's a problem for some 

22 people.  Let's let that go, okay?  But, you know, how 

23 many seats do they get?  And the most important thing 

24 to do is say is at 50 percent votes, you should get 

25 50 percent seats.  All right.  I think that's like a 
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1 basic thing that you need to do.  All right.   

2           And if you look at the plan from OCRC and 

3 from Sykes, in order to force that proportionality, 

4 they actually missed that a little bit, and Democrats 

5 don't get as -- quite as many seats when they're having 

6 a good year because they're forcing that 

7 proportionality.  That doesn't make sense to me. 

8           Now, in my laptop version of the 

9 presentation, I pulled in the Huffman plan.  I was 

10 about to leave here from Cincinnati, and I saw them 

11 post it, so I ran up and did that.  The difference from 

12 that 50/50 line is much greater for the Huffman plan.  

13 It's a really strong partisan bias.  In my opinion, 

14 it's a nonstarter.  We cannot get that sort of a map 

15 through the courts, all right?  It's just too biased.  

16 It's not going to work.  I think we need to recognize 

17 that we need to make a map that's fair enough that 

18 people are going to accept and it's going to get to the 

19 courts.   

20           So that's the House, and the Senate is the 

21 same sort of thing.  You should be able to hit that 

22 50/50 line.  And you can see how I'm really hugging 

23 that line of -- this is the natural slope of the 

24 seats-versus-vote curve.  I know this is technical 

25 stuff, but you can just see how they've bent this line, 
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1 and they've done that just by, you know, switching 

2 precincts until they get to a proportional thing.  And 

3 that's the thing you have to distort to get for 

4 proportional.  So for all those here -- 

5           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Mr. Wise -- 

6           MR. WISE:  Yeah. 

7           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- can you point out which 

8 line you're talking about? 

9           MR. WISE:  Sure.  I don't know, does this 

10 thing have a (indiscernible)? 

11           UNIDENTIFIED:  (Indiscernible.) 

12           MR. WISE:  Oh, can you see the mouse?  Okay.  

13 Yeah, sorry.  So here -- do you see how this green line 

14 -- do you see how it's staying on the curve?  What 

15 that's saying is the response of seats to votes is 

16 smooth.  But if you look over here, the slope of this 

17 line here, seats to votes, it has to be bent.  They 

18 have to bend it to make it proportional.  So they're 

19 artificially contorting the districts so they get to 

20 proportionality.  And what -- in order to do that, they 

21 have to drop districts out of the competitive zone to 

22 make that work.  All right. 

23           So I know this is a technical point, but 

24 that's the basis of the problem here is that you're 

25 making fewer competitive districts in order to meet 
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1 this arbitrary standard of proportionality.  The 

2 Constitution says it has to closely correlate.  It 

3 doesn't say that has to be exactly proportional.  And I 

4 checked that with LSU Ohio.  Okay.  All right.  

5           So I'll skip this.  I just want to talk a 

6 little about incumbency before we go.  And that's -- we 

7 have to find a home for all the senators, and Senator 

8 Huffman really pointed this out well last week.  

9 There's -- really the big problem area is the fact that 

10 we've got this mini snake near the lake.  I wouldn't 

11 say it's on the lake, as far as a House, a Senate 

12 district for Number 24 in Cuyahoga County.  And that 

13 creates some problems that I'll show how we can fix 

14 that. 

15           So overall, on my map, there is one orphan 

16 seat near, like, the (indiscernible) area, because 

17 there's a natural center to put there.  But besides 

18 that, everything kind of matches up well, as far as you 

19 look at the old districts versus the new districts and 

20 where they line up.  And this is -- comes out better on 

21 my laptop than it looks like here, but I can actually 

22 match things up, even though you've got some really 

23 spidery-shaped districts now.  Okay.   

24           So all that works.  The only problems we have 

25 to do is between these two distinguished gentlemen 
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1 here, we have to figure out who stays in 26 and who 

2 moves to 22.  I don't know if they're going to thumb 

3 wrestle, or rock, paper, scissors, or a dance-off.  

4 However they're going to figure that out, they can 

5 figure it out.  And then we have to have Senator Dolan 

6 figure out which of these four districts from 2011 is 

7 his home, and the other three are odd numbers, so 

8 they're going to be open seats.  Okay.  So that -- the 

9 Senate incumbency problem is solved. 

10           The OCRC, I've really pushed those folks who 

11 declare what they're -- the Senate incumbency plan.  I 

12 haven't heard from them what that is.  I'm not sure if 

13 it's clear on Senator Sykes' plan.  Obviously, I 

14 haven't looked at it for Huffman's, but I have solved 

15 that for here. 

16           So, in summary, you know, you guys can go 

17 hash things out for three days and try to meet in the 

18 middle.  I've just tried to make that work done for you 

19 with a realistic compromise between the two parties.  

20 And I think it's worth taking a look at.  I'm happy to 

21 take any questions, or even later on from the group 

22 offline.  My contact information is listed on my 

23 slides. 

24           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Any questions for the 

25 witness?  
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1           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you for your 

2 testimony.  I would just be interested in your complete 

3 analysis with the Huffman plan to -- so that we can see 

4 your total comparison.  That would be great.   

5           MR. WISE:  Yeah, I -- tonight I'll go back 

6 and I'll post that as an update to my public input.   

7           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Okay.  Thank you.  

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Mr. Wise, I know your time 

9 has expired, but -- 

10           MR. WISE:  Yes.   

11           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- in a very brief nutshell, 

12 what generated your interest in this topic?   

13           MR. WISE:  Oh, I've done some research into 

14 reforming the U.S. electoral college.  And I can see 

15 that there was a gap in really applying the partisan 

16 bias ideas here.  And I reached out to many people on 

17 this Committee, saying how I have this expertise, I'd 

18 love to help with this, and I got nowhere.  I'll be 

19 honest with you, I wanted to help on the inside and 

20 help and get this to be a process that would work well 

21 and I just got stonewalled.  And so I said I have to do 

22 this by myself.  

23           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Well, thank you for your 

24 interesting testimony and for your initiative in coming 

25 here and doing that.  Thank you.   
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1           MR. WISE:  You're welcome.  

2           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Next witness is Sarah Yuronka 

3 from Akron.  

4           MS. YURONKA:  Good afternoon.  And thank you.  

5           First off, I wanted to -- before I talk about 

6 the maps, I wanted to thank Senator Sykes and Leader 

7 Sykes for wearing their mask.  My daughter has been an 

8 ICU nurse since the beginning of COVID, and I have 

9 never seen her more stressed as she is now, and I 

10 strongly encourage everyone to wear a mask at all 

11 times. 

12           This has not been a fair process.  We voted 

13 on it.  We want a fair process.  You all have not shown 

14 up to every public hearing, except Senator Sykes.  You 

15 blame the census yet OCRC (indiscernible) maps.  You 

16 did not have hearings during times that people can 

17 attend.  This map process has not been your priority, 

18 and it shows to all of us here in Ohio. 

19           I've been working in politics for many 

20 decades, and in the history of Ohio politics, has there 

21 ever been a vote where all 88 counties vote in favor of 

22 one thing?  We did, twice.  Our votes should matter.  

23 We deserve better from you.  We deserve to be 

24 represented by competitive districts.  We deserve to be 

25 heard.  We deserve districts to be competitive and 
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1 representative of who we are. 

2           The proposed maps divides marginalized 

3 communities and people of color, especially in 

4 Cleveland and Akron -- because that's where I'm from 

5 Akron.  The maps should represent us, and the elected 

6 officials should be accountable to the voters.  Every 

7 voice in Ohio should be heard. 

8           Yet you want us to comment on these maps and 

9 answer questions about these maps, but yet you gave 

10 them to us a few hours ago, and they're not even 

11 labeled.  So you want us to do something and be here, 

12 but not give us the tools to be educated about it. 

13           Thank you for your time. 

14           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  I see no 

15 questions.  So the next witness is Mindy Hedges.  I 

16 think you testified this morning.  

17           UNIDENTIFIED:  Let me ask around.   

18           Mindy? 

19           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right.  Susan Cavanaugh 

20 from Columbus.  Welcome.   

21           MS. CAVANAUGH:  Well, thank you very much.   

22           Thank you, Co-Chairs, members of the 

23 Commission, and those of you sitting in for members of 

24 the Commission.  My name is Susan Cavanaugh, that's 

25 Cavanaugh, C-A-V-A-N-A-U-G-H.  
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1           I'd like to first comment on the Republican 

2 map introduced this morning.  I haven't had an 

3 opportunity to review it in detail, but I was struck by 

4 two things.  First, according to the person who 

5 introduced it, it did not address Section 6 of the 

6 Citizen's Constitutional Amendment.  Section 6(B) 

7 states:  "The statewide proportion of districts whose 

8 voters, based on statewide state and federal partisan 

9 general election results during the last ten years, 

10 favor each political party shall correspond closely to 

11 the statewide preferences of the voters of Ohio." 

12           Second, the Republican plan does not address 

13 the Voter Rights Act, and the presenters said that the 

14 Republican leadership told them not to.  I was appalled 

15 by that.  

16           Now, the OCRC map shows that fair maps are 

17 possible.  Instead of starting with that, the 

18 Commission voted just a little while ago, and they 

19 voted on partisan lines to start with the highly 

20 partisan Republican plan.  That's disappointing. 

21           I also came to the last meeting of the 

22 Commission on redistricting last week, hoping to hear 

23 something substantive regarding the work of the 

24 Commission that would lead to varied districting.  I 

25 left disappointed. 
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1           When I read the constitutional amendment that 

2 created this Commission, I read about what the 

3 Commission shall and shall not do.  I read "shall" as a 

4 directive in the biblical sense, not as a suggestion 

5 that the Commission might or might not choose to 

6 consider it. 

7           I also came to that meeting with a background 

8 that tells me that if a bipartisan plan were to be 

9 developed, the first order of business would have been 

10 to form a bipartisan subcommittee to start work 

11 immediately.  (Indiscernible) and nothing gets done 

12 without that kind of thing.  And that still, to my 

13 knowledge, hasn't been done, although there's talk 

14 about working together over this weekend.  

15           Much has been said about the short timespan.  

16 I, with very limited computer skills, managed to create 

17 maps and upload them to the Fair District site eight 

18 days ago.  I don't accept that people being paid by the 

19 citizens of Ohio to do this work don't have the time to 

20 do it. 

21           At the last meeting, a Democratic plan for 

22 maps was submitted.  The main objection I heard from a 

23 member of this Commission, who's not here at this 

24 moment, was that it didn't include the constitutional 

25 provision that his job as a senator be protected.   
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1           I now have no confidence that the Commission 

2 plans to follow the directive of the citizens of Ohio 

3 in drawing bipartisan maps.  I really hope I'm wrong.  

4 But my only hope at this point is that there are 

5 citizens currently working on the next constitutional 

6 amendment that could be voted on in 2024, and that 

7 would take the process away from the legislature and 

8 the Governor. 

9           I'd also like that next amendment to strike 

10 Section 5 of the Ohio Constitution.  I see no reason 

11 why senators who have their jobs because of 

12 gerrymandering and who have no intention to follow the 

13 Citizens Constitutional Amendment should have 

14 protection. 

15           I'm really tired.  I didn't like standing on 

16 corners getting signatures, but I am ready to collect 

17 signatures again in support of fair elections.   

18           Thank you.   

19           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.  

20           MS. CAVANAUGH:  Any questions? 

21           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Any questions for the 

22 witness? 

23           There are none.  Thank you.  

24           Sandy --  

25           MS. BOLZENIUS:  Bolzenius.  



9/9/2021 Ohio Redistricting Commission Audio Transcription, Part 1

www.DigitalEvidenceGroup.comDigital Evidence Group C'rt 2021 202-232-0646

Page 82

1           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Yes, that's it.  From 

2 Columbus.  Welcome. 

3           MS. BOLZENIUS:  Thank you.  

4           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  I'll have you pronounce and 

5 spell that for the record.   

6           MS. BOLZENIUS:  Oh, Bolzenius.  At least 

7 that's how I say it.  Others in my family say 

8 differently.  B as in boy, O-L, Z as in zebra, E, N as 

9 in Nancy, I-U, S as in Sam. 

10           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  All right. 

11           MS. BOLZENIUS:  Okay? 

12           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Yes.  You may proceed. 

13           MS. BOLZENIUS:  Hello, everybody.  I have to 

14 say I was barely able to make it here today.  I only 

15 found out about this hearing last night from a friend 

16 who heard about it on some other way.  She also wanted 

17 to come, as did a few others, I found out last night, 

18 and I'm sure many, many others in town, but she was not 

19 able to change her plans around.  It was difficult for 

20 me. 

21           So I mainly have questions.  Why -- these 

22 have been brought up today but not answered.  Why was 

23 this hearing not announced earlier, giving people 

24 proper time to prepare themselves and attend?  Why are 

25 there not evening hours for Ohio -- so more Ohioans may 
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1 attend?  Why is this not available virtually, 

2 especially for people susceptible to COVID?  I'm really 

3 worried about it, and I'm not even that susceptible. 

4           What's the deal with this newly proposed map 

5 that missed the September 1 deadline, went up and then 

6 down this morning, and is not even available to us in 

7 this hearing today?  I would have thought it would be 

8 here in paper form. 

9           Why is the author, Senator Huffman, not here 

10 today?  To me this makes no -- absolutely no sense, if 

11 we're treating this seriously, which begs the question, 

12 how serious is this panel about this overwhelmingly 

13 popular opinion among Ohioans to have fair elections -- 

14 fair districting?  

15           In fact, let's face it, we all know the 

16 answers to these questions.  The one thing I cannot 

17 figure out is, given how essential that fair maps that 

18 accurately represent Ohioans is to the democratic 

19 process, why are most of you okay with the avoidable 

20 delays, lack of needed materials available, and absent 

21 members during public hearings, among the other things 

22 I mentioned? 

23           How in the world does this build public faith 

24 in the Commission?  I'm scared to death about being a 

25 banana republic.  And I really, really want to know 
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1 from the people here how you feel about this.  This is 

2 not just about one district thing.  This is about the 

3 future of Ohio, the future of the country, and, might I 

4 say, the global world. 

5           I have to say that I find it curious -- I 

6 find curious to talk about desiring bipartisanship 

7 among representatives who have wildly -- widely 

8 exploited these skewed three-fourths majority of the 

9 state that is more or less split 50/50 between parties 

10 and gives no room to other parties, right, left, 

11 whatever.  It's really scary to me.  

12           I am a historian.  I have taught overseas, 

13 mostly overseas, but also this -- in this country, 

14 middle school and high school students, about how 

15 important democracy is, genuine democracy, not fake 

16 democracies. 

17           So I will conclude with this.  All the people 

18 of Ohio, I would hope you, all of you, want a genuine 

19 democracy.  If you're not so concerned about it today, 

20 like, oh, we can mess around a little bit here just as 

21 long as we keep our seats, please think about your 

22 children, the future, because you either use democracy 

23 or you lose it.  And I'm a history teacher.  I can give 

24 you lots of examples of that. 

25           This -- so in order to have a genuine 
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1 democracy, this requires representatives who are 

2 sincerely committed to a genuine democracy, one that 

3 represents the people, not guarantees seats to one 

4 party or candidates over others. 

5           I'm going to leave it there.  Please look 

6 beyond how this is going to affect your elections, this 

7 whole idea of having, you know, safe seats and equal 

8 safe seats.  I don't even understand that concept.  

9 Shouldn't we just be looking at maps that will make 

10 sure that people in a particular area have a 

11 representative that they can call on to represent their 

12 interest in connection with the rest of the state and 

13 country?  This idea we have to somehow find safe seats 

14 and some competitive that are mostly this or that, this 

15 is not democracy, folks. 

16           So before I go off any more, I'll be quiet.  

17           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Are there any questions for 

18 the witness? 

19           Hearing none.  Thank you for coming to 

20 testify.   

21           MS. BOLZENIUS:  And thank you for those of 

22 you who are sincerely thinking about democracy.  Thank 

23 you.  

24           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Tamie Wilson, from Delaware.  

25 You'll be testifying on a complete statewide plan for 
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1 General Assembly? 

2           MS. WILSON:  Yes. 

3           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  I know you have an 

4 interest --  

5           MS. WILSON:  No cords.  I'm not going to trip 

6 today. 

7           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- in another kind of plan. 

8           MS. WILSON:  I just wanted to -- I did study 

9 the map.  That's why I was a little late.  So my 

10 concerns?  I'm not going to say that they favor the 

11 Republicans because you asked us not to repeat things.  

12 I heard that.  But what I will say is repetition is 

13 key, right?  Republicans have taught us that. 

14           But -- so I am really concerned because you 

15 guys have such an enormous responsibility for what 

16 you're doing.  And it is appalling to me as an Ohioan, 

17 as an Ohio voter, that not everyone's present.  You 

18 guys are here to represent 11 million lives.  It's a 

19 big deal, and it is appalling that not everyone's 

20 present. 

21           The other thing that really disturbs me is 

22 that if you really wanted to really represent and give 

23 fairness, why don't you have fair representation in the 

24 Committee?  I mean, I -- this is Buckeye nation, and if 

25 we had a committee that was all Michigan football 
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1 players and there were two Ohio State, I mean, I'm sure 

2 we would all think that was pretty unfair, right? 

3           So I just have major concerns.  And 

4 especially, I'm running for Congress.  It is an extreme 

5 concern for me, my district, the way that the 

6 Republicans have redrawn the lines.  I don't feel it 

7 represents equal representation to the citizens of 

8 those counties.   

9           The way that they have redrawn the lines, 

10 they included Holmes County, I believe it is, and they 

11 are not representative -- I'm of -- I'm from Delaware, 

12 and Delaware is really close.  It is a suburb of 

13 Columbus.  We have a lot of people that work in 

14 Columbus.  It's a big city, and those other areas are 

15 more rural. 

16           So I really feel that you need to take into 

17 account that people should have people that can 

18 represent their district rather than having, you know, 

19 such a big portion of, like, a big city mixed in with, 

20 like, rural areas.  It just doesn't make sense to me.  

21 So I just thought that that was really unfair. 

22           And also the way that the lines are drawn, 

23 they do favor incumbent Republicans, and I just think 

24 that you guys should really take it more seriously.  I 

25 just -- you know, you have such a huge responsibility, 
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1 and you should really redo the Committee and have fair 

2 representation in the Committee.  I mean, I think it's 

3 a joke to -- I mean, it's nice that you have these 

4 hearings, but it's like you're just going through the 

5 motions, and like, yeah, sure, but there's people not 

6 even here.  I mean, it's just ridiculous. 

7           So that's all I wanted to say.  Thank you.  

8 Thank you. 

9           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you. 

10           Any questions? 

11           I will just point out one thing that the 

12 members on here are -- many of them are required by the 

13 Ohio constitution, so it's not just kind of pick and 

14 choose -- 

15           MS. WILSON:  Then we saw the map this 

16 morning, though, right? 

17           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  -- in the composition of the 

18 Committee, so -- 

19           MS. WILSON:  Yeah, it's still not drawn 

20 fairly, so that's something to think about.  Thank you.   

21           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Thank you.  

22           Next witness is Bailey Culp, a student at 

23 Ohio State University, the Ohio State University.  

24           Ryan Goodman from Orient, Ohio.  

25           Paul Headling (phonetic) from -- I don't have 
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1 a city.  Paul Headling here?  

2           All right.  Is there anyone else that -- 

3 those are the ones that we have for witness slips.  Is 

4 there anyone else to testify?  I know you testified 

5 this morning.  Do you have something additional to say 

6 that's not a repeat of this morning's testimony?  

7           MS. HEDGES:  I have (indiscernible). 

8           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Yes.  Do you have something 

9 additional to testify other than what you've -- 

10           MS. HEDGES:  (Indiscernible). 

11           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Well, come on up. 

12           MS. HEDGES:  And I also have a witness 

13 (indiscernible). 

14           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Yeah, I think you were out 

15 when I called, so that's fine. 

16           MS. HEDGES:  Thank you.  Co-Chair, Senator 

17 Sykes, and House Speaker Cupps, and members of the Ohio 

18 Redistricting Commission, again my name is Mindy 

19 Hedges.  I'm from Radnor, Ohio, and Ohio House 

20 District 67, Senate District 19, and Congressional 

21 District 12.   

22           With regards to proportional party 

23 favoritism, today in the Columbus Dispatch, and I think 

24 you all need to read it and hear this, Republicans 

25 could retain 67 of 99 seats in the Ohio House and 25 of 
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1 33 seats in the Ohio Senate.  You just have to realize 

2 that currently they have 64 of the 99 seats, so they're 

3 going to gain from the current map three more seats in 

4 the House and -- hold on a second -- and they have 24 

5 of the 33 seats in the Ohio Senate currently.  They 

6 would be gaining one more seat in the Ohio Senate in 

7 the current map. 

8           Now, it was my understanding that this map 

9 was supposed to be more fair and equal to be currently, 

10 at least from what the Ohio voters voted for the last 

11 gubernatorial election, which is -- I believe that was 

12 a 45 to 55 percent.  That is not what this map 

13 represented.  Very disappointed.  And this was 

14 according to Dave's Redistricting application or app, a 

15 commonly used redistricting website that assigns 

16 partisan designations based on recent election results.   

17           Based on that website's analysis, 

18 16.5 percent of House districts and 19.8 percent of 

19 Senate districts would be competitive, defined as a 

20 partisan lean between 45 percent and 55 percent.   

21           Voter-approved changes to the Ohio 

22 Constitution added guardrails to how mapmakers draw 

23 districts for the Ohio House and Senate.  The 

24 Commission must try to draw a map that does not favor a 

25 political party, is compact, and corresponds to the 
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1 statewide breakdown of Democrats and Republican votes.   

2           And the reason I got up here right now is 

3 because I just didn't have time to do any analysis on 

4 that map that was represented or that was, excuse me, 

5 proposed to us this morning, because I was on my way to 

6 drive here when that map was shared.  So I apologize 

7 for having done two different testimonies today.   

8           So I appreciate the fact that you allowed me 

9 to speak again, and I thank you.  So are there any 

10 questions? 

11           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  And I appreciate the fact you 

12 had two different testimonies, so they weren't the same 

13 one twice. 

14           MS. HEDGES:  No.  I would not have done that 

15 to you.  That would have been awful.   

16           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Any questions for the 

17 witness? 

18           Hearing none.  Thank you.   

19           MS. HEDGES:  Thank you.  

20           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Anyone -- 

21           MS. HEDGES:  (Indiscernible). 

22           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  That'd be fine.  Thank you.   

23           Any further witnesses today?  If not, that 

24 will conclude our hearing today, and we will then 

25 convene on Sunday.  Let find my list again.  Sunday, 
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1 September 12th, 4 p.m. in Dayton.  That is a weekend.  

2 It is not a workday for most people.  And it is later 

3 in the afternoon.  So Commission adjourned. 

4      (End of recording) 
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1      (Recording begins) 

2           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  -- the Ohio Redistricting 

3 Commission.  Will the staff please call the roll.  

4           STAFF MEMBER:  Co-Chair Speaker Cupp.  

5           CO-CHAIR CUPP:  Present. 

6           STAFF MEMBER:  Co-Chair Senator Sykes. 

7           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Present. 

8           STAFF MEMBER:  Governor DeWine. 

9           GOVERNOR DEWINE:  Here. 

10           STAFF MEMBER:  Auditor Faber. 

11           AUDITOR FABER:  Present. 

12           STAFF MEMBER:  President Huffman. 

13           PRESIDENT HUFFMAN:  Here. 

14           STAFF MEMBER:  Secretary LaRose. 

15           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Here. 

16           STAFF MEMBER:  Leader Sykes. 

17           LEADER SYKES:  Here. 

18           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  With a quorum present, we 

19 will meet as a full Commission.  At this time, the 

20 Commission will hear public testimony from the sponsors 

21 of submitted plans and from members of the public on 

22 those plans in accordance with the Commission rules and 

23 Article XI of the Ohio Constitution.   

24           Under the rules, a sponsor of a complete 

25 statewide General Assembly plan may present their plan 
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1 to the Redistricting Commission for up to ten 

2 minutes.  We will not be taking testimony on incomplete 

3 plans or Congressional maps.  A member of the public may 

4 testify on a redistricting plan before the Commission 

5 for up to five minutes.   

6           Should the Commission itself vote to introduce 

7 a plan at the hearing or a subsequent hearing, the 

8 Commission will hold three additional public hearings 

9 around the state on separate days on the introduced 

10 plan.   

11           We will now begin with our first witness here 

12 today.  Please state and spell your name for the record 

13 and -- 

14           PRESIDENT HUFFMAN:  I'm sorry.  Go ahead. 

15           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  And also please indicate that 

16 if you're testifying as a sponsor of a plan or a member 

17 of the public on which you're talking about a particular 

18 plan.  

19           PRESIDENT HUFFMAN:  Mr. Co-Chair? 

20           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes. 

21           PRESIDENT HUFFMAN:  I would -- pursuant to 

22 Rule 10 of the Commission, I would like to present to 

23 the Commission a proposed General Assembly District Plan 

24 for all 99 seats of the Ohio House of Representatives 

25 and all 33 seats of the Ohio Senate. 
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1           And for the Commission's benefit, I've asked 

2 Messrs. Ray DiRossi and Blake Springhetti to present the 

3 substance of the proposed plan.  And they're here today 

4 to do that.   

5           And for the record, Mr. DiRossi serves as 

6 caucus staff to the Senate Majority 

7 Caucus.  Mr. Springhetti serves as the caucus staff for 

8 the House Majority Caucus.   

9           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  At this time, we 

10 are ready for the presentation.  

11           RAY DIROSSI:  Good morning.  

12           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Good morning.  

13           RAY DIROSSI:  I am Ray DiRossi.  And as was 

14 mentioned, I'm the caucus staff for the Senate Majority 

15 Caucus.  And my colleague, Blake Springhetti, caucus 

16 staff for the Ohio House Majority Caucus. 

17           Co-Chairs and distinguished members of the 

18 Redistricting Commission, it's great to be with you 

19 today.   

20           UNIDENTIFIED:  We can't hear.  The mic's not 

21 working.  

22           RAY DIROSSI:  Spelling of names.  Ray, R-A-Y, 

23 DiRossi, D-I capital R-O-S-S-I.  Blake Springhetti, B-L-

24 A-K-E, Springhetti, S-P-R-I-N-G-H-E-T-T-I. 

25           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  
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1           RAY DIROSSI:  Is that -- on the volume, is 

2 that --  

3           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes.  That's good.  We can 

4 hear you now. 

5           RAY DIROSSI:  -- good?  Better? 

6           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thanks a lot. 

7           RAY DIROSSI:  Thank you.  We are pleased to 

8 present for your consideration a proposed General 

9 Assembly districting plan for 2022 through 2032.  This 

10 is the culmination of a drastically expedited process 

11 significantly delayed by the lack of timely census 

12 data.  The receipt of the census data 134 days after the 

13 federally-required April 1st delivery date made this 

14 process more challenging than usual.   

15           Having previously been through this process, I 

16 want to personally thank all the citizens of the state 

17 who took time to testify at the regional hearings and 

18 all those who took time to submit thoughtful 

19 plans.  Blake and I know the time and commitment it 

20 takes to produce a complete plan.  And I know my 

21 counterpart in the Senate Democratic Caucus, Randall 

22 Routt, would also acknowledge this. 

23           Ohio's population from the 2010 census was 

24 11,536,504.  Ohio's population under the 2020 census is 

25 11,799,448.  This represents an increase of 262,263, or 
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1 about 2.28 percent.  And while that percentage growth 

2 over ten years might appear small, the growth or loss of 

3 population in our state's 88 counties is varied and 

4 certainly not evenly distributed across the state.   

5           Of the state's 33 current Senate districts, 13 

6 are outside the allowable 5 percent population 

7 deviation.  In the House, 46 districts are currently 

8 either overpopulated or underpopulated.  This simple 

9 fact of either being underpopulated or overpopulated 

10 will require modification simply because we do no longer 

11 comply with the population requirements of the Ohio 

12 Constitution.   

13           Population shifts are also demonstrated by the 

14 change in county populations.  For example, under the 

15 2010 census, the population of Cuyahoga County dropped 

16 by roughly 114,000 persons.  Under the 2020 census, 

17 Cuyahoga's population only dropped by about 15,000 

18 persons.   

19           Franklin County has continued its growth 

20 trend, as has Delaware and Warren counties.  Also 

21 noteworthy is that Hamilton County grew by over 28,000 

22 people this decade.   

23           Generally, the Appalachian region experienced 

24 population loss over the decade.  An interesting fact 

25 for your consideration:  If you start in the northeast 
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1 corner of the state in Ashtabula County, and listed each 

2 county along the eastern and southern border of the 

3 state that lost population, you would end up counting 15 

4 counties in a row that lost population.  And not until 

5 you reach Clermont County, one county shy of Hamilton 

6 County and Cincinnati, would you find a county with a 

7 positive growth rate over the last ten years. 

8           Blake and I want to share some observations 

9 with you about the geography of the state.  While most 

10 of Ohio's 88 counties are relatively square, or 

11 rectangular, the physical boundaries of Ohio's cities, 

12 villages, and townships are far from pristine.   

13           While some townships, mainly in the rural 

14 counties of the state are still square-like, the 

15 boundaries of our cities and incorporated areas can take 

16 on very odd shapes.  And we do have some examples to 

17 show, and they are included in the packet that was 

18 provided to you.  And so we'll have those on the screen 

19 and also in the packet.   

20           So the point I want to make here -- and we'll 

21 go through these pretty quickly, is that the geography 

22 and the irregular geography of political subdivisions or 

23 jurisdictions in the state can lead to districts that 

24 take on irregular shapes, especially if one of these 

25 jurisdictions with an odd shape is on the outer boundary 
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1 of a district that is proposed.   

2           So the first example on this -- on the screen 

3 is in Stark County.  We have three political 

4 subdivisions, three cities: Canton, Massillon, and Canal 

5 Fulton.  And you can see that they are far from regular-

6 shaped or square-shaped like some of our townships and 

7 other cities that are -- take on more general shapes.   

8           They also have -- you could call them tails, 

9 but they're sewer systems and canal systems that are 

10 part of the political subdivisions themselves.  And so 

11 when we're drawing districts, those boundaries have to 

12 be maintained, or else you are splitting the 

13 jurisdiction, something that we are striving not to 

14 do.   

15           The next example is in Licking County.  So 

16 what we have on the screen here is the collection of 

17 three cities put together.  This is Granville, Heath, 

18 and Newark.  And we've just shown you the map of just 

19 the geography of the state, but now we're going to add 

20 the county subdivisions lines, the township lines, and 

21 also the city lines.  And you can see that that shape is 

22 actually the perfect outline of those three cities.   

23           So -- and we do have one more example.  But 

24 again, the point we're making here is that the geography 

25 of the state is challenging, and the geography of the 
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1 state takes on irregular shapes itself.   

2           Here in Franklin County, where the geography 

3 is the most challenging for anybody who has looked at a 

4 map, what we are showing in green are the political 

5 subdivisions that are not Columbus, Ohio.  And there are 

6 a number of them and you can see that they completely 

7 circumscribe or encircle -- Columbus does -- those 

8 jurisdictions.   

9           And then we have the city of Columbus, which 

10 is shown in pink, and you can see it protrudes north 

11 into Delaware County.  It also protrudes east.  And I 

12 don't believe it has penetrated the southern border yet; 

13 but due to annexation policies, that may not be far 

14 off.   

15           But you can see this geography presents us 

16 with significant challenges in drawing districts and 

17 trying to maintain the boundaries of political 

18 subdivisions and having them take on irregular shapes.   

19           This is a map of the townships of Franklin 

20 County.  So now we've removed all of the cities and 

21 municipal corporations in Franklin County.  And now 

22 you're looking at the remnants of townships.  And as you 

23 can see, a number of townships, Franklin Township, 

24 Mifflin Township, Prairie Township, other townships, are 

25 -- somewhat appear shattered into a number of pieces.  I 
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1 think by last count, Franklin Township was in over 25 

2 pieces, non-contiguous distinct pieces.  So this also 

3 presents significant challenges when drawing a district 

4 down to the level of detail that the Constitution 

5 requires.   

6           Thank you, Blake.  Very, very helpful.   

7           County splits.  So redistricting this year is 

8 occurring for the first time under the historic 

9 amendments to our state constitution approved by the 

10 voters in 2015.  These amendments provide very 

11 prescriptive detailed but neutral rules for drawing 

12 Statehouse and Senate districts.  The plan that we are 

13 presenting today fully complies with requirements 

14 imposed by the state constitution.  We want to highlight 

15 a few of those requirements for you.   

16           The Constitution requires us to start with the 

17 largest counties in the state and proceed to the 

18 smallest counties of the state with population greater 

19 than 1.05 percent of one House District ratio of 

20 representation.  The Constitutional limits determine how 

21 counties can be divided depending on their population.   

22           I want to take a few minutes and discuss 

23 Northeast Ohio, and I will apologize in advance for the 

24 brief recap of history, but I feel this history is 

25 important for your consideration of plans before you.   
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1           Northeast Ohio.  This area of the state has 

2 been very challenging to the apportionment boards have 

3 decades passed.  And the specific issue in Northeast 

4 Ohio is the significantly high concentration of counties 

5 that contain enough population to be more than one House 

6 District.  In fact, ten counties that stretch from 

7 Lorain all the way to the Mahoning Valley create two 

8 rings of counties that have additional House District 

9 and Senate District requirements.  These ten counties 

10 surround Geauga and Ashtabula Counties and pin them 

11 between Pennsylvania and Lake Erie.   

12           This collection of counties is also home to 

13 almost 33 percent of Ohio's residents.  So we are not 

14 dealing with small populations in that quadrant of the 

15 state.  This mathematical challenge has confronted 

16 apportionment of boards of previous decades.  The 1991 

17 apportionment board had no geographic or mathematical 

18 solution that was possible to create House districts in 

19 Senate districts.  There was no mathematical or 

20 geographic way to fully comply with the requirements of 

21 the Constitution.   

22           In 2001, this problem recurred, but a solution 

23 was found and implemented by splitting at least one 

24 township in Northeast Ohio.  I believe it was in 

25 Trumbull County.   
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1           In the 2011 map, the current maps that we are 

2 operating under, this problem arose again.  And like 

3 1991, no constitutional solution was ever found or 

4 presented to the apportionment board.   

5           Which brings us to 2021, which brings us to 

6 today, with some additional constitutional requirements 

7 under the new constitutional provisions that were 

8 imposed on us for a creation of House and Senate 

9 District.  This makes Northeast Ohio very difficult, but 

10 not impossible.   

11           There is a solution this decade.  The solution 

12 that we are proposing, following all the rules of the 

13 Constitution, is the pairing of Cuyahoga and Summit 

14 Counties.   

15           Now, those words were pretty easy for me to 

16 say, but implementing those proved to be very difficult, 

17 because combining the populations of Cuyahoga and Summit 

18 County, we ended up having to create 15 House districts, 

19 and all of those 15 House districts had to be roughly 4 

20 percent heavy on their population targets.   

21           And anybody who has played around or worked on 

22 a map knows that coming up with a few districts that 

23 naturally, without splitting subdivisions, are that 

24 heavy -- is difficult.  Having 15 of them all together 

25 inside two counties is extremely difficult.   
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1           In addition, the Constitution contains 

2 specific language addressing the splitting of 

3 counties.  The current map, the 2011 House map, splits 

4 39 counties, while the Senate map splits 19.  So, of 

5 those 39 and 19 splits, many are actually required 

6 because of various Ohio Constitutional provisions, 

7 because various Ohio counties contain too much 

8 population to avoid being split.   

9           The same is true for counties being whole 

10 Senate districts.  In fact, of the 39 current House 

11 splits, 21 are required by the Constitution.  On the 

12 Senate side, of the 19 split counties that I mentioned, 

13 eight are required by the Constitution. 

14           It's an important point that -- for the 

15 Commission to understand, that half of the county 

16 divisions in the current maps are required by the 

17 Constitution.   

18           A similar dynamic occurs in the current decade 

19 with similar amounts of required splits.  We are happy 

20 to report that the plan being proposed today 

21 significantly reduces the number of split counties.  In 

22 the proposed House map, we have reduced the number of 

23 divided counties from 35 -- 39 to 35.  A little spoiler 

24 alert.  I let the number out too early.   

25           It is very important to note that 22 of these 
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1 35 splits are required by Article XI Section 

2 3(C)(1).  The county splits not required by that section 

3 only number 13 compared to 18 such divisions in the 

4 previous House map.   

5           Thus, our proposed House map should contain a 

6 total of five less divided counties than the number 

7 divided in the current map.  However, because Wood 

8 County grew and is now too large to be a single district 

9 as it was in the last decade, the net reduction is only 

10 four.   

11           Similar reductions can be found in the 

12 proposed Senate map that we are displaying.  The 2011 

13 Senate map split 19 counties.  The Senate map proposed 

14 today only splits 13, or 6 less than the 2011 Senate 

15 map, a significant reduction.  Together, the proposal 

16 before you reduces the county splits in the two plans, 

17 the House and the Senate map respectively, by ten. 

18           Splitting cities, villages, and 

19 townships.  The reforms adopted in the Constitution also 

20 address what constitutes a split of a city, a village, 

21 or a township.  The Constitution now clarifies that 

22 cities, villages, or townships are considered split only 

23 when a contiguous portion is divided into separate 

24 districts.  Additionally, a city is not considered split 

25 where portions of the city are located in different 
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1 counties and are placed in different districts.   

2           I live in Dublin, Ohio, and Dublin, Ohio is in 

3 three different counties.  And so that's very applicable 

4 there.  And I think there are numerous examples of that 

5 all over the state of Ohio.   

6           Based upon these Constitutional 

7 clarifications, and looking at the 2011 House map 

8 backwards, or retrospectively, there are 14 cities or 

9 townships in this state that were split.  Now six of 

10 them should be obvious to all of us:  Columbus, 

11 Cleveland, Cincinnati, Toledo, Dayton, and Akron.  These 

12 six cities were, and continue to be, too large to be 

13 contained in a single district, and therefore must be 

14 split according to the Constitution.   

15           In addition to those six cities, a total of 

16 eight other cities or townships were divided in the 2011 

17 House map.  Those included Cuyahoga Falls in Summit 

18 County; Massillon and Plain Township in Stark County; 

19 North Ridgeville in Lorain; Austintown Township in the 

20 Mahoning Valley in Mahoning County; Middletown in 

21 Butler; and Mentor in Lake County.  And also Brunswick 

22 in Medina. 

23           We are happy to report that none of these 

24 eight governmental units are split in the map that we 

25 are proposing.  They are all whole, and all of the 
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1 splits have been washed away.  In fact, aside from the 

2 largest six counties that I mentioned previously, our 

3 plan only splits one city and one township.  And let me 

4 tell you why that is. 

5           As I previously mentioned, to implement our 

6 Northeast Ohio solution, the remainder of Cuyahoga 

7 County, the remainder of Summit County, must be paired 

8 with the remainder of Geauga County.  And if anybody 

9 here is familiar with that geography that I just 

10 described, all three of those counties meet at one 

11 noncontiguous or point contiguous point.   

12           The city of Solon was selected to be split in 

13 House District 23 to accomplish this Constitutional 

14 footprint to make the districts contiguous.  The only 

15 other split jurisdiction in the entire proposal -- 

16 again, noting the big six cities that I previously 

17 mentioned -- is Jackson Township in Stark County.  And 

18 that is done to ensure that the three House districts 

19 are contiguous and meet the population requirements of 

20 the Constitution.   

21           And again, if you recall, we showed a graphic 

22 of some of the challenging geography in Stark 

23 County.  We have endeavored not to split any 

24 jurisdiction, but we felt that it was necessary to 

25 conform to the Constitution and follow those 
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1 guidelines.   

2           I want to thank the Co-Chairs for your 

3 time.  I know I probably went a little long, but Blake 

4 and I are happy to answer any questions that you might 

5 have.  And thank you for your consideration.   

6           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you, Mr. DiRossi.   

7           I'd like to just notify the Commission that we 

8 did allow him to go over.  It's a Commission Plan, and 

9 so we did not interrupt the presentation. 

10           One question that I have is you mentioned the 

11 historic amendments of the Constitution that put in 

12 different and new requirements.  I'd like to know -- you 

13 didn't mention this in your presentation -- how you 

14 satisfy the new requirement of Section 6(B) of the 

15 Constitution, that deals with the statewide proportion 

16 of districts whose voters -- based on statewide and 

17 federal partisan general election results during the 

18 last ten years favor each political party shall 

19 correspond closely to the statewide preferences of the 

20 voters of Ohio. 

21           That is really significant, is -- of course, a 

22 new provision that you might know about, as well -- it 

23 relates to the issue of fairness.  Because within the 

24 guidelines, you can satisfy compactness, you can satisfy 

25 contiguous districts or not splitting districts, and 
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1 still gerrymander a district to favor a political 

2 party.  

3      (Applause)  

4           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  So the issue here is whether 

5 or not you comply with all of the provisions of the 

6 Constitution  and this one is special.  It's in a 

7 special section.  Compactness is not identified or how -

8 - it's not enumerated how you calculate that.  But this 

9 concept of representational fairness is.  And so I'm 

10 just wondering how you address that issue.   

11           RAY DIROSSI:  Co-Chairs and distinguished 

12 members, I mean, our maps, our proposal that we have 

13 before you, fully complies with the Constitutional 

14 requirements.  We are conducting an analysis of the 

15 election data contemplated by the Constitution.  That 

16 analysis is ongoing.  It is not complete as of 

17 today.  And it is ongoing.   

18           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Incomplete 

19 analysis.  Okay.  Fair.   

20           Any other questions?   

21           Yes.  Leader Sykes. 

22           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you to the Co-Chairs and 

23 to Mr. Springhetti and Mr. DiRossi.  Thank you for the 

24 work that you've put together put -- so you could 

25 present to us today.  Excuse me.   
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1           My question is specific to how this current 

2 map complies with any provisions of the Voting Rights 

3 Act, and what provisions of the Voting Rights Act did 

4 you consider in constructing this map that you presented 

5 -- or these maps that you presented today?   

6           RAY DIROSSI:  Co-Chairs, Leader Sykes, thank 

7 you for the question.  We did not use demographic data 

8 or racial data in the production of our maps.   

9           LEADER SYKES:  Follow-up?  

10           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes.  Please.   

11           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you for answering the 

12 question.  So are there any provisions of the Voting 

13 Rights Act in which you considered while you drew or -- 

14 while you drew these maps before us today?   

15           RAY DIROSSI:  I guess I would -- Co-Chairs, I 

16 guess I would stand on my previous statement.  We did 

17 not use racial data or demographic data for the maps, 

18 but we feel that the map complies with all the 

19 provisions of the Ohio Constitution.   

20           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you.  I appreciate your 

21 answer.  I certainly appreciate the brevity of it.  But 

22 can you explain why you didn't consider any parts of the 

23 Voting Rights Act in your consideration of these maps 

24 before us today?   

25           RAY DIROSSI:  Well, I said we didn't consider 
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1 racial data or demographic data in our maps; but we were 

2 directed not to use that data by the legislative 

3 leaders, and so we did not use it.   

4           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes.  Go ahead.  

5           LEADER SYKES:  So I would count myself as a 

6 legislative leader, and I don't think that I shared that 

7 information with you and I -- this is not an 

8 ambush.  This is simply a question.   

9           The Voting Rights Act is certainly a part of 

10 our election and electoral fabric.  And so really just 

11 trying to get a better idea of how we are or are not in 

12 compliance with that, with these maps.   

13           So, hopefully, we can have some deeper 

14 conversations about that.  But again, thank you for your 

15 responses.   

16           RAY DIROSSI:  Thank you.  

17           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  And just another note, 

18 follow-up to Leader Sykes.  We just can't leave it to 

19 chance.  It's prescribed in the Constitution that we 

20 comply with it.  So you have to have some evidence  it 

21 has to be intentional or deliberate, some evidence that 

22 you complied with the requirements of the 

23 Constitution.  And by not having that, we just consider 

24 your presentation somewhat incomplete.  But you said, 

25 you indicated, it's ongoing.   
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1           Any other questions? 

2           Thank you for your presentation. 

3           RAY DIROSSI:  Thank you.   

4           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  The next witness we have is 

5 Anastasia Birosh. 

6           The next witness will be Gerald Barna.  Gerald 

7 Barna.   

8           The next person to testify will be Susan 

9 Jolley.  Susan Jolley. 

10           Melissa Sull.   

11           MELISSA SULL:  Good morning, Commission.  My 

12 name is Melissa Sull from Gahanna, Ohio.  I vote in Ohio 

13 House --  

14           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Can you spell your name, 

15 please? 

16           MELISSA HULL:  Oh, yeah.  M-E-L-I-S-S-A, Sull, 

17 S-U-L-L. 

18           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  

19           MELISSA HULL:  So I vote in House District 19, 

20 Ohio Senate District 3, and Congressional District 

21 12.  I testified to this Commission on August 27th in 

22 Mansfield about our Gahanna Jefferson School District, 

23 which is broken into three Ohio House districts.  The 

24 public has just now only seen a map from this Commission 

25 this morning.  I suffer less than equal representation 
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1 because of gerrymandering.   

2           Today's opportunity for public comment on the 

3 proposed map is limited, late, and scheduled on short 

4 notice in the middle of a weekday.  It's troubling that 

5 our elected officials are making it increasingly 

6 difficult for citizens to participate in the political 

7 process.   

8           It appears that this Commission's majority 

9 members have decided to rush through a four-year 

10 solution rather than work in good faith with the 

11 minority party.  I suppose that cheating out in the open 

12 is a slight improvement over the secret of cheating used 

13 in 2011 to create our current district maps.   

14           Ohioans have voted repeatedly and in great 

15 majorities to have both a voice in fairness in the 

16 redistricting process.  It appears we will get very 

17 little of either. 

18           Citizen action through petition is clearly the 

19 only way to gain the attention of Ohio's majority 

20 party.  They have proven deaf to any call for fair, 

21 ethical, and constitutional behavior on this topic from 

22 Ohio voters and the courts.  I will be both surprised 

23 and appreciative if this Commission grants me the equal 

24 representation to which I'm entitled by law.  Thank you 

25 for your time.   
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1      (Applause) 

2           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any questions 

3 or  Ms. Susan Jolley? 

4      (Pause) 

5           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Okay.  We'd like to ask the 

6 audience to please not clap or -- we're in different 

7 forum.  It's being -- it's being live-streamed.  And for 

8 the courtesy of everyone, if you would refrain from 

9 that, please.  Thank you.   

10           The next person to testify will be Tommie 

11 Radd. 

12           TOMMIE RADD:  Good morning, members of the 

13 Commission.  My name is Dr. Tommie R. Radd.  I vote in 

14 Ohio Senate District 3, House District 19, and 

15 Congressional District 3.  I testified on August the 

16 27th in Mansfield, and submitted that testimony.   

17           The reason I'm here is to voice my 

18 appreciation to the minority party for submitting a map 

19 before September 1.  My disappointment is that the 

20 majority party Commission members did not submit a map 

21 for review at a minimum.  The Commission was responsible 

22 to work jointly to meet the September 1 timeline.  That 

23 didn't happen, despite hours of testimony in Ohio 

24 hearings requesting your diligence to create fair maps, 

25 follow the Constitutionally-required timeline, and work 
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1 fairly as a team.   

2           The Commission had access to the basic data 

3 and could have done the basic groundwork and then plug 

4 in the census data to modify the maps per the 

5 Constitutional requirements.  The Governor chose to do 

6 nothing until the last minute, and now the majority 

7 members on the Commission are just as unresponsive.   

8           When I contacted your offices to voice my 

9 concern that no hearings were set or a joint map 

10 submitted, I was informed to contact someone else on the 

11 Commission.  That is not acceptable.  Each Commission 

12 member is constitutionally responsible for the Ohio 

13 redistricting process, maps, and end results.  Everyone 

14 on this Commission is accountable for the way they 

15 conduct themselves and work transparently with the 

16 process.  That hasn't happened.   

17           The detrimental impact that partisan 

18 gerrymandering of our Ohio House, Senate, and 

19 Congressional districts has on our community and state 

20 was well documented in the statewide hearings from 

21 August the 23rd through August the 27th, 2021.  Ohioans 

22 voted in record numbers to have Ohio Constitutional 

23 amendments added in 2015 and 2018 to address these 

24 inequities.   

25           Ohioans expect representative fairness in the 
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1 new districts, and the calculation of those districts to 

2 be done fairly and transparently.  Gerrymandering is 

3 cheating.  Drawing maps without transparency is 

4 deception.  A group of people who need to resort to 

5 those tactics must not believe they can win the vote by 

6 their ideas and policies to benefit the majority of 

7 Ohioans.   

8           To gerrymander to create and maintain a 

9 supermajority in the House, Senate, and Congressional 

10 representation is wrong.  That is the reason the 

11 citizens of Ohio stepped up to fix this problem and hold 

12 you accountable.  The Ohioans voted for you to fix this 

13 unfairness and stand for all people now.   

14           This Redistricting Commission has a 

15 responsibility to draw fair maps per the letter and the 

16 spirit of our Ohio Constitutional amendments as demanded 

17 by the voters.  We expect you to follow the 

18 Constitutional requirements, hold public hearings to 

19 review the maps prior to approval, and to integrate 

20 public input into the maps prior to implementation.   

21           As a lifelong educator, I taught my students 

22 that cheating was not allowed, and they needed to follow 

23 the rules to the letter and the spirit of the 

24 assignment, to be team players when working with the 

25 group.  So far, you haven't passed that basic 
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1 requirement we expect of elementary through doctoral 

2 students.  It's overdue that you do your jobs and know 

3 you will be graded on the process and maps you 

4 create.  The voters stand ready to give you a grade.   

5           Thank you for the opportunity to speak 

6 today.  I appreciate your time and your attention.  Have 

7 a wonderful day.  Thank you for your help.   

8           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Dr. Radd, if I may ask a 

9 question.   

10           TOMMIE RADD:  Yes. 

11           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  You speak of fairness.  How -

12 - you know, this is something we're trying to get 

13 to.  This is what we've been charged to do.   

14           TOMMIE RADD:  Yes.   

15           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  And we'd like to fulfill that 

16 commitment.  How do you see "fair"?  What do you mean 

17 when you say "fair"? 

18           TOMMIE RADD:  When I see fair, I know that the 

19 vote in the last decade has a proportional fairness of 

20 what portion of the population voted for Republicans and 

21 for Democrats, and that those factors need to be sent 

22 into the maps that we project and that we approve.  And 

23 I'm disappointed that we saw a map this morning there 

24 we're obviously ready with AV equipment and printouts 

25 that were not submitted online for our -- for us to even 
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1 give feedback as did the minority maps.   

2           But we're expecting that the voting rights, 

3 that minority rights, that the percentages of Democrats 

4 and Republicans voting across the state, be represented 

5 fairly.  And that means we have a 45 to 55 percent 

6 voting record as it stands right now, in spite of the 

7 gerrymandering, which I believe it could be different if 

8 it hadn't been gerrymandered.   

9           And that's what the voters are expecting.  And 

10 that's what we're watching for and waiting for.  I hope 

11 that addresses your question.   

12           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes, it does.  Thanks.   

13           Any other questions?  Secretarial LaRose.   

14           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Doctor, thank you for your 

15 testimony. 

16           TOMMIE RADD:  You bet.   

17           SECRETARY LAROSE:  I'm sure that you're aware 

18 that the census data was 134 days late.   

19           TOMMIE RADD:  Yes, I was.  And that wasn't 

20 anybody's fault.   

21           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Well, I would argue that it 

22 was the Census Bureau's fault.  And --  

23           TOMMIE RADD:  Well --  

24           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Let me finish my question, 

25 ma'am.  The Census Bureau put us at a great disadvantage 
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1 by being nearly five months late.  And we're not the 

2 only state that's operating at that disadvantage.  Our 

3 friends in that state up north just announced yesterday 

4 that their redistricting commission is going to be 

5 months delayed before they are able to draw their maps 

6 or get their maps drawn and passed by the public.  The 

7 process can't really begin until those census data are 

8 received by the various map drawers. 

9           My question for you is this, though.  I heard 

10 a lot of testimony over the week of public testimony 

11 that we got that people want us to take our time, to 

12 collaborate, to work on this.  I've heard a lot of 

13 outrage over the last few days about missing a September 

14 1st deadline.  My argument would be that if we take the 

15 time to collaborate and work together, the deadlines are 

16 less important than getting the work done right.  Would 

17 you agree with that?   

18           TOMMIE RADD:  It depends, Secretary.  My 

19 concern is that the basic criteria established in our 

20 Constitutional amendments has been well established.  We 

21 had a minority map submitted that we could all discuss 

22 and debate on August the 31st.   

23           The maps that we saw this morning, if people 

24 had been diligent, could have also been made available 

25 then.  So then the census data could be then established 
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1 and plugged into that.  But to say we're going to 

2 postpone and not have some kind of conversation within 

3 the timeline, we don't see as really acceptable.   

4           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Okay.  Thank you, ma'am. 

5           TOMMIE RADD:  You're welcome.  Thank you for 

6 the question.   

7           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any additional 

8 questions? 

9           Dr. Radd, thank you very much. 

10           TOMMIE RADD:  Thank you so much for your time 

11 and your questions.  And again, for your hard 

12 work.  We're having big expectations for something that 

13 will be acceptable to our Constitution.  Thank you.   

14           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  The next witness is Debra 

15 Saunders.  Debra Saunders.   

16           DEBRA SAUNDERS:  Good morning.  I'm Debra 

17 Saunders.  Debra, D-E-B-R-A, Saunders, S-A-U-N-D-E-R-S, 

18 and I am here as speaking as a member of the public.   

19           I live here in the Columbus area in Dublin, 

20 and my Ohio legislative districts are 16 and 21.  I 

21 provided personal testimony at the Dayton hearing on 

22 August 24th, and I also attended the Commission meeting 

23 here in the Statehouse last Tuesday on August 31st.   

24           I will have to say I came away from that 

25 meeting pretty disappointed, and it instilled in me a 
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1 sense of uncertainty if you, the members of the 

2 Commission, are listening to us, the 70 percent plus 

3 Ohioans who have stated clearly to you, our elected 

4 officials, that we want and expect fair redistricting by 

5 ending gerrymandering, while being informed as to how 

6 this will be achieved by this Commission. 

7           First, I commend the Ohio Senate Democratic 

8 Caucus in presenting mapping at last week's meeting to 

9 demonstrate that it could be accomplished, to be used at 

10 least as a working draft for discussion and debate.  And 

11 it showed a real effort and willingness to present a 

12 substantive plan for discussion and debate for further 

13 mapping submissions.  And I think it provided a catalyst 

14 for next steps.  And it appears it did compel further 

15 mapping submissions, as we saw here today.   

16           I feel the September 2nd updated map addition 

17 by the Senate Democrats demonstrates much greater 

18 representation of my district within the rogue carveout 

19 that positioned the street that I live on -- it's only a 

20 roadway, Route -- 33 Riverside Drive, it has no -- any -

21 - it has no residents on it.  It is in a different 

22 district than I am in, and it obviously was a conduit to 

23 grab residences that are north of where I live. 

24           I see the maps -- I was sitting in front of 

25 the display this morning and I see the maps that were 
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1 submitted today by the GOP retains that same carveout, 

2 and one might say it -- with a convenient argument that 

3 it keeps the subdivisions together as required by the 

4 Constitution.   

5           But you know, we the voters of Ohio now expect 

6 to see the officially presented maps coming from this 

7 Commission -- not just the Democrat/Republican created 

8 maps, redistricting maps that we the public can review 

9 and then provide comment.   

10           Additionally, we want this entire process to 

11 be transparent.  The short notice for hearings and 

12 Commission meetings do not provide a confidence that 

13 transparency is happening.  We expect the Commission to 

14 provide us how you will get to fair redistricting in a 

15 constructive, nonpartisan manner, with a complete 

16 schedule for the introduction of official maps and dates 

17 for public hearings for comment on those maps very soon, 

18 as the September 15th deadline is looming.  Thank you.   

19           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  Any questions of 

20 the witness?   

21           Thank you very much.   

22           The next witness is Paul Helbling.  Paul 

23 Helbling.   

24           Anastasia Birosh.   

25           ANASTASIA BIROSH:  Sorry.  I want to thank 
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1 you, first of all, for hearing my testimony.  I drove 

2 down from -- well, yeah, down -- this is down from 

3 Brunswick.  And I was just kind of like flying down the 

4 highway.   

5           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Can you pronounce your name 

6 and spell it, please, for the record?  

7           ANASTASIA BIROSH:  Oh, yeah.  I'm so sorry.   

8           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Oh, no -- 

9           ANASTASIA BIROSH:  I'm Anastasia Birosh.  And 

10 last name is pronounced like the alcoholic drink beer 

11 and Oshkosh B'Gosh jeans.  So -- it's not spelled that 

12 way, but it's pronounced that way.   

13           So to the Ohio Redistricting Commission 

14 members and Co-Chairs, Senator Vernon Sykes and Ohio 

15 House Speaker Robert Cupp, I'm pleased to see members in 

16 attendance today.  I'm thrilled beyond belief.  Thank 

17 you for allowing me to submit written and verbal 

18 testimony to the Ohio Redistricting Commission.  

19           My name is Anastasia Birosh, and I currently 

20 vote in Ohio House District 70,  Ohio Senate District 

21 22, and Ohio Congressional District 16.  Brunswick is 

22 currently divided between two Ohio House districts, 69 

23 and 70, and two Congressional districts, 7 and 16.  It's 

24 time that Brunswick be in one Ohio House district and 

25 one Congressional district.   
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1           I testified before this Commission on August 

2 27th in Akron, and I'm back because I care greatly about 

3 having competitive -- com-pet-it-ive -- I can spell it 

4 out if it would assist you all -- competitive Ohio 

5 Senate and Ohio House districts.   

6           I acknowledge that my white privilege affords 

7 me the opportunity to travel to and attend these 

8 hearings occurring in the late morning and announced at 

9 the least possible minute.  I am grateful that on its 

10 website, the Ohio Redistricting Commission has a public 

11 input tab that when clicked displays a list of all maps 

12 submitted to the Commission.  

13           I'd like to draw the Commission's attention to 

14 Ohio Senate and Ohio House maps proposed by Geoff 

15 Wise.  And I will hand these out to you.  I printed up 

16 seven of them last night. 

17      (Pause) 

18           ANASTASIA BIROSH:  Okay.  So I'd like to draw 

19 your attention to those maps proposed by Geoff 

20 Wise.  He's a Ph.D. engineer by day, and a concerned 

21 citizen by night.  He's come up with proposed maps that 

22 even I, an ordinary citizen, with no technical expertise 

23 in analytical computations, or anything else of that 

24 nature can understand, very helpful to me.   

25           He was even responsive, though hurried, when I 
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1 called him late last night with a few questions just 

2 after this meeting was announced.  It was easier to 

3 speak with him than it was to speak with my own 

4 representative.   

5           What he did with his proposal was no small 

6 feat considering the gerrymandered districts drawn up 

7 behind closed doors in 2011.  In his comments and the 

8 explanation of the quantitative analysis methodology, he 

9 clearly explains how Senate incumbency complicates 

10 fixing these gerrymandered districts.  He calls them 

11 "creatively drawn."  I'll call them what they are, 

12 "gerrymandered." 

13           And due to this and other factors, tradeoffs 

14 and compromise will be necessary in drawing these final 

15 competitive maps.  In the end, though, his concern, as 

16 mine, is more -- is drawing more equitable and 

17 competitive maps than we were presented with in 2011.   

18           I appreciate your time.  I thank you for 

19 hearing my testimony.  If you have any questions, I 

20 believe he said he's going to be here at two 

21 o'clock.  So if they're of the technical nature, ask 

22 him.  If they're of the ordinary citizen nature, go 

23 ahead.  Do you have any questions?   

24           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Do we have any citizen 

25 questions?   
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1           ANASTASIA BIROSH:  Nada? 

2           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you very much.   

3           ANASTASIA BIROSH:  Okay.   

4           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Susan Cavanaugh. 

5           Bailey Culp (phonetic). 

6           Sierra Dobbs-Brown. 

7           SIERRA DOBBS-BROWN:  Hello.  My name is Sierra 

8 Dobbs-Brown.  That's spelled S-I-E-R-R-A.  My last name 

9 is D as in dog, O, B as in boy, B as in boy, S, hyphen 

10 Brown, like the color. 

11           Chair Cupp, Chair Sykes, and members of the 

12 Ohio Redistricting Commission, as I mentioned, my name 

13 is Sierra Dobbs-Brown and I've lived in Columbus, Ohio 

14 for nearly 26 years, my entire life.  I am testifying 

15 today in support of the maps that were proposed by the 

16 Ohio Citizens Redistricting Commission. 

17           Currently I live in Clintonville.  I live near 

18 a Whit's Frozen Custard.  I live near a Lucky's 

19 Market.  I live near more antique shops than anyone 

20 needs.  And I also live near the Whetstone Park of 

21 Roses.  This is somewhere I go often.  This is somewhere 

22 I can walk to.  This is somewhere I see as a pillar of 

23 my community, yet this is somewhere that is not in my 

24 district.   

25           I'm represented by Senator Andrew Brenner in a 
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1 district that picks up a small chunk of my more 

2 progressive community, and sprawls all the way up to 

3 Mansfield, Ohio, where there are folks with very 

4 different priorities and needs than in Clintonville. 

5           Aside from being someone who can't seem to 

6 leave this wonderful state, I'm also the Central Ohio 

7 Regional Field Manager at Planned Parenthood Advocates 

8 of Ohio.  We have been in these halls countless times, 

9 year after year, to speak to members of this legislative 

10 body about the 30 attacks we have seen on reproductive 

11 freedom since 2011, only to see this body vote in 

12 opposition to the wants and needs of Ohioans time and 

13 time again.  And I'm here again today on behalf of 

14 Planned Parenthood Advocates of Ohio and the hundreds of 

15 thousands of supporters that we represent.   

16           Ohioans overwhelmingly support access to 

17 abortion.  But when our district lines were drawn to 

18 keep one party securely in power, Ohioans lost.  We lost 

19 the fair and equitable representation from our elected 

20 officials that we are promised as the foundation of a 

21 successful democracy.  And since 2011, Ohio has lost 

22 half of the abortion providers in our state.  This loss 

23 is directly related to the onslaught of attacks abortion 

24 providers have been under at the whim of this 

25 Legislature.   
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1           All people, regardless of our race, gender, 

2 socioeconomic status, or zip code, deserve to be able to 

3 make the best decisions for our health care.  Yet, when 

4 district maps were drawn that dilute our vote, anti-

5 abortion extremism that is out of touch with what 

6 Ohioans want and need only went further.   

7           Young people, black folks, other communities 

8 of color, and queer people are all disproportionately 

9 impacted by laws that chip away at our access to 

10 abortion.  And when we look at the racial and partisan 

11 gerrymandering that happened in 2011, these are also the 

12 communities that were intentionally cracked apart or 

13 patched together to take away their power.   

14           I stand before this Commission today to state 

15 clearly that Ohioans want and need access to 

16 abortion.  But because Ohio politicians have been 

17 picking their voters for the last decade, these needs 

18 have not been reflected by this elected body.   

19           I hope that as you move forward in the process 

20 of redistricting Ohioans will receive the fair 

21 representation we deserve, which is at least 44 

22 Democratic seats in the House and 14 Democratic seats in 

23 the Senate.  And in turn, we will have a legislature 

24 that is proudly fighting to ensure each person can 

25 access the health care they need, including and 
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1 especially access to abortion and all reproductive 

2 health care.   

3           I thank you for your time and I welcome any 

4 questions you may have.   

5           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Any questions?   

6           Thank you very much. 

7           Mark Erhardt.   

8           MARK ERHARDT:  Good morning.  Thank you for 

9 allowing me to speak today.  My name is Mark 

10 Erhardt.  That is spelled M-A-R-K, last name Erhardt, E-

11 R-H-A-R-D-T.  I live in the Columbia Tusculum 

12 neighborhood in Cincinnati.  I drove up this morning.  I 

13 am in the Ohio House 27th, the Ohio Senate 7th, and U.S. 

14 Congressional 2nd.  I did provide written testimony to 

15 the Cincinnati hearing in August. 

16           I would want to thank first the Ohio Senate 

17 Democrat plan that was available for the public to 

18 review.  It was very helpful for me to be able to see 

19 that and see many, I think, positive changes to the way 

20 the current districts are drawn.   

21           I would have to admit I was a little bit 

22 disappointed this morning in the presentation that I 

23 heard.  It seemed to focus a lot on certain technical 

24 aspects of the changes; but other aspects of the 

25 changes, such as the proportional party representation, 
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1 were not addressed and have not yet been studied, and 

2 also seemed to miss a bit on the spirit of what the 

3 voters of the state have asked for.  And so in that 

4 respect, I will have to obviously take a detailed look 

5 at those.   

6           From what I could see, it appears that some of 

7 the current issues, in my own representation, maybe have 

8 not been addressed.  But again, I'll have to look at 

9 that in more detail. 

10           I do want to say one thing, and I do agree 

11 here with Secretary LaRose on this.  I personally 

12 believe that, you know, missing a deadline by a day or 

13 two in order to allow for public review and input to the 

14 process, and particularly bipartisan work on this 

15 Commission, would be greatly appreciated and wanted by 

16 the voters of this state.   

17           And if a deadline is missed by a day or two 

18 here and there, I think many of us would understand 

19 that, because what we're really looking for here are the 

20 right outcomes and fair outcomes and, as I said, a 

21 better process maybe than we've had in the past.  Thank 

22 you for your time.  Any questions?   

23           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Any questions?   

24           Seeing none, thank you very much.   

25           MARK ERHARDT:  Thank you.   
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1           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Next witness is Jen Miller.  

2           JEN MILLER:  Morning, Co-Chairs.  Morning, 

3 Commission members.  It's my honor to be here.  I'm the 

4 Executive Director of the League of Women Voters of 

5 Ohio.  I'm sorry to have not gotten you testimony in 

6 advance.  24 hours is hard on the general public.  It's 

7 also hard on folks like us who have full schedules.   

8           I'm not here really to talk in great technical 

9 details, but I do have a lot of questions.  The first 

10 thing I just want to mention is that the League of Women 

11 Voters of Ohio members love our state.  They come from 

12 all corners of the state.  In fact, we have members in 

13 all 16 Congressional districts.   

14           They love our democratic republic.  That's why 

15 they spend hours and hours and hours registering voters, 

16 doing candidate forums, doing everything they can to 

17 ensure that our system works.  That's why we got out our 

18 clipboards in 2015 and 2018.  And that is why we worked 

19 so hard on those negotiations, and to get those passed 

20 at the ballot.   

21           I hope that you are seeing the support for 

22 ending partisan gerrymandering.  I do ask for 

23 forgiveness about the applause.  I know we don't do that 

24 usually in Statehouse hearings.  But for those of you 

25 that weren't for -- at all of them, I just want to say a 
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1 few things.   

2           The Toledo hearing room had to be moved to a 

3 larger space, and it was still packed.  Cleveland's main 

4 and overflow rooms were packed.  The Akron hearing went 

5 -- they had to double or triple the number of seats that 

6 came in, and it went over allotted time, causing the 

7 Mansfield hearing to start late.  If you were in the 

8 Mansfield hearing, you might not have realized that not 

9 only was it standing room only, but there were people 

10 sitting on the floor.  Indeed, nine of the ten rooms 

11 were packed, maybe even more than any of us expected, 

12 and overwhelmingly asking for transparency and fairness 

13 in a plan moving forward.   

14           I hope -- I want to bring that up because 

15 they're here, and they're going to continue to be 

16 here.  And so I think the more time you can give them 

17 the more -- you know, for attending hearings, the more 

18 information you can give them on the process, I think 

19 the less frustrated they'll be.   

20           I think that you'll see not only higher 

21 quantity -- which maybe some don't want, but a higher 

22 quantity of participation, but also quality of 

23 participation, where they can actually be better 

24 prepared.   

25           Again, I'm not here to talk about my own 
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1 technical definitions right now, but I do have 

2 questions.  And the first is, will we be hearing from 

3 political scientists, mapping experts, legal 

4 experts?  Can we allow virtual testimony just for those 

5 experts? 

6           You know, there's a lot of questions that need 

7 to be defined.  And I think part of the frustration, 

8 Secretary, is that some of these should have been 

9 defined, this Commission should have been convened 

10 before the data came out so that we could talk about 

11 some of these technical questions.   

12           But representational fairness.  How are we 

13 defining that and counting that as Ohio?  Not just the 

14 Commission, but all of us?   

15           The Voting Rights Act absolutely needs to be 

16 considered in this case -- in these maps.  And in the 

17 Congressional -- I understand we're not talking about 

18 Congressional, but I will just say that we argued in 

19 federal court and won, in front of a bipartisan panel, 

20 that the VRA was wrongfully interpreted last time in the 

21 Congressional map, and caused more vote dilution in 

22 minority communities in Northeast Ohio than needed for 

23 Democratic Party voters.  So are we going to be talking 

24 about the Voting Rights Act and how that should be 

25 applied? 
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1           Section 5 was brought up by a Commissioner 

2 last time.  That's not a rule that is about how to draw 

3 a map.  It's about what happens when maps are 

4 drawn.  Inevitably, there's going to be some incumbents 

5 that have pieces of their district in more than one 

6 district -- their former district into more than one 

7 future district.  It's not about a constitutional 

8 requirement for drawing maps.  It's about how you assign 

9 those incumbents once the maps are drawn and agreed 

10 upon. 

11           Equal population.  I'm hearing once again, 

12 just like ten years ago, there's some argument about how 

13 that should really be defined.  When are we going to 

14 grapple with these issues as a state in a thoughtful, 

15 deliberative manner?  Will we be bringing in experts to 

16 discuss the different pieces so that you as a Commission 

17 could maybe have the same common understanding of these 

18 legal questions?  That's one of my questions.   

19           The next is -- and maybe it's on -- and maybe 

20 it's already happened so far.  But when will we get the 

21 shape files of the proposed Republican maps?  When will 

22 we get the rest of the analysis?  Absolutely, we should 

23 have the analysis on what would they think in terms of 

24 the Voting Rights Act.  Absolutely, we should have an 

25 analysis on, you know, basically the predictive analysis 
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1 of how we think the seats will go, and if that will be 

2 representationally fair.   

3           Those are mostly my questions.  And I would 

4 say I would prefer not to have a 2 p.m. hearing today so 

5 that we have time to review the Republican map with some 

6 more details.  But if that's how you're going to move 

7 forward, I understand it.   

8           So with that, I'm happy to take 

9 questions.  And I thank you for your time.   

10           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Any questions?  

11           Secretary LaRose. 

12           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Thank you, Co-Chair.  Thank 

13 you so much for your testimony.  Would you agree that 

14 the outcome is more important than the schedule?  That 

15 taking the time to get it done right and continuing to 

16 strive toward a ten-year map is more important than the 

17 deadlines?  And I recognize the deadlines are important, 

18 but this is a judgment call between two different 

19 competing and both important things.   

20           JEN MILLER:  Thank you, Co-Chairs.  Thank you, 

21 Secretary LaRose.  I do.  Here's the problem, though, is 

22 last week we were a day before a deadline and there 

23 wasn't even agreement among this Commission how many 

24 maps were going to -- you know, how the Commission would 

25 decide which map to present to the public.  We didn't 
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1 have any idea when these public hearings would 

2 be.  Again, we hadn't decided what kinds of other issues 

3 the Commission needed to discuss.   

4           So it is hard to just say, okay, we've missed 

5 deadlines.  And that's inevitable, when, quite frankly, 

6 this Commission should have been convened earlier, we 

7 should have been doing this work already.  And if you're 

8 going to make the deadline as the Commission, that at 

9 least the public understood what the process would be, 

10 and how we were really moving forward.  Those rules were 

11 thin, and I think there's still a lack of clarity, 

12 potentially even among all of you, but as -- definitely 

13 among us, in the public.   

14           And so it doesn't really pass the smell test a 

15 little bit.  It would be one thing to say, yep, it's 

16 going to be late.  But if we started this in July or 

17 August, you know, early -- well, I should say, July, 

18 June or July, at least, and we were trying to grapple 

19 with these things and we were trying to figure out how 

20 to move it forward.  Or the day before, yep, we're going 

21 to miss it.  But this is the process moving forward.   

22           It's hard, I think, from the outside to feel 

23 trust in this process, because of the lack of clarity, 

24 because of the lack of preparation.  And so I can't just 

25 -- so I'm with you, to an extent.   
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1           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  And also, you 

2 know, thank you for your questions.  I'm sorry we're not 

3 in a position to answer.  Let me let you -- assure you 

4 that the issues of virtual testimony of experts have 

5 been discussed, between the co-chairs.  And 

6 representational fairness, how you calculate that, 

7 that's been discussed.  There has to be -- this is a 

8 bipartisan process to a certain extent, and there has to 

9 be agreement.  There has been no agreement on it thus 

10 far.   

11           Thank you for raising the issue.  We'll 

12 continue to grapple with those.   

13           JEN MILLER:  Thank you, Co-Chair -- both 

14 CoChairs.  I'll just say, but we should be grappling 

15 with these together.  That's what should be happening 

16 here.  We should be having hearings where we are 

17 grappling with these definitions together and we are -- 

18 you know, no one has -- actually, Secretary -- I'm 

19 sorry, Senator Sykes, you have asked for some input on 

20 representational fairness, but we should be having 

21 experts come in together to talk to all of us.   

22           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes. 

23           AUDITOR FABER:  Senator Sykes, Co-Chair, to 

24 the witness.  You've used the term "representational 

25 fairness" a number of times.  I recall very distinctly 
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1 when this Constitutional provision was drafted, that 

2 that term was never included in the Constitution.   

3           So what Section of the Constitution are you 

4 defining with regard to legislative redistricting that 

5 uses the term "representational fairness"?  Are you 

6 implying that "representational fairness" means the 

7 number of Congressional -- or looking back over the 

8 elections the last ten years?  Is that what you're 

9 substituting the term "representational fairness" 

10 for?  Or can you give me a better definition?   

11           JEN MILLER:  Thank you, Co-Chairs.  Thank you, 

12 Auditor Faber.  Actually, what I'm saying is we need to 

13 be having a conversation about how we're defining 

14 it.  And it is in the Constitution.  I'm sorry I don't 

15 have In front of me, but representational fairness is in 

16 the Constitution.  I think we need to decide how we 

17 measure that.   

18           So I could excuse myself and get the -- or 

19 maybe Colin (phonetic) could get it for me, but it is in 

20 the Constitution.  Yes.  Article VI. 

21           AUDITOR FABER:  I believe the term 

22 "representational fairness" is not in there with regard 

23 to legislative redistricting. 

24           JEN MILLER:  Okay.  Well, again, Article VI, 

25 that's what it's capturing, this idea of, as we use 
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1 predictive analysis, past vote and electoral 

2 information, that partisan indexing, how the seats we 

3 think will go versus how -- versus the general voting 

4 results.  And so, again, I -- this is my point exactly 

5 is -- 

6           AUDITOR FABER:  Which is -- Mr.  Chairman, 

7 which is why I asked the question.   

8           JEN MILLER:  Yeah. 

9           AUDITOR FABER:  Because we keep hearing these 

10 terms bantered about, and I think people put different 

11 meanings to different things.  And that's why I asked 

12 the question, because you used the term that I think 

13 specifically with regard to legislative redistricting is 

14 not in there.  Maybe I'm wrong.  I'm pretty sure it's 

15 not, but --  

16           JEN MILLER:  Thank you.  

17           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Additional clarification.  I 

18 was involved also in the negotiation and the -- for the 

19 inclusion of this concept.  And it was clear that we did 

20 not want to leave it undefined, the concept or -- and 

21 deal with the terms, as I have indicated before, 

22 compactness is not defined, or how you calculate it.   

23           So instead of just using the term, phrase, 

24 "representational fairness," we actually spelled it out 

25 how it is calculated, so that it would be clear for 
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1 everyone from now on, of what we're talking about.   

2           JEN MILLER:  Thank you, Co-Chair.  And 

3 actually, thank you, Auditor Faber.  I think you're 

4 actually making my point.  The point actually, is that 

5 Section 6(A) and (B) are defined, but there's still a 

6 lot to be decided in terms of how we really implement 

7 that language.  Right?  There's decisions along the way. 

8           So for example, federal, you know, statewide 

9 and federal partisan general election results during the 

10 last ten years.  I'm not actually sure -- I would argue 

11 that what OU provided is not exactly that.  We should 

12 have been having conversations about that piece alone, 

13 how the data is used, how the data is cleaned, what data 

14 we use to look at these past results over the ten 

15 years.  That matters.  What the term -- shall correspond 

16 closely to the statewide preferences.  What do we mean 

17 by "correspond closely"? 

18           AUDITOR FABER:  I agree.   

19           JEN MILLER:  So this is -- that was my first 

20 point, was that I wish that we had been talking about 

21 this in -- months ago.  And this is my point now is, 

22 when are we going to have experts, not Jen Miller, but 

23 political scientists and legal experts coming and 

24 helping us decide together how this is upheld.   

25           AUDITOR FABER:  So -- Mr. Chairman -- which 
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1 was exactly my point.  And so you -- I think we're 

2 making the same point.  The term has not been 

3 defined.  It is somewhat nebulous, because you can read 

4 this different ways.  But it very clearly says you can't 

5 draw a district primarily to favor or disfavor a 

6 political party.  And that, in many cases, is at odds 

7 with trying to draw a certain number of Democrat or a 

8 certain number of Republican districts. 

9           And so that's where the next provision -- and 

10 this is why when we debate what these things mean, the 

11 next provision, Provision C, says the district shall be 

12 compact.  That's not a discretionary term.  Compact is, 

13 is I agree, not specifically defined.  But at least 

14 those are things that, in concept, if done, we'll be 

15 drawing districts based on geography and communities of 

16 interest, and not splitting political subdivisions, 

17 which the rules require, which aren't discretionary.   

18           When you get to this aspirational section 

19 here, I think that's where we need to have a lot more 

20 discussion as -- how it applies across the maps.   

21           And so specifically, now that we're at the 

22 point of discussing various maps, because we do have 

23 maps -- and I appreciate it would be nice if this had 

24 been done six months ago, four months ago, three months 

25 ago, where some of us started having conversations.   
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1           But at the end, my question is this.  To get 

2 to the landing field that we're talking about on the 

3 15th, and I'd like to see us hit the 15th, we've got a 

4 lot of things to do between now and then.  I'd really 

5 like to see bipartisan discussions going on because I 

6 want a ten-year map.   

7           And so, as we go down that route, and we plan 

8 to have more hearings, it's helpful if we have specific 

9 discussions about maps, and where we're going to land, 

10 if we're going to land this plane by the 15th, and land 

11 it in a way that leads us to a better bipartisan map.   

12           So that's my point on some of these things as 

13 to what we're talking about.  We heard a lot of 

14 discussions during our tour around Ohio.  And I'm 

15 curious to see how those all fit in.  And I've done an 

16 analysis of all the maps.  And so when we go through 

17 those, those are going to be things that we want to see 

18 and have input as people provide input.   

19           But I would just ask future testimony from 

20 everybody -- and I know your organization has helped 

21 deliver and present a lot of testimony.  I mean, you 

22 certainly have been very active about getting people to 

23 share their thoughts and views.   

24           I would just encourage us to have specific 

25 thoughts and views about whether it's Map A, Map B, Map 
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1 C, as to how those maps can better meet the concept of 

2 making sure that people are represented by somebody -- 

3 to some extent, because you really can't do it 100 

4 percent, you're always going to have somebody that's 

5 represented by somebody who doesn't share their extent  

6 -- unless you have 100 percent of people ever agreeing 

7 in a district.   

8           But that's, I think, our overall goal that all 

9 of us have said, that's where we want to land the 

10 plane.  So thank you.   

11           JEN MILLER:  Thank you, Auditor Faber and 

12 CoChairs.  I'll just say even that Section C, like how 

13 we measure compactness, there's different measurements 

14 for that, too.  So I think it's worth the conversation. 

15           24 hours in advance is not enough time to get 

16 experts in to help think about this, which is why I'm 

17 saying could we even have a hearing, specifically, where 

18 we are inviting some technical folks?   Can I work with 

19 you to help think about some technical folks -- who 

20 might even disagree on how some of these things should 

21 be applied or defined, but 24 hours in advance isn't 

22 enough time to do that.  So that is part of my 

23 request.   

24           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you very much. 

25           Any additional questions or comments? 
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1           Thank you so much.   

2           JEN MILLER:  Thank you.   

3           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Ryan Goodman.   

4           Mindy Hedges.   

5           MINDY HEDGES:  My name is Mindy Hedges.  And 

6 it's sort of -- Mindy, M-I-N-D-Y, and Hedges like the 

7 bush or shrub, H-E-D-G-E-S. 

8           Co-Chairs Senator Sykes and House Speaker 

9 Cupp, and members of the Ohio Redistricting Commission, 

10 my name is Mindy Hedges from Radnor, Ohio.  I'm in House 

11 District 67, Senate District 19, and Congressional 

12 District 12.   

13           Thank you for hearing my previous testimony 

14 last week, when I told you about how our founding 

15 fathers and past presidents spoke vehemently against 

16 gerrymandering, and also about my rural area -- and I'm 

17 sort of a fish out of water.   

18           But I also spoke about reminding you about my 

19 area.  It's in a very wealthy county, but our rural area 

20 is still without much internet access, water or 

21 sewerage, renewable energy resources, garbage, 

22 healthcare facilities, or transportation, because our 

23 House, Senate and -- our Ohio House and Senate 

24 representatives know they don't have to care about any 

25 of their rural voters.  They have their campaigns 
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1 signed, sealed, and delivered by a gerrymandered vote.   

2           But about this process you've been going 

3 through to ensure a fair mapping procedure.  I normally 

4 don't like to begin any discussion with a negative, but 

5 I'm disappointed with how this process has progressed to 

6 this point.  I'm concerned, therefore, with the process 

7 in general.  Almost less than 24 hours to call this 

8 meeting with testimony.  On what?  There was no 

9 map.  And then only four hours to ask us for testimony 

10 again?  With no map? 

11           It has made me and many others wonder whether 

12 this will be a fair mapping assessment and completion or 

13 whether it will be reduced to backroom antics and more 

14 gerrymandered, unfair, embarrassing, and undemocratic 

15 districts.   

16           But you see, the voters do have the upper 

17 hand.  Don't ever forget that over 70 percent of Ohioans 

18 voted to redistrict, and we were close to bringing this 

19 to a ballot vote.  We can and will do this again.   

20           Ohioans were sick of being laughed at by the 

21 entire country because their district quacked or 

22 slithered.  They were sick of being ignored by their 

23 representative.  They were sick of their needs not being 

24 met by someone who had no clue even where their Ohio 

25 town was on a map.   
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1           In fact, when I had an initial look at what 

2 the map was shown to us today, when you took Westerville 

3 out of Delaware County, and put it in Morrow County, 

4 that makes absolutely no sense.  Westerville is a city, 

5 a vibrant city, and you took it and put it in a rural 

6 county.  Makes absolutely no sense whatsoever.  And of 

7 course, you took what was a vibrant Democratic part of 

8 Delaware County, and put it totally in a Republican 

9 County.  Of course, that was done partisan.  So it makes 

10 no sense.   

11           But I'm more than this negativity.  I'm 

12 normally an optimistic, not a -- an optimist, not a 

13 pessimist.  I believe you will do the right thing for 

14 your state, your communities, your friends, and your 

15 families.  Your actions to date have not been driven by 

16 a democracy in action.  This is not the kind of 

17 government you want to hand down to your children or 

18 grandchildren.  This is not what we were handed down by 

19 our grandparents.   

20           Let's be real.  This appears to be more 

21 fascist than it is democratic.  Make the right choice 

22 and start by really discussing this with your neighbors 

23 on both sides of the aisle.  And listen to the hundreds 

24 who testified over the past ten sessions.  We did this 

25 because we want our Ohio back.  We want it to prosper, 
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1 not shrink in wealth.  We wanted it to grow, not 

2 diminish.  We wanted it to prosper, not shrink in 

3 wealth.  We wanted to increase in resources for our 

4 children and grandchildren so they can prosper.   

5           Our younger generation is leaving Ohio because 

6 of the politics.  Let's help it grow again.  Thank you 

7 for your time and consideration of my request.  Do you 

8 have any questions?   

9           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any questions?   

10           Thank you very much.   

11           MINDY HEDGES:  Thank you.   

12           AUDITOR FABER:  I do have a question.  To the 

13 Chairs --  

14           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Auditor Faber. 

15           AUDITOR FABER:  My understanding is we've 

16 heard a lot of -- this is to the Chairs, not to -- 

17           MINDY HEDGER:  Oh.  Thank you.  

18           AUDITOR FABER:  My understanding, based on the 

19 conversations that my staff have had, is that we do 

20 anticipate having other hearings between now and the 

21 15th.  Specifically, I think we're trying to do at least 

22 three public hearings, after maps introduced or adopted 

23 by this Commission.   

24           So I know a lot of people apparently were 

25 confused that there was this was going to count as one 
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1 of those three public hearings.  My understanding from 

2 the leadership is that that is not the intent of the 

3 Chairs.  And I think that might help alleviate some of 

4 the concerns, including the concerns I just heard from 

5 this nice lady who just testified, that other testimony 

6 is going to be available in other hearings to talk about 

7 the maps.   

8           And if I'm mistaken, please correct me.  But I 

9 think just to clarify that. 

10           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Auditor, you are correct, 

11 that we do have -- and that schedule will be finalized 

12 this afternoon and distributed this afternoon.   

13           AUDITOR FABER:  So we are -- just to make sure 

14 I'm clear, so the witnesses are clear, we are 

15 anticipating hearings at some point between tomorrow and 

16 Tuesday or Wednesday, that will include at least three 

17 other public hearings around Ohio on whatever maps we go 

18 forward on.   

19           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Yes.  We understand that the 

20 time is still constrained because we have the September 

21 15th deadline, but we do intend to comply with the rules 

22 with three additional hearings around the state to 

23 review a proposed map by the Commission.   

24           AUDITOR FABER:  Thank you. 

25           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Diane Meaves (phonetic). 
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1           Carrie Coisman. 

2           CARRIE COISMAN:  I'm too tall for this 

3 podium.  Okay.  Hello, Commissioners.  My name is 

4 Carrie, C-A-R-R-I-E, Coisman, C-O-I-S-M-A-N, and I'm the 

5 Ohio digital organizer for All on the Line, a grassroots 

6 advocacy organization that's working to end 

7 gerrymandering.   

8           I'm here today testifying on behalf of myself, 

9 but also on behalf of all of our volunteers and 

10 activists who could not attend today due to the timing 

11 of today's hearings and the short notice of when today's 

12 hearing would be happening.   

13           I'm going to speak on three things 

14 today:  Firstly, the process and how it has impacted 

15 Ohioans; the fact that representational fairness is in 

16 fact listed as a requirement in the Constitution, and 

17 how I define that representational fairness; and number 

18 three, why we deserve both a fair process that is upheld 

19 by the Constitution and a fair map that also follows the 

20 Constitution. 

21           Firstly, on the process, I'm grateful to be 

22 able to do this work full time.  I'm not a parent, a 

23 family caregiver.  I am fully vaccinated and I'm not 

24 immunocompromised, making it safe for me to be here in 

25 this body today.  And I live only ten minutes away from 
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1 Cap Square in Clintonville.  All of these factors make 

2 my presence and testimony here today possible.  But the 

3 way that these hearings have been conducted excludes the 

4 voices of thousands of Ohioans.   

5           Over the last six months, I, my organization, 

6 and numerous partner groups have trained thousands of 

7 Ohioans, myself alone 4,000, about this new 

8 redistricting process and how they can engage with this 

9 body.  I spend hours, and I truly mean hours, every week 

10 talking with Ohioans who feel like their government and 

11 elected officials do not serve them as constituents, but 

12 rather serve special interest groups and elected 

13 officials' own self interests.   

14           Every day, I get calls, texts, emails, and 

15 social media messages from people from around the state 

16 asking the following questions:  Why is this process not 

17 fair and transparent when Ohioans overwhelmingly 

18 supported the reform measures that promise that our 

19 process would be different?  Those reform measures were 

20 voted on in 2015 and 2018.   

21           We voted for this process to be different, but 

22 where are the maps?   

23           Why is this Commission keeping Ohioans in the 

24 dark?   

25           Why are all the meetings being scheduled at 
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1 the eleventh hour?   

2           Why does all of us feel similarly to a broken 

3 process, like in 2011?   

4           Are members of this Commission going to 

5 gerrymander my community again?   

6           Will my neighborhood be cracked apart?   

7           Will my urban neighborhood, like mine, be 

8 pulled into a sprawling, rolling, rural district?   

9           And lastly, and most devastatingly:  Will my 

10 vote count for the next decade? 

11           An All on the Line volunteer -- an All on the 

12 Line volunteer and proud union member Erika White said 

13 this at your hearing in Toledo: 

14           "Gerrymandering further distanced 

15 representatives from accountability at the ballot 

16 box.  But there is hope.  Gerrymandering is 

17 fixable.  Citizens across Ohio are fired up about fair 

18 maps for redistricting.  This could be the political 

19 moment to solve these problems and get Ohio back on 

20 track for fair representation.  Let's fix this today and 

21 stop this strain on democracy and together try to 

22 (indiscernible) the pillars of our democracy." 

23           Erika could not be here today because of work 

24 obligations and because of the Commission again has 

25 failed to live up to the promise of a fair and 
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1 transparent process by not allowing virtual testimony 

2 options in the midst of this pandemic.  However, her -- 

3 excuse me -- her words ring true, and I thought it was 

4 important to bring them to you today.  Excuse me. 

5           Gerrymandering is political cheating, but it 

6 is solvable, and that is your duty as members of this 

7 Commission.  Hiding behind excuses of the census delay 

8 is no longer valid when this Commission has received 

9 dozens of maps from Ohioans and organizations who were 

10 able to produce maps in a timely manner using the same 

11 data set which you all have access to -- with staff, I 

12 may add.   

13           My second piece that I want to talk on is 

14 representational fairness, and to answer Auditor Faber's 

15 earlier question about representational fairness and how 

16 it is cited in the Constitution Article VI.   

17           The Constitution says:  "No general assembly 

18 district plan shall be drawn primarily to favor or 

19 disfavor a political party.  The statewide proportion of 

20 districts where (sic) voters, based on state and federal 

21 partisan general election results during the last ten 

22 years, favor each political party shall correspond 

23 closely to the state preferences of the voters of Ohio." 

24           I grant the auditor that it does not say 

25 "representational fairness"; but as someone who did not 
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1 go to law school, I even can understand that that is 

2 what this article is saying.   

3           Ohioans have voted across the decade in a 

4 split of 45 percent Democratic and 55 percent 

5 Republican.  That is an average across the last 

6 decade.  At first glance, it appears that the math that 

7 was just presented today by the majority party actually 

8 further reduces adequate representation of Ohioans.   

9           If we have any hope of maintaining the promise 

10 of our democracy, Ohioans deserve a map that reflect the 

11 true partisan makeup of this state, which means our 

12 future maps must include at least 44 Democratic House 

13 seats and at least 14 Democratic Senate seats.   

14           We deserve maps that keep our communities 

15 together as much as possible, and especially our major 

16 metropolitan communities and Ohio's communities of 

17 color, which I was devastated was not taken into account 

18 when the GOP drew their map today -- or presented their 

19 map today.   

20           This will ensure that all Ohioans have a 

21 pathway to political representation.  And I am again 

22 disappointed that this Commission has failed to provide 

23 a map for Ohioans to review until days until our final 

24 deadline.   

25           And finally, why we deserve both a fair 



9/9/2021 Ohio Redistricting Commission Audio Transcription, Part 2

www.DigitalEvidenceGroup.comDigital Evidence Group C'rt 2021 202-232-0646

Page 63

1 process and a fair map.  Missing a deadline is, in fact, 

2 a big deal.  It is important.  These deadlines are 

3 Constitutional requirements, not just soft 

4 suggestions.  By keeping their map in the can as long as 

5 they did, the Ohio GOP has denied Ohioans a real 

6 opportunity to review the maps and to give public 

7 input.   

8           We are seeing this map just six days before 

9 our final deadline.  That is not what Ohioans voted for 

10 in the reform measures.  We are not picking between a 

11 fair process and a fair map.  We voted for both, not one 

12 or the other.  It is frankly a declaration (sic) of duty 

13 and an insult to the Constitution that we're being asked 

14 by the Commission if we would prefer a fair process or a 

15 fair map.  That answer was made clear in 2015 and in 

16 2018.   

17           We are done with backroom deals, lack of 

18 preparation, and excuses because the majority party is 

19 so secure in their power due to the partisan 

20 gerrymandering of the last decade.  We are seeing a 

21 troubling repeat of strategies that were deployed in 

22 2011 to dilute the political power of Ohioans.  This is 

23 a sham and an insult to democracy.   

24           This process did not have to be rushed.  We 

25 are running up against the final deadline.  This is made 
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1 obvious again by the fact that maps have been submitted 

2 by Ohioans, good government groups, and the Ohio Senate 

3 Democrats.  I hope that when all the hearings are done, 

4 and you're prepared to adopt a final plan, this 

5 Commission will have done its due diligence in ensuring 

6 that Ohio and voices are heard and fairly not (sic) 

7 represented, not just the ones that this body picks for 

8 yourselves, your friends, and your colleagues in the 

9 Ohio General Assembly.  Thank you.  Any questions?  

10           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any questions?   

11           Thank you very much.   

12           CARRIE CROISMAN:  Yep. 

13           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Ann Shroyer. 

14           ANN SHROYER:  My name is Ann Shroyer.  Thank 

15 you, Commission members, for the opportunity to speak 

16 today.  My first name is Ann, A-N-N.  Last name Shroyer, 

17 S-H-R-O-Y-E-R.  Excellent pronunciation again. 

18           Just shout out to Governor DeWine's UT Rocket 

19 mask today.  Appreciate that as a graduate from 

20 there.    

21           So, as I said, I live in -- my name is Ann 

22 Shroyer.  I live in Westerville, Ohio, in the 68th State 

23 Legislative District and the 19th State Senate 

24 District.  As I pointed out, in Lima, my city of 41,000 

25 is cut into two State Representative districts and two 
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1 State Senate districts, even though we are only 12.7 

2 miles.  And the new maps are dividing us again or moving 

3 us completely out of the counties that we live in. 

4           UNIDENTIFIED:  Mask off.  

5           ANN SHROYER:  No, I'm leaving mine on.  Thank 

6 you, though. 

7           So these unfairly drawn lines leave voters 

8 with no real representation, and we demand a fair and 

9 transparent end to this.  As many have said, the 

10 importance of fairly drawing districts cannot be 

11 overstated.  When district lines are drawn to give 

12 extreme advantage to one party or the other, then the 

13 true constituents of that legislator are the large 

14 donors and lobbyists who can donate and bribe with 

15 enough money to bend the ear and get the attention of 

16 elected officials.   

17           For one example of how this lack of 

18 representation affects us, my county, Delaware County, 

19 has the highest COVID vaccination rate in the state of 

20 Ohio, yet we are represented by a state senator who has 

21 been railing against vaccines and masks the entire 

22 pandemic.   

23           And by the new map that was presented 

24 today.  Delaware County will be included in the state 

25 senate district with Holmes County -- or part of Holmes 
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1 County, because they have such a huge population, they 

2 have to be split apparently.  And Holmes County has the 

3 lowest vaccination rate in the state of Ohio.  So just -

4 - that's just one characteristic that would seemingly 

5 not put us in the same district.   

6           The state government is beset by a massive 

7 bribery scandal, and yet almost the entire state 

8 legislature was reelected because gerrymandered 

9 districts guaranteed their seats are safe, thanks to the 

10 district lines that we currently have.   

11           And I'll finish with most of the remarks that 

12 I said in Lima two weeks ago when I had the opportunity 

13 to speak.  The lack of true representation thanks to 

14 unfairly drawn districts can be seen thus:  90 percent 

15 of Ohioans, including 87 percent of gun owners in Ohio, 

16 approve of universal background checks, and yet this 

17 gerrymandered state legislature has made no movement on 

18 passing it because the majority have donors in the gun 

19 lobby. 

20           Columbus has over 142 homicides so far this 

21 year, again on their way to setting a record, most of 

22 them by firearm, and many guns are purchased with no 

23 background check at the perpetual gun show on the east 

24 side.  But the gerrymandered legislature continues to do 

25 nothing to pass background checks, even after Dayton.   
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1           The legislature did pass a Stand Your Ground 

2 "kill at will" bill last Christmas.  At the height of 

3 COVID deaths in the state, the priority was to protect 

4 shooters.  The only proponent testimony given at that 

5 hearing was from a gun lobbying group, not from an 

6 actual voter.   

7           The gun lobbying groups pay a lot of money 

8 directly and through independent expenditures to our 

9 lawmakers and get their bills passed while mothers mourn 

10 their dead children.  Mothers are shot and killed with 

11 their infant children by domestic abusers -- that 

12 happened less than three miles from my house, and 

13 Aisha's Law never made it out of committee in the Senate 

14 last year.   

15           A mother mourns her daughter who was who died 

16 by gun suicide less than an hour after purchasing the 

17 gun despite attempts by families to keep her safe, 

18 because an extreme risk protection order cannot get 

19 passed in this gerrymandered state. 

20           We have an entire family shot and killed in a 

21 murder suicide in Avon Lake two days ago, less than two 

22 miles from my son's grandparents house.  An entire 

23 family gone by gunfire.  And maybe Aisha's Law or ERPO 

24 could have saved that mother, those children, and even 

25 the shooter, and gotten him help.  But yet because those 
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1 bills but -- because ERPO and Aisha's Law do not have a 

2 well-financed lobbying group to get lawmakers attention, 

3 they do not -- they those -- excuse me -- those bills 

4 died in committee. 

5           Maybe if more mothers had a huge budget for 

6 donating to campaigns, we would save -- we could save 

7 lives with common sense legislation that the majority of 

8 Ohioans want, or maybe fair districts would give mothers 

9 a voice in the Statehouse.   

10           Mothers will continue to show up, and we 

11 demand that we have fair districts to elect lawmakers 

12 motivated by their voters.  We demand there is a 

13 transparent and fair process with well publicized 

14 hearings.  So I don't have to repeat myself -- because I 

15 didn't have time to realign my testimony.   

16           Gerrymandering is killing Ohioans, literally, 

17 and the new GOP map will continue this tradition.  Thank 

18 you very much for the opportunity to speak.   

19           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  Are there any 

20 questions?  

21           ANN SHROYER:  Thank you.   

22           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Zarra Smith (phonetic). 

23           Charles Spencer (phonetic). 

24           Ralph Turrick (phonetic). 

25           Andrea Yagoda. 
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1           ANDREA YAGODA:  Co-Chairs, member of the 

2 Commission, thank you for affording me the opportunity 

3 to speak today.  I did address the members that were 

4 present in Mansfield about how gerrymandering directly 

5 affected me as an individual.   

6           I'm sure I'm not alone when I say this is not 

7 the map-making process I envisioned when I worked so 

8 hard to pass the Constitutional amendment and I voted 

9 for it.  I envisioned a Commission working together to 

10 review maps that were submitted, discuss them in 

11 earnest, and then work together to draft a proposed 

12 Commission map.   

13           So far, what I'm seeing is reminiscent of 

14 2011, no bipartisan discussion, but a backroom map-

15 drawing process.  So it appears to me that all the town 

16 halls and these hearings today are merely window 

17 dressing to give the impression that the mapmaking 

18 process has changed.   

19           And Secretary LaRose, I'm not giving you legal 

20 advice here, but I understand that other states that ran 

21 against deadlines went to their Supreme Court, which 

22 ours I think has exclusive jurisdiction, and they asked 

23 for an extension.  Although I can honestly say after 

24 seeing the map today, where the Republicans picked and 

25 choose which parts of the Constitution they were going 
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1 to follow in drafting their maps, makes me believe that 

2 no matter how many more months you had, or how many more 

3 weeks you had, there wouldn't be bipartisan Commission 

4 working together to draft maps. 

5           I envisioned a website with a portal whereby 

6 Ohioans could not only submit maps, but where other 

7 Ohioans could review them and have input.  What I found 

8 was a hastily constructed website, where maps submitted 

9 are not labeled, so you have to download -- you can't 

10 just open the map, you have to download each and every 

11 map.  And then I have to go look on my hard drive to see 

12 -- I have to remember the name of the map, then I have 

13 to search for it, and then I have to open it. 

14           Then there is no place for me to comment on 

15 that map.  It would have been a lot easier if you just 

16 posted the maps on Facebook.  Everyone could have 

17 commented on and this permission could have seen all the 

18 public input for all of those maps.   

19           Right now what you have to do is keep a list 

20 and then maybe put it in your testimony somewhere to 

21 comment on each map.  That is not a transparent process 

22 with input from Ohioans everywhere, that don't have to 

23 show up at a meeting to testify, they don't have to 

24 draft testimony, they could just comment on the map.   

25           Even the witness slip is not fillable.  So you 
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1 have to download the witness slip, you have to print out 

2 the witness slip, and then you either have to scan the 

3 witness slip, take a photograph of the witness slip -- 

4 if you're like me, and you have a flip phone, you don't 

5 take a photograph of that.   

6           So if you don't have a scanner, you can't even 

7 get your witness slip to this Commission.  And Rule 10 

8 specifically says that in order for me to testify about 

9 a map, I must submit and notify you that I plan to 

10 testify if I -- in order for me to be able to do 

11 so.  Why an easy, fillable witness slip was not included 

12 on your website can only show me that you really don't 

13 want to hear from us.  Why would you make it so 

14 difficult?   

15           Honestly, as one average person with average 

16 knowledge of computer, I really got tired of trying to 

17 open the maps and downloading them, and I just gave up 

18 on the effort.  And I'm sure that I am not alone.   

19           Mr. Faber, you -- someone from your office 

20 indicated that you had reviewed all of the maps 

21 submitted.  And I commend you if, in fact, you did 

22 that.  But my question is, is even if you did do it, 

23 what input did you have that went into either the 

24 Democratic submitted map or the Republican map that we 

25 saw today?  I'm willing to bet that you didn't have any 
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1 input in that map after reviewing the citizens maps that 

2 were submitted by Ohioans.   

3           I'm sorry, but I didn't have a chance to write 

4 my testimony.  But this whole process has been really 

5 disheartening for someone who spent days at the Fair 

6 Districts office reviewing petitions to make sure that 

7 they were accurate, scanning petitions, putting data 

8 into we could keep track, for someone who went on street 

9 corners on the weekends, went to fairs, stood on street 

10 corners, went to farm markets.  I got over 3,000 

11 signatures on petitions, and it's disheartening to see 

12 nothing's changed.  I don't see anything that has 

13 changed. 

14           The failure to submit timely maps, the failure 

15 to request an extension from the Supreme Court, you 

16 could have moved the primaries and requested that  and I 

17 think some of the Democrats had even requested that you 

18 -- that the Republicans request that, and they took no 

19 action.   

20           Governor, you failed us by failing to convene 

21 this Committee back in March or April so a lot of this 

22 process could have been done. 

23      (Applause) 

24           ANDREA YAGODA:  That was a complete 

25 failure.  I'm sorry.  Everyone on this Commission knew 
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1 who was going to be appointed to sit here.  You could 

2 have -- you could have sped this process up.  We could 

3 have spent this time, instead of doing town halls, 

4 talking to the League of Women Voters to define what you 

5 needed to do in these maps.   

6           I'm sorry.  There are no excuses.  We are 

7 tired.  You are not going to silence me for the next ten 

8 years.  I have had enough.  Ohioans have had enough.  We 

9 did not vote for this.  We all -- we all worked, hoping 

10 that you would act in good faith and do what the voters 

11 want you to do.  This is not what we voted for.  This is 

12 not the process.  This is not acting in good 

13 faith.  This is not a meaningful process.   

14           This is just a charade to make it look like 

15 something's changed.  I hope -- I hope and pray to God 

16 that you prove me wrong in the next few days.  But 

17 really, I don't go to bed tonight thinking that that's 

18 going to be the case.   

19           Thank you for giving me the opportunity to 

20 speak.  I'd be glad to help answer any questions.  I 

21 will try to get something in writing to you, but I have 

22 a life, too.  And when you give me 24 hours notice, I 

23 have to decide whether I want to spend my time writing 

24 something, or spend my time coming to a hearing.   

25           Does anyone have any questions?   
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1           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Questions?   

2           ANDREA YAGODA:  Thank you.   

3           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  Oh, excuse me, 

4 there is a question.  Leader Sykes.   

5           LEADER SYKES:  Thank you to the Co-

6 Chairs.  And thank you for your testimony.  And I 

7 appreciate your passion and sharing exactly how you felt 

8 with us.  It is deserved, for sure.   

9           Moving forward, what could this commission do 

10 to help satisfy your concerns about what has not 

11 happened and what should be happening to make you feel 

12 like your work was not done in vain, and the voters and 

13 both 2015 and 2018, who requested a new way and new 

14 process, would feel like they are being respected and 

15 their wishes are being granted?   

16           ANDREA YAGODA:  Well, first, I don't think we 

17 get to pick and choose which Constitutional 

18 amendments.  I had hoped, I think it would have been 

19 great, if we could have been on the Ohio Channel, even 

20 if we couldn't appear, and we could see you folks 

21 discussing maps.  Pull up -- I don't know, lady just 

22 brought a map in that was submitted.  If I could see 

23 this Committee say oh, you know what, we got a map from 

24 John Doe, let's discuss what's in that map.  Let's 

25 discuss the pros and cons.  
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1           There should have never been a Democrat map 

2 and a Republican map.  Because you know what I see when 

3 I see that?  And I don't mean to insult anybody on the 

4 Commission.  But what I see is I see this majority 

5 saying, you know what, we don't really give a damn what 

6 the minority says.  This is the map, we have the 

7 majority, and this is what we're doing.   

8           I think what would have been -- people would 

9 have had more faith if we didn't talk in Republican maps 

10 and Democrat maps.  But really this Commission, I think 

11 you had indicated at one of the hearings -- it's 

12 probably the last one, when are we going to work 

13 together on a map?  And when a map is produced, and it 

14 doesn't -- and the person comes in here today and says 

15 we didn't even consider, you know, representational 

16 fairness, or how Ohioans voted in the last ten years, 

17 that does not give me any faith whatsoever in this 

18 system.   

19           So I think what we need to see is we need to 

20 see this body that we -- we -- created through the 

21 Constitutional amendment, we need to see you publicly 

22 speaking together on what your objections are to the 

23 maps, how you're going to change the maps; not just 

24 bring us something and say, "This is our map." 

25           We need to see the bipartisanship.  We need to 
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1 see the discussions of this Commission.  We need the 

2 transparency, which we're not seeing now.  We're just 

3 seeing -- we're not seeing anything.  We're just seeing 

4 this charade that you bring us here, really so we can 

5 vent.  That's what I see.  You're just bringing here so 

6 we can vent.   

7           No offense.  I can make you listen.  I can 

8 yell out in this mic and get your attention, make you 

9 listen, but I can't make you hear anything that we're 

10 saying.  And I think that we -- that we don't believe 

11 you are hearing anything. 

12           We called your office, Governor DeWine.  We 

13 begged you to convene this Committee.  If you had done 

14 so, we'd be a lot further along in this process.  And 

15 now we're just -- it seems like you're just spinning 

16 wheels.   

17           So I think we need to see you.  You want to 

18 say we're going to be bipartisan?  Secretary LaRose, you 

19 say you want that?  Why aren't we seeing it?  Why aren't 

20 we seeing this Commission work together in a bipartisan 

21 manner?   

22           I don't know if that answers your question, 

23 but thank you.   

24           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  Any additional 

25 questions?   
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1           Thank you.   

2           Sha'Tisha Young.   

3           SHA'TISHA YOUNG:  Hello.  One second here.  I 

4 apologize for my voice being shaky.  Public speaking 

5 makes me really nervous, but I'm here anyways, because I 

6 think it's important that you all hear from me.   

7           So my name is Sha'Tisha Young.  That's spelled 

8 S-H-A apostrophe T-I-S-H-A, Young, Y-O-U-N-G.  I am from 

9 Xenia, Ohio and I am here today because I was around 15 

10 the last time the maps were drawn.  And since then, I 

11 have watched time and time again as my fellow Ohioans 

12 have suffered under a series of maps that were drawn 

13 behind closed doors and with a sense of secrecy that we 

14 should not be seeing in modern day politics.   

15           More often than not, it seems my colleagues, 

16 friends, family, and I find ourselves at the Statehouse 

17 protesting for our basic rights, while a group of people 

18 who could never truly represent me, even if they wanted 

19 to, and they clearly don't, continue to legislate based 

20 on their own personal beliefs, and the ones of those who 

21 line their pockets.   

22           In 2019 in Dayton, Ohio, I stood in a crowd of 

23 mourners and listened as Governor Mike DeWine and other 

24 elected officials promised to do something about the gun 

25 violence we had just seen tear apart our community, and 
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1 by extension our entire state.  

2           Earlier this year, I watched in horror again, 

3 as DeWine and his fellow Republicans signed a Stand Your 

4 Ground bill into law, despite the wishes of experts and 

5 advocates within our community, effectively endangering 

6 the Black and brown people of this state.   

7           Our elected officials are meant to represent 

8 the people and are meant to advocate for the betterment 

9 of all Ohioans.  Clearly, this is not what has been 

10 happening at the Statehouse in recent years.   

11           Since our maps were last drawn, the GOP have 

12 won around 55 percent of the statewide vote, as others 

13 have said today, but have managed to walk away with 

14 supermajorities in both state legislative 

15 chambers.  They hold an alarming 75 percent of Ohio 

16 Senate seats.  That's not fair or reasonable.   

17           At the start of this process, I had incredibly 

18 high hopes that you would honor your commitment to bring 

19 fair maps to Ohioans.  But after seeing you all skip 

20 meeting after meeting, and miss deadline after deadline, 

21 only to present yet another set of hearings held during 

22 the work day when the people you need to be hearing from 

23 the most are working to provide for their families, it 

24 has become abundantly clear to me that this is not the 

25 case. 
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1           Ohioans are not going to suffer through 

2 another ten years of gerrymandered maps that value the 

3 votes of some over others.  We are watching and we are 

4 waiting.  Thank you for your time today.  And I can 

5 answer any questions.   

6           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.  Are there any 

7 questions?   

8           SHA'TISHA YOUNG:  Thank you for your time.  

9           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you very much.   

10           Is there anyone else that would like to 

11 testify this morning?  Please come forward.   

12           We don't have a witness slip for you, but when 

13 you finish, if you could complete one, that would be 

14 great.   

15           MIKE AHERN:  Sure.  Yeah, I appreciate 

16 that.  I didn't want to walk in front of everyone to 

17 fill out a slip.  My name is Mike Ahern.  I live in 

18 Blacklick, Ohio.  I'm in House District 20, in Senate 

19 District 3, and I do have written testimony that I'll 

20 submit online.   

21           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.   

22           MIKE AHERN:  I did submit testimony down in 

23 Rio Grande.  There was representation of voters down 

24 there.  And I came prepared today to talk a little bit 

25 about the map that had been submitted by the Democrats 
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1 at the previous hearing.   

2           I saw the presentation this morning.  And I'm 

3 going to submit this hard copy and let you consider 

4 it.  It is comments on the map and proportionality 

5 compactness on that.   

6           But I guess I'll just make two highlight 

7 points to try to shorten things up here a little bit 

8 today.  The first is -- and this is related to my prior 

9 testimony, I just want to highlight to the Commission 

10 members that we're not down in Rio Grande.  And I really 

11 appreciate Co-Chair Sykes traveling from Northwest Ohio 

12 to Southeast Ohio.   

13           You are part of a larger process, as you all 

14 know.  Ohio elections are run in a nonpartisan 

15 fashion.  They're run by Democrats and they're run by 

16 Republicans.  And during the time that people are doing 

17 that work, they set aside their party, they do their 

18 best to do their job in a nonpartisan fashion so that we 

19 have free and fair elections in Ohio.  Okay. 

20           This past November, there were people that 

21 suited up, because they knew that they were going to be 

22 exposed to people with COVID 19, people that felt so 

23 strongly about their ability to vote that they came to 

24 the polling locations sick so that they could vote.  And 

25 there were people like these folks in this picture -- 
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1 let me give these to you so each of you can look at 

2 them, keep them in mind, that processed their vote at a 

3 risk to their health.   

4           So I'd like you to keep that in mind as you're 

5 considering these maps.  Nonpartisanship should be a 

6 driver in this process, because it's a driver in the 

7 entire rest of the process.  Set aside your political 

8 parties, and create districts that are fair, that are 

9 competitive, that represent the will of the voters, 

10 because the voters are the source of power. 

11           You're the representatives.  And I appreciate 

12 the service that you all provide.  But please listen to 

13 all these people from all corners of the state that are 

14 demanding representational fairness through districts 

15 that are drawn fairly.  Win your elections based on the 

16 strength of your arguments, not based on cheating 

17 through gerrymandered districts.   

18           Second item that I'd like to highlight, I just 

19 want to make sure I heard this correctly.  When the 

20 staff for the Republican Party presented the map this 

21 morning, there was a question about consideration of the 

22 Voting Rights Act, whether that was included as part of 

23 the analysis of drawing up their maps.  Did I hear 

24 correctly that they were told or requested by some 

25 leadership, either in the Statehouse or even on this 
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1 Commission to not consider that information?   

2           Wouldn't that be a bedrock item to include as 

3 consideration in drawing maps, rather than focusing on 

4 geography and township lines?  I hope I didn't hear that 

5 correctly.  Thank you.   

6           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Thank you.   

7           Any questions?  

8           Thank you very much.   

9           MIKE AHERN:  Thank you.   

10           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Is there anyone else who 

11 wants to testify?  Come forward, please.   

12           SUSANNE DYKE:  Hi.  Some of you -- well, 

13 probably only two or three of you will recognize me from 

14 the Cleveland hearings, because that's all that bothered 

15 to show up that was on this Commission.   

16           My name is Susanne, S-U-S-A-N-N-E, Dyke, DYK-

17 E.  I am from Cleveland Heights.  I drove here from 

18 Cleveland.  And as I mentioned in my testimony in 

19 Cleveland, I gathered signatures for Fair Districts.  I 

20 am an activist, an advocate, and I am going to hold all 

21 of your feet to the fire, especially the majority party, 

22 to get these maps the way we thought that they would be 

23 created. 

24           I did not prepare testimony until I came here 

25 because of the last-minute nature of this meeting.  I am 
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1 here, though, to represent teachers who need to be at 

2 their jobs today.   

3           People -- doctors, nurses, because we are in 

4 the middle of a pandemic.  Some of you seem to have 

5 forgotten that.   

6           People who are at work. 

7           People who can't drive. 

8           People who are in a high risk category and 

9 can't take the chance to be in this room because you who 

10 are not wearing masks don't care enough about your 

11 constituents to protect them from disease.   

12           People who have appointments they can't cancel 

13 without penalty or charge.   

14           People who are waiting for the appliance 

15 repair person to show up because they've been waiting 

16 for two months for their dishwasher to be repaired 

17 during the pandemic.   

18           People who can't find last-minute daycare. 

19           And I'm here for all of those thousands of 

20 volunteers and Ohioans who wanted to see a change, which 

21 we are not seeing here today.   

22           And by the way, I wanted to just acknowledge 

23 Andrea Yagoda.  Her testimony was so powerful, I don't 

24 think I could follow that up.  But thank you.   

25           But anyway, like I said, I can't comment on 
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1 the maps, because I was driving from Cleveland when they 

2 were presented.  But I will comment on the process.  And 

3 I have a number of questions.  And in probably 99 

4 percent of the case, I am addressing the majority 

5 party.  And I would like you to listen.   

6           This Commission, the majority party on this 

7 Commission, is unprepared to do these maps.  You are not 

8 doing what your voters who voted for you want you to 

9 do.  You are not serving the public.  You're not acting 

10 in good faith.   

11           I'm still, still, still livid that 

12 Speaker Cupp could only bother to be at two 

13 meetings.  That's 20 percent.  That's usually a failing 

14 grade.  Anything under five, which is almost all of you 

15 on this Commission, that's a failing grade.  Either you 

16 don't care about this process, or you're -- I can't 

17 imagine why that you'd be even taking this process -- 

18 that you are even taking this process seriously.  I'm 

19 very frustrated by that.   

20           As Andrea mentioned, your website, your own 

21 offices, can't find things that your people within your 

22 office have posted.  I called yesterday to ask a 

23 question about Attorney Blessing.  No one could find it 

24 on the website, but she had posted information on the 

25 website that led us to be confused about the purpose of 
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1 this meeting today.   

2           Sloppy, rude, and disrespectful to the public 

3 who you work for -- I have to remind you of that -- and 

4 pay your salary.  You all work for me, whether I am in 

5 your district or not. 

6           We got different answers yesterday from every 

7 single legislative office about what these meetings were 

8 about.  Your own offices didn't know.  And 

9 Senator Huffman, your office seemed to have the best 

10 knowledge.  But is that -- why is that?  Is that because 

11 you are running the show here, not the co-chairs?  Well, 

12 it sure feels that way. 

13           You have been disrespectful to those who have 

14 fought for decades, years, months, to stop you all from 

15 cheating.  You act indignant about not being able to 

16 meet deadlines.  But unpaid regular citizens are doing a 

17 better job than you are.  And there's no indication that 

18 the delays are resulting in a better map, and it surely 

19 has not resulted in a better process.   

20           You have had the time.  You have 

21 squandered  every single majority member on this 

22 Commission, you have squandered your opportunity.  You 

23 are doing the bare minimum and not in the spirit of what 

24 voters voted for.  And this meeting is a prime 

25 example.   
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1           You're still cheating.  It's just not in a 

2 hotel room.  Maybe it's in the Statehouse.  How can you 

3 -- you know, people are like, oh, why are you all so 

4 angry?  How can you expect us to trust this 

5 process?  You or this process?   

6           Anyway, so here's my questions.  Why did you 

7 wait so long to get started?  There have been funds 

8 available for 20 -- since 2019 to start this 

9 process.  The census wasn't even a problem back 

10 then.  Okay?  You could have started, but you 

11 didn't.  Why?  My guess is because you intended to not -

12 - to not actually follow  to follow the bare minimum of 

13 the rules.   

14           Why would Dem Co-Chair or anyone else in this 

15 room be in the dark about the maps you showed this 

16 morning?  Was it -- why was it a secret who was drawing 

17 your maps?  You knew who it was.  Why couldn't you 

18 release that to the public?  I don't understand.  This 

19 is very confusing.  Why wouldn't you -- I'm assuming 

20 that many of the -- at least the minority party on the 

21 Commission had no idea who was drawing your maps.  Why 

22 is that?  Are you guys not working together?  I'm 

23 confused.  This is a Commission.  You guys are supposed 

24 to be working together.  Why not?   

25           When will you take responsibility and work 
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1 together instead of making excuses?  I've been calling 

2 your offices since March, along with some friends of 

3 mine.  And every single time, there was an excuse.  Oh, 

4 the census data.  Oh, the budget.  You didn't have to 

5 say this, but yeah, you were also conspiring to create 

6 anti-voter legislation.  All right.   

7           You focused on everything but what was the 

8 most important thing that you could do for the next ten 

9 years.  You blew it off, and I'm disgusted as a citizen 

10 of this state.   

11           The recent hearings show that the public 

12 demands fair maps.  Are you all working across the aisle 

13 to make sure that that happens?  Are you?  Based on what 

14 we're seeing, you're not -- and, again, a failure on 

15 this Commission.   

16           Why is anyone in charge who failed to attend 

17 the hearings, the ten hearings that you had across Ohio, 

18 and sent their B team on a regular basis, their JV, 

19 you're once again disrespect -- why are you even on this 

20 Commission?  You're not fulfilling your duty to show up 

21 to a meeting with Ohioans, unless it's in your own 

22 hometown.   

23           And then I'd like to know is why does it 

24 appear that Senator Huffman is running the show when 

25 there are bipartisan co-chairs?  And why do the 
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1 bipartisan co-chairs not seem to be talking to each 

2 other?  And I rest that on you, Speaker Cupp, to reach 

3 out and do more than sit next to your counterpart and 

4 your colleague.   

5           I say that if you didn't bother to show up to 

6 any meetings, like you, Senator -- Governor DeWine, or 

7 anyone else on this committee who showed up to less than 

8 -- Commission, who showed up to less than five, you 

9 don't deserve to be -- to be -- to keep your office, 

10 number one.  And number two, I think you really need to 

11 step aside and let someone else do a better job than you 

12 can.   

13           Finally, my last statement is all of this just 

14 leads me to believe that the majority party is still 

15 cheating and just not in hotel room.  That's all.  Any 

16 questions?   

17           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Any questions from the 

18 members? 

19           Thank you very much.   

20           Is there anyone else that would like to 

21 testify?  Is there anyone else who would like to 

22 testify?  Come forward, please.  State your name and 

23 spell it, please.   

24           DEIDRA REESE:  Good afternoon.  My name is 

25 Deidra Reese.  That spelled D-E-I-D-R-A, last name REE-
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1 S-E, and I am here representing the Ohio Unity Coalition 

2 regarding the Ohio redistricting process. 

3           It is our belief that democracy is a 

4 fundamental cornerstone of America, that we are still a 

5 nation seeking to be a more perfect union.  We were 

6 built on solid ideals of freedom, liberty, and the 

7 concept of true representation.   

8           Ohio voters spoke loudly when they passed not 

9 one but two constitutional amendments changing the way 

10 district lines are drawn for legislative and 

11 congressional district maps.  While no process is 

12 perfect, the new process offers a great improvement over 

13 past processes for drawing district lines by two major 

14 elements, keeping communities together, requiring 

15 bipartisan-supported maps.   

16           The Ohio Coalition on Black Civil 

17 Participation or the Ohio Unity Coalition engages in 

18 Black civic participation in elections with the goal of 

19 electing candidates who will best represent their 

20 interests.  However, if politicians are able to select 

21 their voters through gerrymandered districts based on 

22 partisan criteria, it undercuts the true purpose of our 

23 voting process.   

24           We are aware that we will lose one 

25 congressional seat due to the 2020 census.  And we're 
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1 particularly sensitive to the lack of representation of 

2 people of color in our legislative bodies.  Currently, 

3 there is only one majority-minority district in 

4 Ohio.  And I guess we're using this term "minority 

5 opportunity districts."  And there are only two 

6 districts represented by people of color, though one of 

7 them is vacant right now, in the United States 

8 Congress.   

9           In the Ohio General Assembly, there are 20 

10 districts represented by minority members.  That 

11 representation is 12 and a half percent and 15 percent 

12 respectively.  According to the 2020 census, the Ohio 

13 minority population in total, including African 

14 American, Hispanic, Asian Pacific Islander, and Native 

15 Americans is 24 percent.   

16           While that current minority representation of 

17 the populace -- population is underrepresented in the 

18 General Assembly, by 6 percent and 9 percent in the 

19 Congress, this is an opportunity to consider districts 

20 that reflect the true population of the people who live 

21 in the districts, as well as the issues and concerns 

22 that bind them together by their experiences.   

23           I was sitting at home watching this 

24 presentation on the phone, and I was greatly 

25 disappointed.  And that's a very weak word really for 
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1 what I was feeling when I heard the presentation by the 

2 Senate Republican Caucus that they did not even consider 

3 racial data in drawing the lines.   

4           I feel invisible.  I feel as if I don't 

5 matter.  I felt as -- other people of color don't matter 

6 at all, as they were presenting their map, and I just -- 

7 I raced down here.  You probably saw me rushing in the 

8 room.  That's why I'm out of breath, because I need to 

9 come here and stand before you and tell you that I feel 

10 invisible.  The numbers say I'm under-represented, but I 

11 feel very, very disgusted by the fact that someone was 

12 told not to use that data in drawing those lines.   

13           And I'm certain I'm expressing that for other 

14 people of color, when you're in this process right 

15 now.  It's disgusting.  It's absolutely disgusting and 

16 demeaning that someone would say don't even consider me 

17 when you're drawing lines to represent me and other 

18 people who look like me.   

19           Race, ethnicity, economic status, and 

20 educational attainment are often factors that are 

21 similar enough to require a voice that will represent a 

22 unique and needed view in the halls of government.   

23           The Voting Rights Act, and indeed several 

24 SCOTUS decisions, say that you can allow consideration 

25 of race as a criterion, along with other issues of 



9/9/2021 Ohio Redistricting Commission Audio Transcription, Part 2

www.DigitalEvidenceGroup.comDigital Evidence Group C'rt 2021 202-232-0646

Page 92

1 common interests.  In a season of significant racial and 

2 economic disconnect and division, it is imperative that 

3 there be voices to raise concern, and voice concerns of 

4 a significant portion of the citizens of this state. 

5           It is my sincere hope that as this Commission 

6 conducts this work, that there is consideration for at 

7 least one majority-minority congressional district in 

8 our state, and consideration of that representation for 

9 our legislative districts as well.   

10           There have been very spirited discussions of 

11 issues that have centered on sensitive historical and 

12 current racial dynamics that require a voice in policy 

13 debate and discussion, but more importantly, decision 

14 making.  As this body deliberates the redistricting in 

15 our state, please do not adopt a color blind approach 

16 that ignores the complex experiences that are -- at 

17 times are unique to the racial diversity in our state, 

18 and should be represented in our halls of government.   

19           The new system affords you the structure to 

20 meet this request, and I hope that you will provide that 

21 fair opportunity.  Because until we are color blind in 

22 outcomes, some -- some of which are still tied to class, 

23 race and geography, our diversity should be embraced so 

24 that we can all benefit from our differences and learn 

25 what we share in common.   
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1           As we talk about representational fairness, 

2 partisan fairness cannot be the only person (sic) 

3 considered.  Communities of color also deserve 

4 representational fairness that has been grossly lacking 

5 in our political discourse.  While I'm keenly aware that 

6 the concept of "minority opportunity districts" in maps 

7 that I have seen thus far, opportunity does not often 

8 translate from potential to reality.   

9           I ask that this body be deliberate in its 

10 action to assure the ability for communities of color to 

11 truly impact and influence the outcome of elections, and 

12 more importantly, those who will ultimately represent 

13 them in the Congress and State Legislature.  Those 

14 current levels of underrepresentation of 6 percent in 

15 the General Assembly and 9 percent in Congress are out 

16 of step with our diversifying population.   

17           I implore you to take this opportunity, using 

18 the Supreme Court approved policy to use racial data as 

19 one of your criteria to consider as you draw the new 

20 maps.  I hope this information is not new to you, as 

21 this testimony was submitted to this body in written 

22 form for the Zanesville hearing.   

23           In closing, I would like to thank you for the 

24 opportunity to share this testimony and wish you much 

25 success in this tight timeframe to create fair and 
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1 equitable districts that gain bipartisan support.  Thank 

2 you very much for the opportunity to stand before you 

3 today and I hope I can answer any questions.   

4           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any questions to 

5 the presenter?   

6           Seeing none, thank you very much.   

7           DEIDRA REESE:  Thank you.   

8           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Is there -- are there any 

9 others -- yes, come forward.  Are there any others after 

10 this person speaks?  Okay. 

11           MIKE HALAIKO:  Co-Chairs and members of the 

12 Commission, thank you for this opportunity to 

13 testify.  I'm sorry I did not turn in written 

14 testimony.  I will have some.  And I'll fill out a 

15 slip.  I just have a couple of questions.   

16           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Can you state your name 

17 please and -- 

18           MIKE HALAIKO:  Yes.  My name is Mike, M-I-K-E, 

19 last name is Halaiko, H-A-L-A-I-K-O. Officially, my 

20 first name is John.  I did get to testify at Zanesville, 

21 and I was quite honored to do that.  I saw one member of 

22 this Commission at every public hearing.  And I want to 

23 thank you, Co-Chair Sykes, for being there. 

24           I just have -- I want to go back to the 

25 beginning of the meeting.  And with all due respect, one 
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1 of the statements that we hear is that the census data 

2 was late.   

3           And I would like to ask Secretary LaRose, why 

4 was that census data late?  Anybody?  Co-

5 Chairs?  Anyone?   

6           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Secretary --  

7           SECRETARY LAROSE:  Co-Chair, I guess -- you 

8 know, I accepted the Census Bureau's explanation for why 

9 it was late had something to do with the pandemic.  But 

10 the fact remains that it was egregiously late by orders 

11 of magnitude.   

12           MIKE HALAIKO:  Okay.  Thank you.  You know, 

13 there was great excitement in the meetings, the public 

14 hearings.  I came here on August 31st.  And I have to 

15 tell you, quite frankly, it's -- it's a little 

16 depressing to see that, you know, the people of Ohio 

17 have spoken.  What is it going to take?  This is a 

18 bipartisan commission.  And I listened to Senators -- 

19 Emilia Sykes ask this question.  What is the 

20 timeline?  What -- you know, asked a simple 

21 question.  How are we moving forward?   

22           And I don't know if we have an answer to that 

23 yet.  That was how many days ago?  How many days do we 

24 have left to the second constitutional date?   

25           I just want to ask one more 
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1 question.  Okay.  It's a bipartisan commission.  Outside 

2 of August 6th, August 31st, and this date, how many 

3 bipartisan meetings have you had?  Anyone?  

4           Well, thank you for this opportunity.  No 

5 questions? 

6           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any 

7 questions?  

8             Seeing none, thank you very much.   

9           MIKE HALAIKO:  Are there any answers to my 

10 questions?  

11      (Laughter)  

12           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  We'll continue to work on 

13 it.  

14           MIKE HALAIKO:  Thank you.   

15           CO-CHAIR SYKES:  Are there any comments to be 

16 made by any of the members of the Commission?  

17           Seeing no other witness to be present here 

18 today, no further business to be bought before the 

19 Commission, the Commission is adjourned.  

20      (End of recording) 

21                         * * * * * 

22                              

23                              

24                              

25                              
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POLITICS

'An insult to democracy': Ohio
Republicans' redistricting plan panned
soon after release
Jessie Balmert The Columbus Dispatch
Published 9:36 a.m. ET Sept. 9, 2021 Updated 5:52 a.m. ET Sept. 11, 2021

With less than a week to hammer out a final map for state House and Senate districts,

Republican lawmakers presented a map that would allow the GOP to retain a veto-proof

majority.

Republicans could hold 67 of 99 seats in the Ohio House and 25 of 33 seats in the Ohio

Senate, according to an analysis by Dave's Redistricting App, a commonly used

redistricting website that assigns partisan designations based on recent election results.

Based on that website's analysis, 16.5% of House districts and 19.8% of Senate districts

would be competitive – defined as a partisan lean between 45% and 55%.

Republicans currently hold 64 of the 99 seats in the Ohio House of Representatives and

25 of the 33 seats in the Ohio Senate. 

Voter-approved changes to the Ohio Constitution added guardrails to how mapmakers

draw districts for the Ohio House and Senate. The commission must try to draw a map

that does not primarily favor a political party, is compact and corresponds to the statewide

breakdown of Democratic and Republican votes. 

Yet Republican leaders say they never analyzed the partisan balance of their proposed

maps for House and Senate districts. Ohio Redistricting Commission Co-chair Vernon

Sykes, a Democratic senator from Akron, said he doesn't believe them.

"I don't blame the speaker of the House or a president of the Senate for using the rules the

best they can to craft the districts to help their cause," Sykes said. "To present a map

before this commission and say they aren't aware of what it is and didn't consider it at all, I

think is disingenuous." 

Facing redistricting deadline, Republicans release a statehouse map https://www.dispatch.com/story/news/politics/2021/09/09/facing-redistric...
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More:What U.S. Census data tell us about how Ohio's congressional, Statehouse maps

will be drawn

Over the past 10 years, the statewide total of votes has split, on average, with about 55% of

votes for Republican candidates and 45% of votes to Democratic candidates. Former

President Barack Obama's victory in 2012 was a good year for Democrats while 2014 was a

great year for Republican candidates.  

Senate President Matt Huffman, R-Lima, said drawing a map with that split would

amount to gerrymandering. 

"The definition of gerrymandering is designing districts to benefit a particular political

party so if we simply say we must design this so that 55%, 55 seats in the Ohio House of

Representatives are Republican, that's gerrymandering," Huffman said. 

House Speaker Bob Cupp, R-Lima, said the portion of the Ohio Constitution looking at

how maps line up with recent statewide results is an "aspirational goal." 

"There's a difference of opinion as to whether that is aspirational goal or a required goal if

you don't meet all the other criteria," said Cupp, a co-chair of the commission. 

Looking at race 

Republican mapmakers didn't consider racial or demographic data when putting their

maps together, said Ray DiRossi, the Senate Republicans' finance director. He said GOP

mapmakers were directed by legislative leaders not to consider racial or demographic

data. 

"It's illegal to use race in drawing districts," Huffman said later. "That's a violation of

federal law."

House Minority Leader Emilia Sykes, D-Akron, questioned how the proposed map could

comply with the Voting Rights Act without considering race. 

"You can actually look at race as a criteria. It just cannot be the only criteria," said

Deidra Reese with the Ohio Unity Coalition. Reese said not considering race made her feel

invisible and unheard. "If you cannot use race to crack a district apart to diminish the

ability of a community of color to be able to have influence, how can you not look at race?"
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Ohioans who testified Thursday morning expressed frustration with both the GOP map

and the secretive process that led to it. They called the mapmaking process a "sham," "an

insult to democracy" and "more fascist than democratic.”

Ohio Democratic Party Chairwoman Liz Walters blasted the GOP-made maps.

"These maps are not only unacceptable, they’re offensive to Ohioans who voted

overwhelmingly twice for fair representation," Walters said in a statement. "Ohioans are

tired of politicians choosing their voters rather than the other way around."

What comes next?

Scroll down to see the proposed maps

The seven-member Ohio Redistricting Commission is on a tight timeline to approve a map

for those who represent residents at the Ohio Statehouse in Columbus. The

commission accepted the GOP-made map as a working draft in a 5-2 vote along partisan

lines. 

More:Ohio is using a new process to draw state, congressional districts. Here's how it

works

The commission must allow the public to comment on the map at hearings across the

state. The commission plans to meet in the coming days:

4 p.m. Sunday at Washington Township Recreation Center, 895 Miamisburg

Centerville Road, Dayton

4 p.m. Monday at Corporate College East, 4400 Richmond Road, Warrensville Heights

10 a.m. Tuesday at the Ohio Statehouse's Senate Finance Hearing Room (Room 313)

and remote testimony from Washington State Community College, 710 Colegate Drive,

Marietta

To approve a 10-year map, the commission needs "yes" votes from four of the seven

members, including both Democrats on the commission. If they can't reach a compromise,

four members could approve a map that lasts for four years. 

The commission missed its first deadline to present a map and is barreling toward its final

deadline to approve a map: Sept. 15. 
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More:Ohio Redistricting Commission, set to miss first deadline, can't agree on who

draws maps

Meanwhile, Ohio lawmakers have until Sept. 30 to approve a 10-year map for

congressional districts. Voters approved changes to prevent gerrymandered districts like

the so-called "snake on the lake," which stretches from Toledo to Cleveland. 

Proposed House map

Proposed Senate map

Jessie Balmert is a reporter for the USA TODAY Network Ohio Bureau, which serves the

Akron Beacon Journal, Cincinnati Enquirer, Columbus Dispatch and 18 other affiliated

news organizations across Ohio.
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